

# User Manual WebCCTV



Let's Make Things Safer!



# Contents

CONTENTS	
PREFACE	
INTRODUCTION	
GETTING STARTED	
1.1 WEBCCTV IIS SPI IT	q
1.2 Access WebCCTV via Internet Explorer	
1.3 ACCESS WEBCCTV LOCALLY	
1.4 ADD WEBCCTV AS TRUSTED SITE	
1.5 ADD WEBCCTV AS DEFAULT HOMEPAGE	
VIDEO MANAGER	
1.6 VIDEO MANAGER CONTROL PANEL	
1.7 USERS	
1.7.1 General Information	
1.7.1.1 The Operator/User Account	
1.7.1.2 The Administrator Account	
1.7.2 Users - Add New User	
1.7.3 Change Your Password	
1.7.4 User Actions Log	
1.7.4.1 Log Search	
1.7.4.2 Event Logger Configuration	
1.7.5 Connected Users	
1.8 SETTINGS	
1.8.1 Camera Soarah Wizard	
1.8.1.1 Authentication	31
18112 IP Address	31
1812 Camera Wizard	32
1.8.1.2.1 Name & Type	33
1.8.1.2.2 Connection	
1.8.1.2.3 Video	
1.8.1.2.4 Activity	
1.8.1.2.5 VCA	
1.8.1.2.6 VCA Config	
1.8.1.2.7 PTZ	
1.8.1.2.8 Virtual Patrol	
1.8.1.2.9 Location	
1.8.1.2.10 Users	
1.8.1.2.11 Audio	
1.8.1.3 Network Video Server Wizard	
1.8.1.3.1 Name & Type	
1.8.1.3.2 Connection	
1.8.1.3.3 Video Settings	
1.8.1.3.4 Name	
1.8.1.3.5 Recordings	
18137 VCA	47
1.81.3.8 VCA Config	49
1.8.1.3.9 PTZ	
1.8.1.3.10 Virtual Patrol	
1.8.1.3.11 Location	
1.8.1.3.12 Users	
1.8.2 Alarms	
1.8.2.1 PMD I/O Device	
1.8.2.1.1 Name	
1.8.2.1.2 Configuration	
1.8.2.1.3 Outputs	

1.8.2.1.4	Delete PMD I/O Device	58
1.8.2.1.5	PMD I/O serial number	58
1.8.2.2	Generic Alarm Driver	59
1.8.2.2.1	Name	59
1.8.2.2.2	Protocol	60
1.8.2.2.3	Connection	60
1.8.2.3	RedLight Alarm Driver	60
1.8.2.3.1	Name	61
1.8.2.3.2	Protocol	61
1.8.2.3.3	Connection	62
1.8.2.4	Alarm Configuration Wizard	62
1.8.2.4.1	Name	63
1.8.2.4.2	PTZ	63
1.8.2.4.3	Recordings	64
1.8.2.4.4	FTP	64
1.8.2.4.5	Outputs	65
1.8.2.4.6	Notification	65
1.8.2.4.7	Mail	66
1.8.2.4.8	SMS	67
1.8.2.4.9	Schedule	67
Schedule	tab allow you to make a schedule for this particular alarm	67
1.8.3 POS	,	68
1.8.3.1	Serial Port POS	69
1.8.3.1.1	Device Name	70
1.8.3.1.2	Device Protocol	70
1.8.3.1.3	Device Connection	70
1.8.3.1.4	POS Name	70
1.8.3.1.5	POS Recordings	71
1.8.3.2	Generic POS	72
1.8.3.2.1	Device Name	72
1.8.3.2.2	Device Protocol	73
1.8.3.2.3	Device Connection	73
1.8.3.2.4	POS Name	73
1.8.3.2.5	POS Recordings	74
1.8.3.3	TP.Net	75
1.8.3.3.1	Device Name	75
1.8.3.3.2	Device Protocol	75
1.8.3.3.3	Device Connection	76
1.8.3.3.4	POS Name	76
1.8.3.3.5	POS Recordings	77
1.8.3.4	NAMOS	78
1.8.3.4.1	Device Name	78
1.8.3.4.2	Device Protocol	78
1.8.3.4.3	Device Connection	79
1.8.3.4.4	POS Name	79
1.8.3.4.5	POS Recordings	79
1.8.3.5	Quadrox POS Printer	80
1.8.3.5.1	Device Name	81
1.8.3.5.2	Device Protocol	81
1.8.3.5.3	Device Connection	82
1.8.3.5.4	POS Name	82
1.8.3.5.5	POS Recordings	82
1.8.4 Store	age Manager	84
1.8.4.1	Adding, configuring & deleting a Volume	84
1.8.4.1.1	Location	85
1.8.4.1.2	Cameras	86
1.8.4.1.3	Storage Parameters	86
1.8.4.2	Advanced Storage Settings	88
1.8.4.2.1	Movie Lifetime	88
1.8.4.2.2	Alarms	88
1.8.4.2.3	POS	89
1.8.4.3	Detailed Storage Information	90

1.8.5 Sir	ıgle View	
1.8.5.1	Frame rate	
1.8.5.2	Sequence	
1.8.6 Ma	osaics	
1.8.7 We	b Publishing	
1.8.8 Ne	twork Settings	
1.8.9 Ne	twork Video Recorders	
1.8.9.1	Network Video Recorder Wizard	
1.8.10 Ce	rtificate Management	100
1.8.10.1	Self-signed certificates	100
1.8.10.2	CA signed certificates	101
1.9 INFO		102
1.9.1 Sy	stem Info	102
1.9.1.1	System Configuration	
1.9.1.1.	1 Saving Configuration	103
1.9.1.1.	2 Restoring Configuration	103
1.9.1.2	System Information	104
1.9.2 Ne	twork Diagnostics	105
1.9.2.1	Port Scanning	105
1.9.2.2	Camera Scanning	106
1.9.3 Lo	ad	107
1.9.4 Se	rver Messages Log	107
1.9.4.1	Log Search	108
1.9.4.2	Event Logger Configuration	110
1.9.5 Sy	stem Downloads	111
VIDEO BROWS	FR	112
VIDEO DROVIE		
1.10 VIDEO	BROWSER CONTROL PANEL	
1.11 LIVE		
1.11.1 Sir	igle View	
1.11.1.1	Sequences	
1.11.1.2	Mosaics	115
1.11.1.3	Low/Mid/High Bandwidth Mode	
1.11.1.4	Snapshots	
1.11.1.5	PTZ	
1.11.1.6	Digital Zoom	
1.11.1.7	Audio	
1.11.1.8	Quick Playback	
1.11.1.9	Full Screen Mode	
1.11.2 Me	osaic View	
1.11.2.1	Sequences	
1.11.2.2	Mosaics	
1.12 RECORI	DINGS	
1.12.1 Se	eci 1 ime rerioa	
1.12.2 50	Single Pidyback	
1.12.2.1	Suitching sources	
1.12.2.2	Activity Level	
1.12.2.3	Slider	
1.12.2.4	Full Screen Mode	
1.12.2.5	I ow/Mid/High Bandwidth Mode	
1 12.2.0	Snanshots	
1.12.2.7	Digital Zoom	
1.12.2.0 1.12.3 Su	nchronized Playback	
1 12 3 1	Synchronized Playback Controls	120
1 12 3 2	Switching sources	130
1 12.3.2	Slider	
1 12.3.3	Full Screen Mode	130
1 12 1 Sn	art Search	130
1 12.4 5/	Smart Search Interface	
1 12.4.2	Smart Search Playback Controls	135
1.12.4.2	Full Screen Mode	
1.12.1.5		

### Version 6.0 Series

1.12.4	2.4.4 Low/Mid/High Bandwidth Mode	
1.12.4	2.4.5 Snapshots	
1.12.4	2.4.6 Digital Zoom	136
1.12.5	Movie Export	137
1.12.5	2.5.1 Creating Export	
1.12.5	2.5.2 Saving Export Files to Hard Disk	
1.12.5	2.5.3 Saving Export Files to CD	
1.12.5	2.5.4 Checking Digital Signature	
1.12.6	Alarms listing	
1.12.7	POS	
1.13 AL	LARMS	
1.13.1	View Alarm Movie	
1.13.2	Export Alarm Movie	
1.13.3	Slider	
1.13.4	Alarm Playback Controls	
1.13.5	Low/Mid/High Bandwidth Mode	
1.13.6	Snapshots	
1.13.7	Digital Zoom	
1.14 PO	OS	
APPENDIX	X A	
APPENDIX	Х В	159
GLOSSARY	Y	

# Preface

### This document

This manual is intended for administrators and operators of a WebCCTV Video Recorder and is applicable for WebCCTV software version 4.5 and higher.

### **Safety Notices**

Please observe all safety notes and instructions carefully when using this product.

### Liability

The information in this publication is believed to be accurate in all respects. Quadrox assumes no responsibility for incidental or consequential damages incurred directly or indirectly from errors, omissions or discrepancies in connection with the furnishing, performance or use of this manual. The information contained herein is subject to change without notice. Revisions or new editions to this publication may be issued to incorporate such changes. All rights reserved. Under the copyright laws, no part of this manual can be reproduced in any form without written permission of Quadrox.

### Legal considerations

Please check your local regional laws and regulations before using WebCCTV for surveillance purposes. Camera surveillance maybe prohibited by laws, which may vary from country to country.

### **Trademark Acknowledgments**

Quadrox, WebCCTV, Internet Explorer, Windows are registered trademarks of the respective holders.

### **Support Services**

Should you require any technical assistance, please contact your installer. If your questions cannot be answered immediately, your installer will forward your queries through the appropriate channels to ensure a fast response.

# Introduction

WebCCTV is a unique digital video surveillance solution, which combines three major functions in one Network Video Recorder (NVR) or Digital Video Recorder (DVR): local digital recording, multiplexing and simultaneous transmission of the video via existing networks (TCP/IP). To a standard WebCCTV, up to 16 cameras can be permanently recorded while multiple operators at different locations on the network are accessing the WebCCTV device.

Being a networked device, WebCCTV utilizes two basic principles of the Internet/Intranet technology:

- i
- WebCCTV works over the TCP/IP network protocol, which provides maximum connectivity. This means that the existing computer network infrastructure can be used eliminating extra installation expenses.
- WebCCTV uses a web-based user interface to view live images, recordings, etc. More specific it uses Microsoft Internet Explorer.

#### **Remote and Local Monitoring**

To remotely monitor the connected cameras, the WebCCTV uses Web Browser technology. To locally monitor video, the WebCCTV also provides a local interface via a PC monitor directly connected to the WebCCTV. This local interface allows an operator to see live video from the connected cameras without the need for additional client computers on a network.



#### **Continuous Activity-Based Recording**

By default, a WebCCTV continuously records all images from all the connected cameras based on activity detection. In this case, only movement is recorded. If there is no movement, no recording takes place. If necessary, the WebCCTV can be set to record continuously.

#### **Intelligent Storage Option**

WebCCTV uses a first-in/first-out (FIFO) overwrite principle. Once the disk is full, the oldest images are overwritten.

Semi-Continuous recording (recording based on activity detection) allows a WebCCTV to store pre- and post-alarm video. Pre- and Post-alarm images are often more important than the images at the time of the alarm event itself. Up to 5 minutes of pre- and post-alarm video can be stored.

WebCCTV makes a distinction between common activity recordings and pre/post alarm recordings. In the way that, alarm recordings have a higher storage priority and will not be overwritten by non-alarm recordings.



The WebCCTV is operational even when no live monitoring occurs. While the WebCCTV continuously records images from all the cameras, video is transmitted from the server to the client **only** when an Internet browser is connected to WebCCTV and someone is live-viewing images from one or more cameras.

# **Getting Started**

This chapter provides information to get you started using your WebCCTV. It covers the following topics:

- Accessing WebCCTV via Internet Explorer.
- Accessing WebCCTV locally.
- Setting up WebCCTV application as default homepage.
- Add WebCCTV as a trusted site.

# **1.1 WebCCTV IIS Split**

As stated before, the WebCCTV application is a real web application which increases the flexibility and connectivity considerably. This web application is managed by IIS (Internet Information Services) which is installed on a computer of choice which can run IIS.



Versions prior to version 4.0.8.0 only have the ability to install IIS on the Video Server itself.

By having the option to install the web application (by using IIS) onto a computer of choice, it is possible to simplify the connection and scalability of the global security installation as the server itself and the web application don't have to be installed on the same unit.

In the beginning of the installation, you will be able to choose whether to use the split functionality or not. You must choose one of the options: typical or custom. The **Typical** (**single server**) option will install the web application and the video server on the same machine.



#### Setup Type Selection Screen

If **Custom** (multiple servers) is selected, there will be three possible options:

Video Server with User Interface Server (default) – Both the video server and the web application will be installed on the unit. Option Typical (single server) or first option in the Custom menu.



This is default installation and recommended if you have only one WebCCTV system.

- Video Server without User Interface Server Only the Video Server is installed. This means you have installed the Web Application (User Interface) on another system. Option Custom (multiple severs).
- User Interface Server without Video Server Only the Web Application is installed. Ideally this web application will be used as the central web application for all the WebCCTV systems in your network. Option Custom (multiple severs).



You can choose one of the three options during the installation of your system by selecting **Custom**. Ask your installer for more information if you didn't install the system yourself.



Setup Type Selection Screen

The following pictures give you an idea how it works:



Centralized IIS Server on separate unit



Streams + Login

Centralized IIS Server on a Video Server

Let us explain how this works in reality!

If you have multiple Video Servers installed and have installed a centralized IIS server (On one of the Video Server or even on a separate PC), then you can connect to each Video Server by connecting first to the centralized Web Application by typing the IP of that unit. At that time you can choose which server you want to connect to in the network from the extended logon screen. In this case you only need to remember one IP address to connect to all your WebCCTV servers.

This means that when you connect to a Video Server that also has the Web Application installed you will need the basic logon screen shown below:

Security check						
Please enter your Login and Password.						
Login:	Administrator					
Password:	•••••					
Domain:						
NVR address: defa	ult NVR (localhost)					
OK Cancel	<< Options					

**Basic Logon Screen** 

If you want to connect through the centralized Web Server, you have to use the extend logon screen by clicking **Options**. There you select or type the video server IP or DNS name:



For more information about the configuration of this setup, see chapter **3.3.7**. **Network Video Recorders** where you can define all servers which are reachable through a centralized Web Server.



You can choose which server you want to use as the default server to connect to. For more information, see chapter **3.3.7. Network Video Recorders.** 

Security check	×
Please enter your Login and P	assword.
Login:	Administrator
Password:	•••••
Domain:	
NVR address:	
OK Cancel	/R (localhost)

**Extended Logon Screen** 

# **1.2 Access WebCCTV via Internet Explorer**



WebCCTV automatically starts recording the moment it is turned on and booted. The booting process takes about two minutes.

The WebCCTV can be accessed via Internet Explorer. This Internet Explorer browser can reside on three places:

1. A capable client LAN PC: This is a PC in the same network as the WebCCTV



- 2. A capable client WAN PC: This is a PC on the wide area network. Your router/firewall has to be configured properly in order to connect to WebCCTV.
- 3. The WebCCTV: On the desktop of the WebCCTV, you can click the video browser icon which will open the Internet Explorer browser on the WebCCTV itself automatically redirecting you to the WebCCTV server.



Only 'ActiveX' supporting Internet Browsers are designed to be used with the WebCCTV. Internet browsers like Netscape, Opera and other browsers that do not support 'ActiveX', are not suitable for use with WebCCTV.

To access the WebCCTV server via Internet Explorer, follow the steps below:

1. Obtain the exact IP address for the WebCCTV from your System Administrator and make note of it for future reference.



**'http://192.168.100.1**/' is the factory default IP-address for a WebCCTV. Please note that your installer could have changed it to fit the specifications of your own network.

2. Open Internet Explorer.



Click the **Start** button on your PC or WebCCTV and find **Internet Explorer** in the **All Programs** tab. An Internet Explorer link can often be found on the desktop.

3. Once Internet Explorer is opened, click on the address field and enter the IP-address as shown in the example below (without the quotes):

#### "http://192.168.100.1/"



Make sure to include the **http** prefix into the IP-address. This is a protocol used for communication with a World Wide Web server. Since WebCCTV uses the same technology, the http prefix should be included.

🖉 WebCCTV Video Manager - Windows Internet Explorer									
G	•		http://192.1	68.100.1					
File	Edit	View	Favorites	Tools	Hel	lp			
🔶 Fa	avorites		<b>C</b> Sugges	ted Sites;	•	<u>@</u> 0	iet Mo	re Add-	ons •
🧑 W	/ebCCT	V Video	Manager						

#### WebCCTV IP-address



When you changed the TCP/IP communication port, you need to add the port in the IP-address. For example, is you changed the TCP/IP port to 81 (80 is default port), the IP-address becomes 'http://192.168.100.1:81/'.



If you want to connect to a WebCCTV or GuardDVR, your IP-address becomes 'http://192.168.100.1/WebCCTV' or 'http://192.168.100.1/guarddvr'

If the WebCCTV is accessed for the first time with a client PC, you will need to install the ActiveX component. Follow the instructions on your screen.



Installation of the component is done (semi) automatically on the first connection to a WebCCTV. The installation only has to be done once.

# **1.3 Access WebCCTV locally**

The WebCCTV Local User Interface allows you to view video footage in real time by connecting a monitor directly to WebCCTV while recording at the same time.



Compared to Internet Explorer access, accessing WebCCTV via the Local Interface has limited user functionality. The Local Interface access does not consume much CPU and memory. Accessing WebCCTV via Local Interface slightly increases image quality.

To access WebCCTV locally, please follow the steps below:

- 1. Connect a monitor, a keyboard and a mouse directly to the WebCCTV.
- 2. By default, a standard Windows Login window will appear on the screen. Login with administrative credentials.



Please contact your installer for the correct details.

- 3. Depending on how you accessed the WebCCTV last time, you will see either a WebCCTV Local Interface directly on the screen or a WebCCTV Local Interface icon on the system tray in the right bottom corner.
- 4. Double click the Local Interface icon to restore the Local Interface.



It's possible to configure the WebCCTV not to show the Windows logon screen after a restart and go directly to the Local Interface. To achieve this double-click the icon "Operator Mode" on the WebCCTV desktop.



WebCCTV Local Interface Single View Screen



WebCCTV Local Interface Mosaic View Screen



#### WebCCTV Local Interface Control Panel



### WebCCTV Local Interface Buttons



#### **Single View**

Click on this button to access live view from a single camera.



#### **Mosaic View**

Click on this button to live view multiple cameras.



#### **Full Screen Button**

Click on this button to extend the application window to full screen view.



#### **Close Child Windows Button**

Click on this button to close all the windows on the screen



#### **Change Mosaic View Button**

This button is applicable only if more than 4 cameras are connected; it allows you to jump from one mosaic view to another.

# 1.4 Add WebCCTV as trusted site

The trusted sites zone contains sites you trust; sites that you believe you can download or run files from without worrying about damage to your computer or data. The default security level for the trusted sites zone is Low, therefore, Internet Explorer will allow all cookies and ActiveX controls from Web sites in this zone to be saved on your computer and read by the Web site that created them. We recommend adding WebCCTV to the trusted sites zone.

To add the WebCCTV application as a trusted site, follow the steps below:

- 1. Select **Tools** on the Internet Explorer menu bar.
- 2. Select Internet Options.
- 3. Go to the Security tab. Select Trusted Sites there.



Internet Options Screen

4. Click the **Sites** button. In the window that appears deselect **Require server** verification (https:) for all sites in this zone check box.

Trusted sites	<u>? ×</u>
You can add and remove Web sites from this zone in this zone will use the zone's security settings.	e. All Web sites
Add this Web site to the zone:	
http://192.168.100.1	<u>A</u> dd
Web sites:	
	<u>R</u> emove
Require server verification (https:) for all sites in this z	one
ОК	Cancel

#### **Trusted Sites Screen**

- 5. Specify correct WebCCTV server address in the corresponding field and click Add button.
- 6. Address you specified appears in the Web sites filed.
- 7. Click OK.

# 1.5 Add WebCCTV as default homepage

To make WebCCTV a default start page on a client PC, follow the steps below:

- 1. Select **Tools** on the Internet Explorer menu bar.
- 2. Select Internet Options.
- 3. Select General.
- 4. Click **Use Current** button or enter **http://192.168.100.1** IP-address (or the correct WebCCTV IP-address) as your new default homepage.

# Video Manager

i

To log on to the Video Manager application, you need administrative rights.

This chapter provides an overview of the WebCCTV Video Manager Control Panel and the following WebCCTV functions:

Users

I ive

Recordings

Switch User

Manager

My Account

- Server Settings
- General Server Information

# **1.6 Video Manager Control Panel**

#### Users

Click this button to access the Users screens where you can add or delete users, give different user rights, check Connected Users and User Actions logs.

#### Settings

Click this button to change the WebCCTV settings to your requirements.

#### Info

Click this button to see general server information. This section also provides access to Network Diagnostics, System Downloads and the Server logs.

#### **Hide Control Panel**

Click this button to hide or retrieve the control panel.

#### Restart

Click this button to restart the video server. Usually there's no need to restart the server unless the Restart button becomes red.

#### Video

Click this button to open the Video Browser application.

#### Help

Click this button to access WebCCTV Online help.

#### Log Off

Click this button to change user.

#### Exit

Click this button to exit the WebCCTV application.

# 1.7 Users

This chapter provides an overview of the Users section of WebCCTV.

# 1.7.1 General Information

WebCCTV is a multi user system capable of supporting an unlimited number of users. Every registered user can have the following properties and user rights:

Property	Description	Limitation
Name	Is used for the identification of the user	Must be unique
Password	Password related to the user for login	No limitation
		English, Dutch, French, Italian,
Language	Preferable language for the user	German, Spanish, Russian,
		Ukrainian

User Rights	Description		
Live	Access to live view		
PTZ*	Access to PTZ controls		
Recordings	Access to view the recorded video footage		
Export	Access to the export menu		
Alarms	Access to view alarms and related video footage		
POS	Access to view POS transactions and related video footage		
User management**	Jser management** Access to change user privileges, view user actions log, view connected users		
System configuration**	Access to modify system options		
* setting presets are only available to users with administrator rights			
** only available to users with administrator rights			



Users with administrator rights can allow or block the viewing of certain cameras for non-administrative users.

By default WebCCTV has two user accounts:

- Operator Account
- Administrator Account



1

The default operator and administrator account can't be deleted.

WebCCTV Users management is fully integrated into the Windows Operating System users system, which results in very strong and safe access procedures.

### 1.7.1.1 The Operator/User Account

A non-administrative user can have different privileges and rights. He doesn't have access to the video manager application.



The default operator account can't be deleted.

### 1.7.1.2 The Administrator Account

A user with Administrator Rights can:

- Add new users
- Change passwords
- Delete users
- Set user privileges
- View User Actions Logs
- View Connected Users



The default administrator account can't be deleted.

i

A User name cannot be changed once it has been added. It can only be deleted. The only parameters that can be changed are User Type, User Password, User Language and User privileges.



Only an Administrator can grant, limit and edit user rights.

The screen shown below is displayed when you click on the **Users** button (TEST09 here is the name of the PC; in new system it will be WEBCCTV):

<u>Users</u> Change Y	our Password Use	er Actions Log	Connected U	sers		
	Users	8				
WebCCTV Users						
Name		User Ty	pe	Action		
TEST09\Administrator		Administra	ator	Edit		
TEST09\Operator		User		Edit		

Users Screen

The screen shown below is displayed with available Windows Users:

<u>Users</u>	Change Your Password	User Actions Log	Conn	ected Users
	U	sers		
WebCCTV U	Jsers			Other users available in Windows OS
Name TEST00/Administrator	User Type	Action		Name
TEST09\Operator	User	Edit		TEST09\Operator
			-	
			→	
			l	

#### Users Screen with Windows Users

The subsections of the users menu are:

- Users
- Change Your Password
- User Actions Log
- Connected Users

# 1.7.2 Users - Add New User

By clicking the Users button, you are automatically taken to the Users menu. Adding a user can be done in two ways:

- Add an existing Windows user or domain user:
  - 1. Click the Show Windows Users button
  - 2. Select the existing Windows or domain user in the right panel and click the left arrow. Your user is added as an Operator/User account. Click **Edit**. Go now to Step 3.
- Add a totally new user:
  - 1. Click the Add New User button
  - 2. Enter a Name. Go now to step 3.

Ň

#### 3. Enter a Password.

If you added an existing user, the assigned default password is **videouser**. We strongly advise you to change the password.

- 4. Confirm the Password.
- 5. Select the interface language for the new user.
- 6. Define the ability for a user to change his password by (de)selecting the **User cannot change password** check box.
- 7. Select the **Password never expires** check box if you don't want the password to expire. Otherwise a user will be forced to change the password every 6 weeks.

	<u>Users</u> Cl	ange Your Password	User Actions Log	Connected Users		
General	Functionality	Access		Camera Access		Sessions
	WebCCTV	Users Configurati	on Wizard - TES	ST09\New_user		
		Please configure the	general user settings			
	WebCCTV Users management is ft cl	ally integrated into the Win hange it for the Windows	idows OS Users syste Account <b>TEST09\New</b>	m. By changing the pass user.	word below you	
	Please draw attention to the passwo small letters,	rd policy. A good passwo both letters and figures of	rd should be at least 8 r other characters (at 1	characters long. Use bot least one of each).	th CAPITAL and	
	Name: TEST09	New_user				
	Password:	•••••				
	Password Confirmation:	•••••				
	Language:	English 💌				
	User Type:	User 🗸				
	User cannot change the password:					
	Password never expires:					
	<< Previous	Next >>	Finish	1	Cancel	
		Genera	l Screet	n		

8. Select the privileges for the new user.

	Users Change Your Password	User Actions Log Connected Users	
General	Functionality Access WebCCTV Users Configurat Please select the functionalit	Comers Access ion Wizard - TEST09\New_user y the user will have access to	Sessions
Live:			
PTZ:			
Recordings:			
Export:			
Alarms:			
POS:			

Functionality Access Screen

9. Define which cameras the user should be able to view on the **Camera** Access tab.



**Cameras Access Screen** 



By default, a newly-added user has access to all the cameras. You cannot limit access to any functionalities and cameras for the user with Administrator rights.

10. Define the session parameters in the Sessions tab:

- Session expires Time after which the user will be disconnected from the application. The user can login again afterwards. Time is measured in minutes.
- Limit concurrent number of sessions Number of sessions the user can open simultaneously.



Sessions Screen

11. Click **Finish** to apply the changes.

# 1.7.3 Change Your Password



Changing your password from time to time helps to protect your system from unauthorized access.

To change the password, follow the steps below:

- 1. Enter the old password.
- 2. Enter the new password.
- 3. Enter the password confirmation.
- 4. Click Apply. The new password should be set now.



WebCCTV has no specific minimum password length limitation. When choosing a password, try to take a password of at least 8 characters and use both capital and small letters, both letters and figures or other characters (at least one of each).

Users	Change Your Password	User Actions Log	Connected Users
	Change you	ur password	
WebCCTV Users man password bel	agement is fully integrated i ow you change it for the W	into the Windows OS indows Account TES	Users system. By changing the ST09\Administrator.
Please draw attention Use both CAPITAL an	to the password policy. A g ad small letters, both letters	good password shoul and figures or other o	d be at least 8 characters long. haracters (at least one of each).
	Change password for	TEST09\Administr	ator
	Old password:		
	New password:		
	Verify password:		
_			
	Apply	Cancel	

#### Change Your Password Screen

Click on **Cancel** if you want to reset your form.

## 1.7.4 User Actions Log

WebCCTV stores all user actions in its User Actions Log. Example of user actions are live views, recording views, user management changes, etc. This log is kept inside the Windows operating system itself. Technically, it is kept inside a specific WebCCTV event log container in the Windows event logging subsystem.



The amount of logged user actions (number of days contained in the log) depends on the defined size of the event viewer. In normal circumstances, the log is large enough to keep WebCCTV user logs for approximately 60 days.

### 1.7.4.1 Log Search

The search option allows you to retrieve all or specific actions that a certain user has performed.

Us	ers Change Y	our Password	User Action	<u>s Log</u>	Connected Users		
		User Ac	tions Lo	g			
		Please specif	y the followi	ng:			
User na	me:	All users	*				
		Т	ime:				
From (	Date/Time):	1 June 20	11 📑 🛛 17	9	0		
Time p	eriod:	1 hour 💌			Precise Search		
		Cat	egory:				
	larm Deactivati	ion					
•	Security Streaming Playback Export	Sele Dese	ct All ect All				
	5	Search	Re	set filter	-		
				Eve	nt Logger Configuratio		

Log Search Screen

All possible actions are described in the following table and can be found in the picture above.

Category	Description
Security	Activity of the user's actions related to users management.
Streaming	Activity of the cameras that have been watched in live view.
Recording View	Activity of viewing video footage.
Export	Activity of video footage files that were made for exporting.

To do a search, follow the steps below:

- 1. Specify the user for which you want to search (Optional).
- 2. Define the time frame in which you want to search.
- 3. Check the required categories checkboxes.
- 4. Click the **Search** button.

The figure below provides a sample overview of a User Actions Log (Security, Streaming, Playback, Export):

	Users Change Your Password <u>User Actions Log</u> Connected Users											
				User Actions Log								
Туре	Time	Category	User	Description								
<i></i>	01.06.2011 16:43:15	Streaming	Administrator	Created live stream from source Camera 1.								
<i></i>	01.06.2011 16:43:11	Security	Administrator	Successful logon from 127.0.0.1:3841. User used TEST09\Administrator name to login.								
÷	01.06.2011 16:30:54	Security	SYSTEM	Unsuccessful logon attempt made from 10.0.10.22:3071.								
3	01.06.2011 15:56:49	Streaming	Administrator	Created live stream from source Camera 1.								
3	01.06.2011 15:56:38	Streaming	Administrator	Created live stream from source {AB4A7C70-8BFF-496F-8075-5F45619F48A7}.								
<u></u>	01.06.2011 15:56:38	Security	Administrator	Successful logon from 10.0.10.22:2848. User used TEST09\Administrator name to login.								
<b></b>	01.06.2011 15:56:38	Security	Administrator	Successful logon from 10.0.10.22:2847. User used TEST09\Administrator name to login.								
<b></b>	01.06.2011 15:56:37	Security	Administrator	Successful logon from 127.0.0.1:3759. User used TEST09\Administrator name to login.								
3	01.06.2011 15:55:12	Streaming	Administrator	Created live stream from source Camera 1.								
<b></b>	01.06.2011 15:30:48	Streaming	Administrator	Created live stream from source Camera 4.								
<u></u>	01.06.2011 15:30:48	Streaming	Administrator	Created live stream from source Camera 3.								
<u></u>	01.06.2011 15:30:48	Streaming	Administrator	Created live stream from source Camera 2.								
3	01.06.2011 15:30:48	Streaming	Administrator	Created live stream from source Camera 1.								
<i></i>	01.06.2011 15:29:46	Security	Administrator	Successful logon from 10.0.10.22:2550. User used TEST09\Administrator name to login.								
<u></u>	01.06.2011 15:29:40	Security	SYSTEM	Unsuccessful logon attempt made from 10.0.10.22:2548.								
<u></u>	01.06.2011 15:29:36	Security	SYSTEM	Unsuccessful logon attempt made from 10.0.10.22:2545.								
<u></u>	01.06.2011 15:29:30	Streaming	Administrator	Created live stream from source Camera 1.								
<b></b>	01.06.2011 15:29:20	Security	Administrator	Successful logon from 10.0.10.22:2502. User used TEST09\Administrator name to login.								
£	01.06.2011 15:29:13	Security	SYSTEM	Unsuccessful logon attempt made from 10.0.10.22:2499.								
<i></i>	01.06.2011 15:28:48	Security	Administrator	Successful logon from 127.0.0.1:3550. User used TEST09\Administrator name to login.								
29 mat	ch(es) found			Page 12								
				New Search								

User Actions Logbook Screen



User Actions Log allows you to check all user actions at all times.

In order to conduct a new log search, click on the **New search** button. The reset filter button will clear all the checked boxes so that you can make a new selection.

# 1.7.4.2 Event Logger Configuration

The Event Logger Configuration defines the priority levels for the recorded events. Depending on the selected option, WebCCTV will or will not store certain events.

	Users	Change Your Password	<u>User Actions Log</u>	Connected Users	
		Event Logger	r Configurat	ion	
		Event Logge	r Configuration		
Recorded Even	nts Lev	Event Logge el	r Configuration	int Events	~

Event Logger Configuration Screen

There are three Recorded Events levels:

- Only Critical Events WebCCTV stores the most important system events that occur when proper WebCCTV performance is impossible, e.g. recording break, failure to detect a system component, etc.
- **Important Events** WebCCTV stores system events labelled as "Only Critical Events" and system events that play a significant role in the WebCCTV operating, e.g. playback stream creating, system logging on, etc.
- All Events WebCCTV stores all system events.

To apply new settings, click **Apply**.

To cancel your changes, click Cancel.

To go back to the Users Actions Log screen, click Return.



Event Logger Settings functionality is unique for both User Actions Log and Server Actions Log.

# 1.7.5 Connected Users

This screen enables you to observe specific information about connected users such as:

- User Name Name of the connected user.
- Client IP Address In the Client IP address column you can observe two parameters, which are separated by a colon. IP address is the IP address of the client computer from which a user is connected to the WebCCTV server. Port number is the TCP port of the client computer through which a user is connected to the WebCCTV server.
- Action Click the **Disconnect** button to disconnect a user.



You can't disconnect your own administrator session.

Users Chang	e Your Password	User Actions Log	Connected Users
	Connect	ted Users	
User Name	Client I	P Address	Action
TEST09\Administrator	10.0.10	.22 : 2847	
TEST09\Administrator	127.0.0	0.1:3897	Disconnect
TEST09\Administrator	10.0.10	.22 : 3816	Disconnect
	Re	fresh	

#### **Connected Users Screen**

In the Client IP address column you can observe two parameters, which are separated by a colon:

**IP address** is the IP address of the client computer from which a user is connected to the WebCCTV server.

**Port** number is the TCP port of the client computer from which a user is connected to the WebCCTV server.

Click the **Refresh** button to update the Connected Users list.

# **1.8 Settings**

Cameras Alarms POS Storage Manager Single View Mosaics Web Publishing Network Settings Network Video Recorders Certificate Management Time Synchronization

#### Settings Control Panel

The System Settings enable the user to change the WebCCTV behavior and adapt it to the specific requirements. This chapter covers the following sections:

- Cameras
- Alarms
- POS
- Storage Manager
- Single View
- Mosaics
- Web Publishing
- Network Settings
- Network Video Recorders
- Certificate Management
- Time Synchronization



Use System Settings with extreme caution, some of them can seriously affect the WebCCTV performance and even stop proper functioning of the system.



Some of the System Settings require the WebCCTV to be rebooted for the settings to take effect. You will be informed to reboot the WebCCTV server by a red message on the screen. To restart the WebCCTV, click the **Restart** button which will turn red or click the **Restart now** link that appears at the end of the message. While restarting the server, you will get a message that the server is restarting. Once restarted, a successful reboot message will be displayed.

# 1.8.1 Cameras

The Cameras overview screen is automatically displayed, when entering Settings menu.

The WebCCTV supports both Analogue and Network cameras.



Analogue cameras can also be added and edited through a Network Video Server.

To add a Network camera click the Add IP Camera and follow the on-screen instructions in the Camera Wizard (See 3.3.1.1 Camera Wizard).

To add a Network Video Server click the Add Network Video Server and follow the onscreen instructions in the NVS Wizard (See 3.3.1.2 Network Video Server Wizard).

To change Camera or Network Video Server settings, click the Edit button to enter the Camera or Network Video Server Wizard which will guide you through the setting process for that camera or network video server.

To **directly access** a **Network camera** or a **Network Video Server**, click the **Go to** button. This function is available for IP-cameras only.

To delete a Network camera, click the Delete button.

To delete a Network Video Server, click the Delete button.

			Cameras			
-	Enable/Disable	Name	Туре		Acti	on
	1	Axis M1031	Network Camera	Edit	Go to	Delete
	2	Axis P3364	Network Camera	Edit	Go to	Delete
	3	Sony SNC-CH210	Network Camera	Edit	Go to	Delete
	4	Panasonic BB-HCE481	Network Camera	Edit	Go to	Delete
	5	Axis M3027	Network Camera	Edit	Go to	Delete

#### **Cameras Screen**



To disable or enable a camera click its number. The button will become red when the camera is disabled in the system.

### 1.8.1.1 Camera Search Wizard

To enter the Auto-configuration wizard, click the **Add IP Camera Automatically** button. The **Camera Search** screen will be opened and will start searching automatically for cameras in the Local Area Network (LAN).

Following vendors are supported by Camera Search:

- Approtech:
  - All models supported. (See supported camera list for all models)
- Arecont:

• All models supported. (See supported camera list for all models)

- Axis:
- $\circ$  AXIS 2XX video products with firmware versions 4.03/4.10 or higher
- **Exceptions:** AXIS 205 / 230 / 250S / 262 / 292.
- o AXIS 1XXX, 3XXX, PXXXX and QXXXX series
- IQEye:
  - IQEye Sentinel Series
  - IQEye Alliance Series
  - o IQEye 700/750 Series
  - IQEye 500 Series
  - IQEye HD1080p Series
- Panasonic:
  - o BL-C1 / 10 / 20 / 30 / 101 / 111 / 121 / 131 / 140 / 160 / 210 / 230
  - BB-HCM311 / 331 / 371 / 381 / 403 / 511 / 515 / 527 / 531 / 547 / 580 / 581 / 701 / 705 / 715 / 735
  - BB-HCE481
- Zavio:

o All models supported. (See supported camera list for all models)

ameras	Alarms	POS	Storage Manager	Single View	Mosaics Web P Time Syn	ublishing Networ achronization	k Settings	Network Video F	Recorders	Certificate Managemer
					Camera	Search				
					Camera sea	rch complete				
					New C:	ameras				
			Name		Model	MAC	Address	IP	Address	
		Arecon	nt 5	Arecont		00:1a:07:00:5	0:f9	10.0.10.12	7	
		Axis M	11011-W 6	Axis M1	011-W	00:40:8c:94:50	0:40	10.0.10.229	9	
		Axis M	11031-W 7	Axis Ml	031-W	00:40:8c:94:c	5:cl	10.0.10.37		
		Axis M	11011-W 8	Axis M1	011-W	00:40:8c:94:50	0:46	10.0.10.48		
		Axis M	11031-W 9	Axis Ml	031-W	00:40:8c:94:9	5:10	10.0.10.50		
		Axis 2	10 10	Axis 210		00:40:8c:6f:d7	:c2	10.0.10.232	2	
		Panas	onic BB-HCM515A 11	Panason	ic BB-HCM515A	00:80:f0:84:39	):5e	10.0.10.15	7	
		Oem N	15010 12	Oem N5	010	00:1b:fe:00:67	7:8c	10.0.10.22	5	
	L									
			Add selected camer	ac	Refresh	Stop Search	h	Cancel		

**Cameras Search Screen** 

To add a camera, specify the **name** you want to give to the camera (Optional), select the check box next to the camera and click the **Add selected cameras** button.



You don't have to wait till the search has stopped to start adding cameras.

The Camera Auto Configuration Wizard will open and has the following tabs:

- Authentication
- IP Address

#### 1.8.1.1.1 Authentication

This screen allows you to enter the login credentials for your cameras. Select the radio button which is applicable for your cameras. There are two possibilities:

- Cameras with factory default settings The cameras have factory default settings. Enter a password and confirm it. This password will be assigned to the Administrator account of the cameras.
- Cameras are pre-configured The cameras have been configured in the past and are located in the correct network. Enter the user name and password that were used at that time. If preferred, you can assign a new password in the new password field, otherwise leave this field empty.



Quadrox recommends using one password for all the cameras for your convenience. This might however affect security. If the password leaks, all cameras are compromised. If you want a fully secured video network, manually assign different passwords to every camera after completing this configuration.

	Cameras A	larms Storage Manager	Single View Mosaics	Web Publishing	Network Settings	Network Video Recorders	Certificate Management	Time Synchronization		
Authentication	Address									
			Web	CCTV Camer	ra Autoconfigura	tion Wizard				
		Quadrox recon	mends using one password	for all the cameras	for your convenience	This might however affect sec	urity: If the password			
	leaks, all cameras are compromised. If you want a fully secured viseo network, manually assign different passwords to every camera after completing this configuration.									
The system will try to assign the password below to the default administrative account of the camera, and add the camera to WebCCTV using these credentials. If your cameras are pre-configured abrae, where select the corresponding option below and specify valid credentials for the camera connection or fhore(precess) and the select the corresponding option below and specify valid credentials for the camera.										
		O The camera i	new and has factory defaul	It settings						
		The camera i	not new and has been pre-c	configured before						
		User Name:	Administrator	User n	ame, which is used for	camera connection during the	configuration process.			
		Password:	[••••••	Passwo	ord, which is used for	camera connection during the co	onfiguration process.			
		New Password:	[	New pi	assword, which will be don't want to change th	e assigned to the camera. Please he camera password.	leave this field empty			
		Confirm New	[	Confin	m new camera passwo	rd. Please leave this field empty	if you don't want to			
		Password:		change	e the camera password.					
			Tevious	Next >>		Finish	Cancel			
				Salara Carl						

Authentication Screen

 $Click \ Next \ to \ enter \ the \ next \ Camera \ Search \ screen.$ 

#### 1.8.1.1.2 IP Address

In this screen you configure the Starting IP Address for the cameras you are adding.



Depending on the network settings of your computer (Subnet Mask), fields will be disabled in order to enforce that the camera is added in the correct network.



Each selected camera will be assigned a consecutive IP address, starting with the address which will be prompted. Only free addresses will be used. If the camera already has an IP address in the correct subnet, it will not be changed.

Authentication	IP Address				
			WebCCTV Camera Autoc	onfiguration Wizard	
		Every car	nera will be assigned a consecutive IP-	ddress, starting with the address below:	
		Starting IP-address:	10 0 10 103	Subnet mask: 255.255.255.0	

**IP** Address Screen

Click **Finish** to add the cameras. A **Camera Adding Result** screen will open with the results and the server will restart automatically if necessary. To start a new search, click the **New Camera Search** button.

Cameras adding result WebCCTV Server was successfully restarted.				
Model	IP Address	Result		
Arecont	10.0.10.127	Camera adding failed		
Axis M1031-W	10.0.10.37	Camera has been added successfully		
Axis M1011-W	10.0.10.48	Camera has been added successfully		
Axis M1031-W	10.0.10.50	Camera adding failed		
Axis M1011-W	10.0.10.229	Camera has been added successfully		
Axis 210	10.0.10.232	Camera has been added successfully		
Panasonic BB-HCM515A	10.0.10.157	Camera adding failed		
Oem N5010	10.0.10.225	Camera adding failed		
Ne	w Camera Search Edit C	amera Settings		

Camera Adding Result Screen

Click Cancel to go back to the Camera Search screen.

You can always add cameras manually by clicking the Add IP Camera Manually button in the Cameras Screen.

### 1.8.1.2 Camera Wizard

To enter the Camera Wizard click the **Edit** or the **Add IP Camera Manually** button in the Cameras Screen. The Camera Wizard can consist of ten tabs with easy to follow instructions. Read this chapter to learn all about camera settings.

The following Camera Wizard tabs are described in this chapter:

- Name & Type
- Connection
- Video
- Activity
- VCA
- VCA Config

- PTZ
- Virtual Patrol
- Location
- Users
- Audio



By default, some of the settings are already selected. It is advisable to keep these settings to assure the best performance.



Depending on the camera type (network or analogue) and camera model, some tabs may not be present or may be disabled.

During the configuration, you may be asked to restart the server. This must be done first before finishing the configuration to assure the proper working of the WebCCTV server.

#### 1.8.1.2.1 Name & Type

In this screen, you define the camera name, type and model of the camera.



#### Name & Type (Network camera) Screen

Click Next to enter each camera and go to the next Camera Wizard screen.

#### 1.8.1.2.2 Connection



This tab is only available for network cameras. If you are adding an analogue camera, this screen will not appear.

This screen allows you to define the parameters needed for a network camera connection:

- Camera IP address or DNS name
- Port
- User name
- Password
- Unmask password



To obtain these parameters, contact your system administrator or read the user manual of the camera itself.



Use camera Administrator credentials in order to get all WebCCTV functionality.



<u>Cameras</u> Alarms	Storage Manager Single View Mosaics Web Publis	hing Network Settings Network Video Recorders Certificate Management Time Synchronization		
Name & Type Connection Vid	eo Activity VCA	VCAConfig PTZ Virtual Patrol Location Users Audio		
WebCCTV Camera Configuration Wizard - M3027				
You have selected the option IP-camera. Please enter the IP-address of the camera you wish to add.				
	IP-address: (0 10 0 10	232 The IP-address of the camera is usually located on the IP- camera side. Each number should be between 0 and 255		
	OR			
	DNS name:	Web Address (URL) of your camera if it uses Domain Name Service.		
	Port: 80	The default port setting suitable in most cases.		
	User name: Administrator	The user name can be found in the camera's documentation.		
	Password:	The password used during a new camera configuration.		
	Unmask password:	Display password characters.		
	Delivery mode:  O Unicast O Multi	cast		
Multicast IP-Address Port: 0, 0, 0, 0, 0, 0				
	Previous Next >>	Finish Cancel		

Connection (Network camera) Screen

The delivery mode parameter is only available when the network camera supports MPEG streaming:

- Unicast normal connection type of a camera. It is simple in organization and efficient when one connected client uses the camera. So if WebCCTV is the only user of the camera, please use this type.
- Multicast this connection type is efficient when multiple applications use the cameras. This approach decreases the bandwidth usage. MPEG cameras allow sending the images to multicast IP addresses. These addresses are reserved in the IP protocol for multicast information distribution. To program a camera to send the images to a multicast address, you have to configure it in the camera's native software software. Specify the IP address on the Connection Screen of the camera wizard.



Multicast IP addresses are in the range 224.0.0.0 through 239.255.255.255.

Click Next to enter the next Camera Wizard screen.

#### 1.8.1.2.3 Video



This tab is only available for network cameras. If you are adding an analogue camera, this screen will not appear.

This screen allows you to configure video streams and select which stream should be used for different purposes.

- 1) Enable/Disable this checkbox enables or disables the stream.
- 2) Codec set the image compression format based on camera's capabilities. Depending on the camera, can be set to JPEG, MPEG or H264.

- 3) Resolution set the resolution of the stream depending on camera's capabilities. Resolution list is grouped by aspect ratio: 4:3 or 16:9.
- 4) FPS set the framerate of the streams.

Please note that for **H264** streams framerate once and will be the same for Single View, Mosaic, AD/VCA and recordings! It will override the settings specified in Single View and Mosaic sections of Video Manager.



For **JPEG** streams framerate can be configured individually. This control sets the framerate used for Activity Detection/VCA. Single View and Mosaic framerates are configured in Single View and Mosaic sections of Video Manager, respectively. Recordings Framerate is configured in Record FPS control.

- 5) Singe Views defines which stream will be used for the Single View and 2x1 mosaics.
- 6) Mosaic defines which stream will be used for Mosaics (2x2 and bigger).
- 7) Enable/Disable Activity Detection/VCA if this checkbox is checked, recordings from this camera will be activity-based: only video with certain activity level will be recorded. Activity threshold can be configured in the next tab. If this checkbox is unchecked, camera will record all frames 24/7 regardless of whether any activity is present.
- 8) AD/VCA defines which stream will be used for activity detection and VCA.
- 9) Record defines if the stream should be recorded. Only Primary stream or both streams can be recorded: you cannot set Secondary stream to be recorded without recording Primary stream.
- 10) Record FPS selects the framerate for recordings. Active only for JPEG streams; for H264 streams the value from FPS control will be used instead.



Video (Network camera) Screen



Dual-streaming is a new feature that allows you to optimize your network and CPU load by using different streams from the same camera for different purposes. You can choose which of two streams should be used for Single View, Mosaics and Activity Detection, and which stream (or both) should be recorded. For best results we recommend using low-resolution (VGA or less) stream for AD/VCA and Mosaic, and high-resolution H264 stream for Live View and Recordings.

Click Next to enter the next Camera Wizard screen.

#### 1.8.1.2.4 Activity

By enabling activity detection, only images where movement is above a certain threshold will be recorded. This significantly increases the ability to store more video footage. If you want to record at all time, uncheck the **AD/VCA** checkbox in the previous tab (Video).

If you use activity detection, you can always calculate activity on the server, but if the camera allows, you can configure the server to calculate activity on the camera instead of on the server:

• Server – When activity is calculated on the server, this will result in *excellent recordings* but introduces a *higher load* on the server. Furthermore you're able to use the masking feature. By using the **Masking feature**, only activity in a specified area(s) will be recorded. This significantly increases the ability to store video footage.



When adding a network camera, the Masking and Activity functionality is only available after a server restart. This will be requested automatically by a notification.



The current activity level is represented by the green line on the control panel below the video. To adjust the activity detection threshold, move the slider on the right side of the control panel up and down to shift the red line. All the video activity that stays above the red line will be recorded.



Activity on Server (Analogue and Network camera) Screen

Masking makes it possible to disable the recording of activity in so called 'curtain areas'. 'Curtain areas' contain constant movement classified as not important for surveillance (e.g. moving trees in the wind, ceiling fan etc.).



The green grid, shown on the masking screen, divides the image into masking cells. Click on a cell and the activity detection in this cell will be disabled. Once disabled, a masking cell turns green. This means that activity occurring in this cell will not trigger recording.
When you access the Activity screen for the first time on a client PC, it may be that the green masking grid doesn't appear. In order to be able to draw the grid, the video card of the client PC has to have at least 16 MB of internal video memory and DirectX accelerations fully enabled. This can be done as follows:

- 1. Exit the camera wizard by clicking **Finish** or **Cancel**.
- 2. Go to Start/Settings/Control Panel.
- 3. Click on Display/ Settings/Advanced/Troubleshoot.
- 4. Set Hardware acceleration on full.



Are you having problems with your graphics hardware? These settings can help you troubleshoot display-related problems. Hardware acceleration Manually control the level of acceleration and performance supplied your graphics hardware. Use the Display Troubleshoot to satur you making the change. Hardware acceleration: None Full All accelerations are enabled. Use this setting if your computer has no problems. (Recommended)	10 <u>  ?</u>
Hardware acceleration Mexually costrol the level of acceleration and performance supplied your gaphics hardware. Use the Display Troubleshooter to assist you making the change. Hardware acceleration: None Full All accelerations are enabled. Use this setting if your computer has no problems. [Recommended] If Enable write combining	ese
Manually control the level of acceleration and performance supplied your gaphics hardware. Use the Display Troubleshooter to assist you making the change. Hardware acceleration: None Full All accelerations are enabled. Use this setting if your computer has no problems. (Recommended) // Enable write combining	
Hardware acceleration: None Full All accelerations are enabled. Use this setting if your computer has no problems. Floormended)	lied by you in
All accelerations are enabled. Use this setting if your computer has no problems. (Recommended)	ull
F Enable write combining	is no
	2 W

#### **Troubleshoot Screen**

Click **OK** and return to the Activity Screen in the Camera Wizard. The masking grid should be visible on your screen now.



The masking functionality does not depend on whether you can visualize it on a particular client PC or not. It is possible to set up masking on one client PC and use another client PC which is not able to show masking. The masking will stay applied.

To (un)mask the desired area, follow the steps below:

- 1. Click on the cell you wish to (un)mask.
- 2. Check the **Mask** or **Unmask** button depending on whether you want to mask or unmask.
- 3. Click the Apply mask button to activate the selection.



To mask multiple cells, left-click one cell and drag the cursor over the cells you would like to mask and release your mouse.



Click on the question mark icon in the right hand corner of the masking screen to access on-screen masking instructions.

**Low Bandwidth button** – Low bandwidth mode is mostly used in very slowspeed LAN or Internet connections. When Low Bandwidth mode is enabled, the frame rate and the resolution of the images are extremely reduced. This leads to a reduced bandwidth usage for streaming. For the basis is taken the secondary stream which processed to the lower quality. **High Bandwidth button** - High Bandwidth mode is used preferably on local computers (when the WebCCTV client is located on the same machine as the WebCCTV server), in local area networks or with high-speed Internet connections. When High Bandwidth mode is enabled, the frame rate and the resolution of the images is taken from the primary stream which usually has maximum value of these indicators.Click **Next** to enter the next Camera Wizard screen.

 Camera – When activity is calculated on the camera, this will result in *acceptable recordings* and a *lower load* on the server. The masking feature is disabled and has to be done on the camera. By default nothing has to be configured on the camera, nevertheless some models require configuration on the camera itself. See Appendix C for more information.



Activity calculated on camera is supported for most models of the following brands: **ACTi, Axis, Ernitec, IQEye**.



If activity is recorded or not depends on the camera activity detection algorithm. If you notice problems with recordings, please contact the **camera manufacturer** for support.

Name & Type Connection Video Activity VCA WebCCTV Camera	VCACoulig PTZ Virtual Fetrol Location Viers Audio Configuration Wizard - Axis M3027
Please select th	e desired activity detection level
Mask       Copy Mask       2       Copy         2015-09-10       15:56:0         Image: Copy Copy       Image: Copy Copy       Image: Copy Copy         Image: Copy Copy       Image: Copy Copy       Image: Copy Copy         Image: Copy Copy       Image: Copy Copy       Image: Copy Copy         Image: Copy Copy       Image: Copy Copy       Image: Copy Copy         Image: Copy Copy       Image: Copy Copy       Image: Copy Copy         Image: Copy Copy       Image: Copy Copy       Image: Copy Copy         Image: Copy Copy       Image: Copy Copy       Image: Copy Copy         Image: Copy Copy Copy       Image: Copy Copy       Image: Copy Copy         Image: Copy Copy Copy       Image: Copy Copy       Image: Copy Copy         Image: Copy Copy Copy       Image: Copy Copy       Image: Copy Copy         Image: Copy Copy       Image: Copy Copy       Image: Copy Copy         Image: Copy Copy       Image: Copy Copy       Image: Copy Copy         Image: Copy Copy       Image: Copy Copy       Image: Copy Copy         Image: Copy Copy       Image: Copy Copy       Image: Copy Copy         Image: Copy Copy Copy       Image: Copy Copy       Image: Copy Copy         Image: Copy Copy Copy Copy       Image: Copy Copy       Image: Copy Copy     <	Recording only meaningful activity allows you to record for a longer period and makes searching in the video more efficient. Activity detection can be visually adjusted to the desired level, provided a camera is connected. Current video activity level is represented by the green line on the control panel below the video. To adjust the video activity, move the silder at the right side of the control panel up and down to shift the red line. All the video activity that stays above the red line will be recorded.
<< Previous Next >>	Finish Cancel

### Activity on Camera (Network camera) Screen

Click Next to enter the next Camera Wizard screen.

## 1.8.1.2.5 VCA

The VCA Menu allows you to activate and set up camera and VCA parameters.



To work with VCA you should have VCA licence.



If you still need to activate your VCA license, please contact Quadrox support for the activation of this license via <a href="mailto:support@quadrox.be">support@quadrox.be</a> or +32 (16) 582585.



VCA Screen

For more detailed information see VCA Installation and Configuration User Manual for version 4.9.

Click Next to enter the next Camera Wizard screen.

## 1.8.1.2.6 VCA Config

The VCA Config Menu allows you to configure the zones in which the VCA needs to happen, and the rules you want to track.



## VCA Configuration Screen

For more detailed information see VCA Installation and Configuration User Manual for version 4.9.

Click Next to enter the next Camera Wizard screen.

# 1.8.1.2.7 PTZ

This tab is present for both analogue and network PTZ cameras, however only **analogue PTZ cameras** can be configured



PTZ stands for Pan Tilt Zoom, or a "movable" camera. To enable the PTZ camera settings, select the PTZ camera checkbox.

- **PTZ camera** check this if your camera is a PTZ camera
- **PTZ control protocol** select the brand of the PTZ camera
- **Extended PTZ** Some protocols have extended PTZ features; e.g. Pelco. By checking this, these extended features will be made available.
- **Communication port** serial communication port used for PTZ communication.
- **Camera unique number** most PTZ cameras require a unique serial number to be referred by.

Click Next to enter the next Camera Wizard screen.

#### 1.8.1.2.8 Virtual Patrol

The Virtual Patrol screen allows you to configure a PTZ camera in several ways:

• Use Home preset – this functionality prevents the misplacement of the camera and ensures proper recordings after monitoring. If the Home Preset is enabled, the first

preset position becomes automatically the **Home** status and looks like **for** in the **Live view**. When a user moves the PTZ camera, by manual manipulation or using preset positions, the camera will return to its Home Preset after the assigned **Recovery Time** has elapsed. By default this time is 300 seconds.

- Use Virtual Patrol select one of the Virtual Patrols you previously created.
- **Manual PTZ Control** check this radio button if you don't use either the Home Preset or the Virtual Patrol functionality.

Name & Type Connection Video	Activity VCA VCAConfig PTZ WebCCTV Camera Configuration Wizard - Panasonic	Virtual Patrol Location Users Audio BB-HCE481
Please check the strongly	te camera manufacturer's documentation as continuous movement of PTZ camer advise you to set the virtual patrol sequence time to a minimum of 120 seconds	ras might violate the camera's warranty. We for cameras that move mechanically.
	Use Home Preset Use Virtual Parol: Patrol 1 Manual PTZ Control (not recommended)	
	Defined Virtual Patrols Patrol 1 Patrol 2 Patrol 3 Add Virtual Patrol	lú/Delete lít/Delete lít/Delete
[	Home Preset Settings Recovery time (seconds):	300

Virtual Patrol (Analogue and network camera) Screen

Only specially designed cameras designated by the manufacturer as "Continuous movement use", "Continuous duty cycle" or "24h duty cycle" can effectively utilize the Virtual Patrol feature. Using consumer-grade cameras with Virtual Patrol may cause premature failure and may invalidate the cameras warranty. We strongly advise customers to check the camera specifications before using the Virtual Patrol feature and strongly advise setting the virtual patrol sequence time to a minimum of 120 seconds for those cameras.

You can create multiple Virtual Patrols with different settings. Click the **Add Virtual Patrol** button to add a new Virtual Patrol.

To change or create the Virtual Patrol settings, click the **Edit** link.

General Settings											
Name	Patrol1										
Preset queue	Seque	nce time	Sort								
Preset 1	120	s.		<u>Delete</u>							
Preset 2	120	s.		Delete							
Preset 3	120	s.		Delete							
Preset 4	120	s.		Delete							
Preset 1 💌		Ad	ld Preset								

WebCCTV Camera Configuration Wizard - Camera 1

Virtual Patrol Configuring Screen

- 1. Specify a **Name** for the Virtual Patrol
- 2. Choose one of the available Presets from the drop-down list and click **Add Preset** button.

- 3. Specify the **Sequence time** for every Preset. This is the time after which the camera is switched to the next defined preset in the queue.
- 4. If necessary, use the **Sort** buttons to change the position of a Preset in the Virtual Patrol sequence.
- 5. Click **Apply** button.

You may delete any Preset from the Virtual Patrol sequence by clicking the **Delete** link.



Due to some technology designs of Panasonic cameras, it is recommended to use no more than 2-3 Panasonic cameras with virtual patrol configured at the same time, since this can cause server overloading.



Each time a user takes control over the PTZ camera manually (via the PTZ Camera Control Panel), the automatic Virtual Patrol is interrupted. Once the user stops his manual control, the WebCCTV resumes the Virtual Patrol after 30 seconds.

Click Next to enter the next Camera Wizard screen.

### 1.8.1.2.9 Location

In this tab you can specify following camera location parameters:

- Longitude geographic coordinate that specifies the east-west position of a point on the Earth's surface
- Latitude geographic coordinate that specifies the north-south position of a point on the Earth's surface
- Height camera elevation above street level
- Direction camera direction from North
- Tilt angle camera tilt angle, that normally varies between  $-45^{\circ}$  and  $+45^{\circ}$
- Horizontal FOV defines the width angle of the camera lens. Usual lenses have around 45-50<sup>0</sup>; a Tele lens has a smaller width and Wide angle lenses can have more

Name & Type Connection	WebCCTV Camera Con	iguration Wizard - Panasonic BB-HCE481	Audio
	Please specify c	mera location parameters if necessary	
Longitude:	0° 0' 0' E	Camera longitude, preferably in DMS format.	
Latitude:	0° 0' 0' N	Camera latitude, preferably in DMS format.	
Height:	0 meters	Camera elevation above street level.	
Direction:	0 degrees	Camera direction from North.	
Tilt angle:	0 degrees	Camera tilt angle (optional).	
Horizontal FOV:	0 degrees	Camera horizontal field of view (optional).	

## Location Configuring Screen

Click **Next** to enter the next Camera Wizard screen.

### 1.8.1.2.10 Users

Select which users have access to the selected camera.



The Users functionality is only available after you have added the camera, and restarted the server. Follow the notification that will automatically be shown.



Users with Administrator rights have access to all cameras. Users with restricted rights can be denied access to certain cameras.



#### Users (Analogue and network camera) Screen

Click Next to enter the next Camera Wizard screen.

#### 1.8.1.2.11 Audio



The audio tab is only available for network cameras that support audio. For more information about audio support, go to **4.2.1.10 Audio**.

This screen allows you to define the audio parameters for a network camera:

- Live audio This enables live listen-in audio.
- External IP-address Configure this if you want to enable remote live listen-in audio.

<u>Cam</u>	<u>ieras</u> Alarms Storage Manager Sir	gle View Mosaics Web Publishing	Network Settings Network Video Recorders Certificate Management Time Syn	chronization
Name & Type Connection	Video Activi	vca WebCCTV Camera Configur	VCAConfig PTZ Virtual Parrol Location ration Wizard - Panasonic BB-HCE481	Users Audio
	Enable Live Audio External IP-address:	9 9 81, 168, 222, 15, 222	If you want to listen-in the live audio of this camera, check the box. If you want to use listen-in audio over the Internet, fill in the external IP- address and port for the camera.	

#### Audio (Network camera) Screen

Click Finish to save configuration of current camera. Camera is configured now.

## 1.8.1.3 Network Video Server Wizard

In this manual, we will refer to a Network Video Server as NVS.

To enter the Network Video Server Wizard, click the **Edit device** or **Add Network Video Server** link/button in the Cameras screen. The **Network Video Server Wizard** consists of three tabs with easy to follow instructions.

The following Network Video Server Wizard tabs are described in this chapter:

- Name & Type
- Connection
- Video Settings

If you need to change camera settings from cameras that are connected to the NVS, click the **Edit** link of the camera in the cameras screen which will display the Network Video Server

Cameras Wizard. The **Network Video Server Camera Wizard** consists of six tabs with easy to follow instructions.

The following Network Video Server Camera Wizard tabs are described in this chapter:

- Name
- Recordings
- Activity
- VCA
- VCA Config

- PTZ
- Virtual Patrol
- LocationUsers

You need to install the **Quadrox Codecs Pack** for proper NVS usage.



The NVS Wizard displays settings which are common for all cameras connected to the NVS. In the NVS Camera Wizard you are able to adjust the specific settings for an individual camera connected to the NVS.



By default, some of the settings are already selected. It is recommended that you keep these settings to ensure the best performance.

	Cameras											
Enable/Disable	Name	Туре		Action								
1	Camera 1	Network Camera	<u>Edit</u>	<u>Go to</u>	<u>Delete</u>							
2	Camera 2	Network Camera	<u>Edit</u>	<u>Go to</u>	<u>Delete</u>							
3	Camera 3	Network Camera	<u>Edit</u>	<u>Go to</u>	Delete							
4	Camera 4	Network Camera	<u>Edit</u>	<u>Go to</u>	Delete							
5	Network Video Server 1	Network Video Server	<u>Edit</u>	Edit device	<u>Delete</u>							
6	Network Video Server 2		<u>Edit</u>									
7	Network Video Server 3		Edit									
8	Network Video Server 4		Edit									
P Camera Manually	Add IP Camera Automatica	Ily Add Network Vid	eo Serve	er Dele	ete All IP De							

## Cameras Screen (Network Video Server)

#### 1.8.1.3.1 Name & Type

In this tab, you can adjust the NVS name, type and model. It's a part of the **Network Video** Server Wizard.



Choose a descriptive name for each NVS for easy future reference.

Name & Type	Name & Type Connection Video Settings WebCCTV Network Video Server Configuration Wizard										
	Please enter a network	video server name and type									
Name:	Network Video Server	Please enter a descriptive name for the network video server.									
Type:	WebCCTV Network Video Server	Select the network video server brand.									
Model:	NVS400 V	Select the network video server model.									

# Name & Type (Network Video Server) Screen

Click Next to enter the next NVS Wizard screen.

## 1.8.1.3.2 Connection

This tab allows you to define the parameters needed for the NVS connection. It's a part of the **Network Video Server Wizard**:

- NVS IP address
- User name
- Password



The Default Admin ID for the NVS400 series is 'admin' and the default Admin password is 'pass'. For the NVS1000/2000/4000 series the Admin ID becomes 'root' and the default Admin password is 'pass'.

1	Name & Type Com	nection Video Se	ttings									
	WebCCTV Network Video Server Configuration Wizard - Network Video Server											
	You have selected the option Network video server. Please enter the IP-address of the server you wish to add.											
	IP-address:	192.168.1.1	The IP-address of the server is usually located on the network video server side. Each number should be between 0 and 255.									
	Command port:	2000	The default port setting suitable in most cases.									
	User name:	Administrator	The user name can be found in the camera's documentation.									
	Password:	•••••	The password used during the new server configuration.									

## Connection (Network Video Server) Screen

Click Next to enter the next NVS Wizard screen.

#### 1.8.1.3.3 Video Settings

This tab is a part of the **Network Video Server Wizard** and allows configuring following settings:

- Video format selection of the video standards format in which images are transmitted from the cameras. PAL video standard is used in Europe, NTSC video standard is used in the USA.
- **Image resolution** a higher resolution gives a better quality image. A higher image resolution will lead to a lower frame rate.
- **Frame rate** possible frame rates depend on the chosen image resolution.
- Volume storage volume on which the camera is recorded. You can change the volume for each camera (see 3.3.4 Storage Manager)



Settings you are adjusting in this screen are applied to all NVS cameras for live view and recordings.

Name & Type WebC	Name & Type         Connection         Video Settings           WebCCTV Network Video Server Configuration Wizard - Network Video Server										
Please choose the video settings											
Video format:	⊙ PAL ○ NTSC	PAL colour video format is mostly used in Europe, NTSC video format is used in USA.									
Image resolution:	<ul> <li>○ 704x576</li> <li>⊙ 352x288</li> </ul>										
Frame rate:	12.5	Most surveillance applications record 3-5 frames per second.									
Volume:	D:\Movies\	Volume the cameras connected to NVS record to.									

## Video Settings (Network Video Server) Screen

Complete the procedure by clicking **Finish** button and **Restart** the WebCCTV server.

### 1.8.1.3.4 Name

This tab is a part of the **Network Video Server Camera Wizard**. You can assign a **name** to the camera in this screen.

	Cameras	Storage Manager Si	ngle View Mo	saics Web Publishing	Network Settings	Network Video Recorders	Certificate Management	Time Synchronization	
Name	Recordings	Activity	_	VCA WebCCTV Cam	VCAConfig era Configuratio	PIZ	Virtual Patrol	Location	Users
				PI	rase enter a camera na	ne			
		Name	NVS 1		Please enter a d	escriptive name for this camera.			

### Name (Network Video Server) Screen

Click Next to enter the next NVS Camera Wizard screen.

#### 1.8.1.3.5 Recordings

This tab is a part of the **Network Video Server Camera Wizard**. The following parameters can be configured:

#### Version 6.0 Series

- **Record this camera** the camera will be recorded if the box is checked.
- Volume storage volume on which the camera is recorded. You can change the volume for each camera (see *3.3.4 Storage Manager*)

	Cameras	Storage Manager	Single View	Mosaics	Web Publishing	Network Settings	Network Video	Recorders	Certificate I	Management	Time Syn	chronization		
Name	Recordings	Activity	_	ve	CA.	VCAConfig	_	PTZ	_	Virtual Patrol	_	Location	Users	
				W	ebCCTV Cam	era Configuratio	on Wizard - N	IVS 1						
	Please choose the recording parameters													
Record this camera:														
Volume:			D: Quadrox	_movies\			Volume	the camera rec	cords to.					

## **Recordings** (Network Video Server) Screen

Click Next to enter the next NVS Camera Wizard screen.

### 1.8.1.3.6 Activity

This tab is a part of the **Network Video Server Camera Wizard**. The following parameters can be configured:



When adding a NVS, the Masking and Activity functionality is only available after server restart. This will be automatically requested by a notification.

 Activity Detection – by enabling Activity Detection, only images where movement is above a certain threshold will be recorded. This increases the ability to store more video footage significantly. If you want to record at all time, uncheck the AD/VCA checkbox in the Video tab.



Activity (Network Video Server) Screen

i

The current activity level is represented by the green line on the control panel below the video. To adjust the activity detection threshold, move the slider on the right side of the control panel up and down to shift the red line. All the video activity that stays above the red line will be recorded.

- **Masking** by using the masking feature, only activity in a specified area(s) will be recorded. This increases the ability to store more video footage significantly.
- Calculate activity on Each method of activity detection processing has advantages and disadvantages. Activity detection processing on the WebCCTV server allows detecting the activity using the best accuracy, but consumes more CPU resources. Activity detection processing on WebCCTV NVS consumes fewer CPU resources, but operates inaccurately in low light conditions.



Masking makes it possible to disable the recording of activity in so called 'curtain areas'. 'Curtain areas' contain constant movement classified as not important for surveillance (e.g. moving trees in the wind, busy parts of the road etc.).



The green grid, shown on the masking screen, divides the image into masking cells. Click on a cell and the activity detection in this cell will be disabled. Once disabled, a masking cell turns green. This means that activity occurring in this cell will not trigger recording.

When you access the Activity screen for the first time on a client PC, it may be that the green masking grid doesn't appear. In order to be able to draw the grid, the video card of the client PC has to have at least 16 MB of internal video memory and DirectX accelerations fully enabled. This can be done as follows:

- 1. Exit the camera wizard by clicking **Finish** or **Cancel**.
- 2. Go to Start/Settings/Control Panel.
- 3. Click on Display/ Settings/Advanced/Troubleshoot.
- 4. Set Hardware acceleration on full.



#### **Troubleshoot Screen**

Click **OK** and return to the Activity Screen in the Camera Wizard. The masking grid should be visible on your screen now.



The masking functionality does not depend on whether you can visualize it on a particular client PC or not. It is possible to set up masking on one client PC and use

another client PC which is not able to show masking. The masking will stay applied.

To (un)mask the desired area, follow the steps below:

- 1. Click on the cell you wish to (un)mask.
- 2. Check the **Mask** or **Unmask** button depending on whether you want to mask or unmask.
- 3. Click the **Apply mask** button to activate the selection.



To mask multiple cells, left-click one cell and drag the cursor over the cells you would like to mask and release your mouse.



Click on the question mark icon  $\square$  in the right hand corner of the masking screen to access on-screen masking instructions.

Click Next to enter the next NVS Camera Wizard screen.

## 1.8.1.3.7 VCA

The VCA Menu allows you to activate and set up camera and VCA parameters.



To work with VCA you should have VCA licence.



If you still need to activate your VCA license, please contact Quadrox support for the activation of this license via support@quadrox.be or +32 (16) 582585.



VCA Screen

For more detailed information see VCA Installation and Configuration User Manual for version 4.9.

Click **Next** to enter the next Camera Wizard screen.

## 1.8.1.3.8 VCA Config

Version 6.0 Series

The VCA Config Menu allows you to configure the zones in which the VCA needs to happen, and the rules you want to track.



## VCA Configuration Screen

For more detailed information see VCA Installation and Configuration User Manual for version 4.9.

Click **Next** to enter the next Camera Wizard screen.

### 1.8.1.3.9PTZ

This tab is a part of the Network Video Server Camera Wizard.

i

PTZ stands for Pan Tilt Zoom or movable camera. To enable PTZ camera settings, select the PTZ camera check box first.

- **PTZ camera** select this if your camera is a PTZ camera.
- **PTZ control protocol** select the brand of the PTZ camera.
- **Extended PTZ** Some protocols have extended PTZ features, e.g. Pelco. By checking this, the features will be made available.
- **Camera unique number** most PTZ cameras require a unique serial number to be referred by.

Cameras Storage Manager Single View Mosaics Web Publishing Network Sett	ngs Network Video Recorders Certificate Management Time Synchronization
Name Recordings Activity VCA VCACuarfig WebCCTV Camera Configu	PTZ Virtual Patrol Location Users cation Wizard - NVS 1
Please select the used PTZ protocol, com-port,	serial number and other parameters
PTZ camera: 😥 Please check if	the camera you selected is PTZ (Pan-Tilt-Zoom).
PTZ control protocol: WebCCTV V Communication	n control protocol.
Extended PTZ: Enable the extended	nded features of the selected PTZ control protocol.
Camera unique number: 412412376 Most PTZ cam	eras require a unique serial number to be referred to.

# PTZ (Network Video Server) Screen

Click Next to enter the next NVS Camera Wizard screen.

## 1.8.1.3.10 Virtual Patrol

This tab is a part of the **Network Video Server Camera Wizard**. The Virtual Patrol screen allows you to configure a PTZ camera in several ways:

• Use Home preset – this functionality prevents the misplacement of the camera and ensures proper recordings after monitoring. If the Home Preset is enabled, the first

preset position becomes automatically the **Home** status and looks like **1** in the **Live view**. When a user moves the PTZ camera, by manual manipulation or using preset positions, the camera will return to its Home Preset after the assigned **Recovery Time** has elapsed. By default this time is 300 seconds.

- Use Virtual Patrol select one of the Virtual Patrol you previously created.
- **Manual PTZ Control** check this radio button if you don't use either the Home Preset or the Virtual Patrol functionality.

Name Recordings Activity VCA VCACoulig PTZ Virtual Patrol Location Users
WebCCTV Camera Configuration Wizard - NVS 1
Please check the camera manufacturer's documentation according movement of PTZ cameras might violate the camera's warranty. We stronget achieve you to act the virtual entering the minimum of 120 accords for cameras with move mechanism.
O Use Home Preset
Use Virtual Patrol: Patrol · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
Manual PTZ Centrol (not recommended)
Defined Virtual Patrols
Parrol 1 Edit/Delete Parrol 2 Edit/Delete
Patrol 3 Edu/Delete
Add Virtual Patrol
House Deved Setting
Recovery time (seconds): 300
< <pre>evenus</pre> Next>> Finish Cancel

Virtual Patrol (Network Video Server) Screen



Only specially designed cameras designated by the manufacturer as "Continuous movement use", "Continuous duty cycle" or "24h duty cycle" can effectively utilize the Virtual Patrol feature. Using consumer-grade cameras with Virtual Patrol may cause premature failure and may invalidate the cameras warranty. We strongly advise customers to check the camera specifications before using the Virtual Patrol feature and strongly advise to set the virtual patrol sequence time to a minimum of 120 seconds for those cameras.

You can create multiple Virtual Patrols with different settings. Click the **Add Virtual Patrol** button to add a new Virtual Patrol.

To change or create the Virtual Patrol settings, click the Edit link.

Name Recordings	Activity	VCA	W	AConfig		PI	z	Virtual Patrol	1	ocation	Users
		WebCCTV Car	mera Co	nfigura	ation Wi	ard - NVS	1				
			Gene	ral Setti	ngs						
		Name	Patrol 1								
		Preset queue	Sequen	ce time	Sort						
		Preset 1	120	s	. ▼	Delete					
		Preset 2	120	5.		Delete					
		Preset 3	120	5.		Delete					
		Preset 1 🗸		Ad	id Preset						
		Ann		71	Pater						
		Афр	9		Retur						

### Virtual Patrol Configuring Screen

- 1. Specify a **Name** for the Virtual Patrol
- 2. Choose one of the available Presets from the drop-down list and click **Add Preset** button.
- 3. Specify the **Sequence time** for each Preset. This is the time after which the camera switches to the next defined preset in the queue.
- 4. If necessary, use the **Sort** buttons to change the position of a Preset in the Virtual Patrol sequence.
- 5. Click Apply button.

You may delete any Preset from the Virtual Patrol sequence by clicking the **Delete** link.



Due to some technology designs of Panasonic cameras it is recommended you use no more than 2-3 Panasonic cameras with virtual patrol configured at the same time, since this can cause server overloading.



Each time a user takes control over the PTZ camera manually (via the PTZ Camera Control Panel), the automatic Virtual Patrol is interrupted. Once the user stops his manual control, the WebCCTV resumes the Virtual Patrol after 30 seconds.

Click Next to enter the next NVS Camera Wizard screen.

### 1.8.1.3.11 Location

In this tab you can specify following camera location parameters:

 Longitude – geographic coordinate that specifies the east-west position of a point on the Earth's surface

- Latitude geographic coordinate that specifies the north-south position of a point on the Earth's surface
- Height camera elevation above street level
- Direction camera direction from North
- Tilt angle camera tilt angle, that normally varies between  $-45^{\circ}$  and  $+45^{\circ}$
- Horizontal FOV defines the width angle of the camera lens. Usual lenses have around 45-50<sup>0</sup>; a Tele lens has a smaller width and Wide angle lenses can have more

Comeras	Alarms Storage Manager	Single View Mosaics	Web Publishing N	letwork Settings	Network Video Recorders	Certificate Management	Time Synchronization	
Name Recordings	Activity	VCA Web	CCTV Camera Co	AConfig onfiguration W	PTZ izard - NVS 1	Virtual Patrol	Location	Users
Longitude: Latitude: Height: Direction: Tilt mgle: Horizontal POV:		0° 0' 0' E 0° 0' 0' N 0 meters 0 degrees 0 degrees		Cam Cam Cam Cam Cam Cam Cam Cam Cam	era longitude, preferably in DM era latitude, preferably in DMS era alevation above street level era direction from North. era tilt angle (optional). era horizontal field of view (op	ES format. format.		

Location Configuring Screen

Click Next to enter the next Camera Wizard screen.

# 1.8.1.3.12 Users

Select which users have access to the selected camera.



The Users functionality is only available after server restart when adding a new NVS. Follow the notification that automatically will be shown.



Users with Administrator rights have access to all the cameras. Users with restricted rights can be denied access to certain cameras.



## Users (Network Video Server) Screen

Click Finish to save configuration of current camera. Camera is configured now.

# 1.8.2 Alarms

The **Alarms** chapter covers the handling and configuration of incoming alarms, alarm reactions and how to configure the actions linked to these incoming alarm events.

Input alarms can be generated through a physical alarm-input concentrator (screw-block to attach physical wires) attached on the back of the WebCCTV machine (together with a Picolo card), or through a PMD I/O Device (screw-block to attach physical wires) attached to the WebCCTV NVR via a USB cable.

The WebCCTV Alarm Component supports the OPC protocol; hence you are able to connect any OPC A&E compliant alarm server and OPC A&E compliant client as well to the WebCCTV Alarm Component. The origin of an alarm input can be an external infrared sensor, a reed contact, etc.

By default you get the alarms menu when clicking **Alarms** in the **Settings** menu. This menu allows you to **Add Quadrox I/O Device, Add PMD I/O Device, Add Alarm Device** and access the Alarms Configuration Wizard by clicking **Edit** or **Edit Device**.

This chapter covers the following topics:

- PMD I/O Device (Adding and Configuring)
- Generic Alarm Driver
- RedLight Driver
- Alarms Configuration Wizard

Cameras	Alarms	Storage Manager	Single	iew Mosaics WebPu	blishing	Network Settings	Network Vide	o Recorde	rs Certificate Management	Time Synchronization
						Alarms				
			Enable	Name	Pin	Device	Туре	Ac	tion	
			1	Alarm M3027 2-1	1		ma	Edit Ed	lit Device	
			2	Alarm M3027 2-2 INT	L 2	Axis M3027	IP Camera	Edit		
			3	Alarm Sony 2-1	1	Sony SNC-CH210	IP Camera	Edit Ed	lit Device	
			4	Alarm P3364 2-1	1			Edit Ed	lit Device	
			5	Alarm P3364 2-2 INTI	L 2	Axis P3364	IP Camera	Edit		
			6	Alarm 1031 5-1 INTL	1	Axis M1031	IP Camera	Edit Ed	lit Device	
			A	dd Quadrox I/O Device	Add	PMD I/O Device	Add Alarr	n Device		

Alarms Screen

# 1.8.2.1 PMD I/O Device

The PMD I/O device has to be added manually. To do so, follow the steps below:

1. Attach the PMD I/O Device to one of the USB ports of your WebCCTV.



PMD I/O Device supports USB 2.0.

2. Click Add PMD I/O Device button.

Cameras	Alarms	Storage Manager	Single \	iew Mosaics	Web Publi	ishing	Network Settings	Network Vide	o Reco	orders Co	ertificate Management	Time Synchronization
							Alarms					
		[	Enable	Name		Pin	Device	Туре		Action		
			1	Alarm M3027	2-1	1		-	Edit	Edit Dev	rice	
			2	Alarm M3027	2-2 INTL	2	Axis M3027	IP Camera	Edit			
			3	Alarm Sony 2	-1	1	Sony SNC-CH210	IP Camera	Edit	Edit Dev	rice	
			4	Alarm P3364	2-1	1			Edit	Edit Dev	rice	
			5	Alarm P3364	2-2 INTL	2	Axis P3364	IP Camera	Edit			
			6	Alarm 1031 5	-1 INTL	1	Axis M1031	IP Camera	Edit	Edit Dev	tice	
		L		dd Quadrox I/O E	Device	Add P	PMD I/O Device	Add Alarn	n Device	e		

### Alarms (PMD I/O Device) Screen

The PMD I/O Device Configuration Wizard will be opened for configuration.

### 1.8.2.1.1 Name

This screen shows basic information about the I/O Device. It contains two fields:

- **Device type** general information about the type of I/O Device connected.
- Serial Number enter the serial number of your I/O Device in this field.



To obtain the serial number of your PMD I/O Device, refer to PMD I/O Device documentation or use the special tool that is located in the Support folder to set a new serial number. (see 3.3.2.2.5 PMD I/O Serial Number)

Name	Configuration Outputs WebCCTV IO Device Configuration Wizard								
	Please enter a Serial Number for the I/O device								
Device Type:	PMD IO Device								
Serial Number:	1								

### Name (PMD I/O Device) Screen

Click Next to enter the next I/O Device Configuration Wizard Screen.

### 1.8.2.1.2 Configuration

This screen allows you to configure your I/O Device lines as inputs or outputs for the alarm signals.



## Configuration (PMD I/O Device) Screen



When the PMD I/O device is disconnected from the USB port and the server is restarting, the PMD device disappears from I/O Devices list. After being reconnected and subsequently restarting the server, it appears again.

The PMD I/O device has 3 ports and each port has 8 lines, however one port is divided in two parts, where every subpart has 4 lines. This makes 24 lines in total. Compared to the Picolo I/O card, where every line can be configured separately, you need to configure a whole port as an input or output for the PMD I/O device. There are 4 drop-down lists and each of them corresponds to a certain port.

Value	Description
Ι	Configure line as input. This line receives an alarm signal from an external device.
0	Configure line as output. This line sends a control signal to the external device.

#### Click Finish button.

If you entered a correct PMD I/O Device serial number you should see the following screen:

	The I/O device was successfully added										
Enable	Name	Pin	Device	Туре		Action					
1	Alarm Camera 2 6-1 INTL	1	Camera 2	IP Camera	<u>Edit</u>	Edit Device					
2	Alarm Camera 9 8-1	1	Camera 9	IP Camera	<u>Edit</u>	Edit Device					
3	Alarm Camera 1 5-1 INTL	1	Camera 1	IP Camera	<u>Edit</u>	Edit Device					
4	Alarm Camera 9 8-2	2	Camera 9	IP Camera	<u>Edit</u>	Edit Device					
5	Alarm Camera 7 2-1	1	Camera 7	IP Camera	<u>Edit</u>	Edit Device					
6	Alarm Camera 4 4-1	1	Camera 4	IP Camera	<u>Edit</u>	Edit Device					
7	Alarm Camera 3 7-1 INTL	1	Camera 3	IP Camera	<u>Edit</u>	Edit Device					
8	Alarm PMD 1-1	1			<u>Edit</u>	Edit Device Device					
9	Alarm PMD 1-2	2			<u>Edit</u>						
10	Alarm PMD 1-3	3			<u>Edit</u>						
11	Alarm PMD 1-4	4			<u>Edit</u>						
12	Alarm PMD 1-5	5	PMD with Serial Nr 1	PMD USB Device	<u>Edit</u>						
13	Alarm PMD 1-6	6			<u>Edit</u>						
14	Alarm PMD 1-7	7			Edit						
15	Alarm PMD 1-8	8			<u>Edit</u>						
	A	dd PN	MD I/O Device	Add Alarm Device							

Alarms

Alarms (PMD	I/O Device Added) Screen

Click Edit Device link. Go to the Outputs tab.

#### 1.8.2.1.3 Outputs

This screen allows you to assign names to the lines you have configured as outputs.



The **Outputs** tab is not available in the WebCCTV PMD I/O Device Configuration Wizard when you are adding the PMD I/O Device. It becomes available after you add the device and click **Edit Device** link in the Alarms menu.

Name	Configuration Outputs									
	WebCCTV IO Device Co	nfiguration Wizard								
	Please, choose the parameters for the outputs									
	Output	Pin								
	Output PMD 1-1	1								
	Output PMD 1-2	2								
	Output PMD 1-3	3								
	Output PMD 1-4	4								

### Outputs (PMD I/O Device) Screen

Click the **Finish** button to apply the configuration.

#### Version 6.0 Series

## 1.8.2.1.4 Delete PMD I/O Device

If you want to delete your PMD I/O Device, execute the following steps:

1. While being in Alarms Menu, click the **Delete Device** link.

8	Alarm PMD 1-1	1			<u>Edit</u>	Edit Device Delete Device
9	Alarm PMD 1-2	2		PMD USB Device	<u>Edit</u>	
10	Alarm PMD 1-3	3	PMD with Serial Nr 1		<u>Edit</u>	
11	Alarm PMD 1-4	4			<u>Edit</u>	
12	Alarm PMD 1-5	5			<u>Edit</u>	
13	Alarm PMD 1-6	6			<u>Edit</u>	
14	Alarm PMD 1-7	7			<u>Edit</u>	
15	Alarm PMD 1-8	8			<u>Edit</u>	

## Alarms (Deleting PMD I/O Device) Screen

2. Click **OK** in the pop-up window.



### Confirmation (Deleting PMD I/O Device) Screen

### 1.8.2.1.5 PMD I/O serial number

To assign the serial number to a PMD I/O Device, follow the steps below:

- 1. Connect your PMD I/O Device to the computer.
- 2. Go to C:\Program Files\Quadrox\, find pmdserialnumber.exe and click on it.
- 3. A command prompt will appear.



Assigning PMD I/O Serial Number Screen 1

<b>T</b> 7 <b>·</b>	< 0	<b>c</b> ·
Version	6()	Series
v croron	0.0	Derreb

- 4. Specify **Y** and click **Enter** button.
- 5. **Please enter the new serial number** message will appear on the screen, specify new serial number. Click **Enter**.



Assigning PMD I/O Serial Number Screen 2

6. As prompted, press any key to finish assigning the PMD I/O Device serial number.

# 1.8.2.2 Generic Alarm Driver

The Generic Alarm Driver makes it possible to generate alarms without needing a hardware device. Generating alarms is done by using the SDK (Software Development Kit). For more information about how to utilize the SDK Kit, contact <u>SDK@quadrox.be</u>.

To add the Generic Alarm Driver, click Add Alarm Device button.



#### Alarms Screen

The Alarm Configuration Wizard will be opened for configuration.

#### 1.8.2.2.1 Name

This tab allows you to specify the **Device Name**.

Connection WebCCTV Alarm Configuration Wizard
Generic Alarm Driver

Name (Generic Alarm Driver) Screen

Click **Next** to enter the next Alarm Configuration Wizard Screen.

## 1.8.2.2.2 Protocol

In this tab, the protocol has to be selected

Select Generic Alarm Driver in the drop-down list.

Name	Protocol Connection	
	WebCCTV Alarm Configuration Wizard	
	Please, specify the alarm device protocol.	
Protocol	RedLight Driver	
	Generic Alarm Driver RedLight Driver	

### Protocol (Generic Alarm Driver) Screen

#### Click Finish button.



Depending on the drivers you installed together with the Alarm Component, it's possible some values are not present in the drop-down list.



If you entered the Alarm Configuration Wizard by clicking the **Edit Device** link in the Alarms Screen, you can't change the protocol anymore, but can only see which protocol has been selected.

### 1.8.2.2.3 Connection

This tab is not available for the Generic Alarm Driver Device. You don't have to configure it.

# 1.8.2.3 RedLight Alarm Driver

The RedLight Alarm Driver makes it possible to receive alarms for Red Light infractions.



This driver may and can only be used in cooperation with Quadrox N.V. For more information, contact <u>sales@quadrox.be</u>.



You need extra add-on software to be able to receive alarms.

Cameras	Alarms	Storage Manager	Single V	iew Mosaics Web	b Publishin	g Network Settings	Network Vide	o Recorder	s Certificate Management	Time Synchronization
Alarms										
		[	Enable	Name	Pin	Device	Туре	Acti	on	
			1	Alarm M3027 2-1	1		ma	Edit Edi	t Device	
			2	Alarm M3027 2-2 I	NTL 2	Axis M3027	IP Camera	Edit		
			3	Alarm Sony 2-1	1	Sony SNC-CH210	IP Camera	Edit Edi	t Device	
			4	Alarm P3364 2-1	1			Edit Edi	t Device	
			5	Alarm P3364 2-2 IN	NTL 2	Axis P3364	IP Camera	Edit		
			6	Alarm 1031 5-1 IN	TL 1	Axis M1031	IP Camera	Edit Edi	t Device	
			A	d Quadrox I/O Device	Add	PMD I/O Device	Add Alarn	n Device		

To add the RedLight Alarm Driver, click Add Alarm Device button.

Alarms Screen

The Alarm Configuration Wizard will be opened for configuration.

### 1.8.2.3.1 Name

This tab allows you to specify the **Device Name**.

Name	Protocol Connection
	WebCCTV Alarm Configuration Wizard
Device Name:	RedLight Alarm Driver

## Name (RedLight Alarm Driver) Screen

Click Next to enter the next Alarm Configuration Wizard Screen.

### 1.8.2.3.2 Protocol

In this tab, the protocol has to be selected

Select RedLight Driver in the drop-down list.

Name	Protocol	Connection
		WebCCTV Alarm Configuration Wizard
		Please, specify the alarm device protocol.
	Protocol	Generic Alarm Driver  Generic Alarm Driver CAP Alarm device

## Protocol (RedLight Alarm Driver) Screen

Click **Next** to enter the next Alarm Configuration Wizard Screen.



Depending on the drivers you installed together with the Alarm Component, it's possible some values are not present in the drop-down list.



If you entered the Alarm Configuration Wizard by clicking the Edit Device link in the Alarms Screen, you can't change the protocol anymore, but can only see which protocol has been selected.

#### 1.8.2.3.3 Connection

This tab allows for the configuration of the following settings:

- **Dispatcher IP** IP address of the sender of the alarm events.
- **Dispatcher Port** – port used by dispatcher to send alarm events.
- Client IP IP address of the client which accepts the alarm events. Basically this should be the WebCCTV server IP Address.
- **Client Port** port used by client to receive alarm events.
- **Client Name** unique name which identifies the client machine.

Name	Protocol	Connection									
	WebCCTV Alarm Configuration Wizard										
	Please, specify the alarm device connection parameters.										
Dispatcher IP Dispatcher Port	127.0.0.1 t 49152	IP-address of the send	fer of the alarm events.								
Client IP Client Port	10.0.10.5 49155	IP-address of the clies WebCCTV server IP-	at, accepting the alarm events. Basically this should be a address.								
Client Name	WEBCCTV	A unique name, which this could be a WebCo	a should identify the current client machine. For example, CTV server name.								

Connection (RedLight Alarm Driver) Screen

# 1.8.2.4 Alarm Configuration Wizard

To enter the Alarm Configuration Wizard in order to configure the alarms itself, click one of the Edit links in the Alarms Menu. The Alarm Configuration Wizard consists of eight tabs with easy to follow instructions. Read this chapter to learn all about the alarms configuration.

The following Alarm Configuration Wizard tabs are described in this chapter:

- Name
- PTZ
- Recordings
- FTP
- Outputs

- Mail
- **SMS**
- Schedule

By default, some of the settings are already selected. It is recommended you keep these settings to ensure the best performance.

When configuring a hybrid WebCCTV, you are able to use 13 Input/Output lines (for Q16 model – 26 I/O lines if 2 Picolo Tetra cards are used) by means of Picolo I/O

Notification

Proxy. A PMD I/O Device gives you the ability to use 24 Input/Output lines. WebCCTV's manufactured after 2007 may be a different type of capture card on which I/O is not supported. Use a PMD I/O Device in this case.



A PMD I/O Device or Picolo I/O Proxy Device has a fixed amount of alarms available. For the RedLight and Generic Device, you can add as many alarms as you wish by clicking the **Add Alarm** link in the Alarms Screen.

### 1.8.2.4.1 Name

In this tab, you can define the alarm name; can see the device and pin to which the alarm is associated.



## Name (Alarm – Generic / RedLight Alarm Driver) Screen

Click Next to enter the next Alarm Configuration Wizard Screen.

Alarm Generic 1

Device.

#### 1.8.2.4.2 PTZ

You can choose the PTZ reaction for the incoming alarm, meaning if an alarm is triggered the specified camera will turn to the selected camera preset position. To configure this feature, follow the steps below:

- 1. Select the camera from the drop-down list.
- 2. Select the preferred preset position.
- 3. Click the **Add camera** button.



You are able to change the preset position for the camera only after it has been added. Settings presets is explained in the Video Browser manual.

If there are no PTZ camera configured in the system, the message "No PTZ cameras are available in the system" will be shown.

Name	PTZ	Recordings	FIP	Outputs	Notification	Mail	SMS	Schedule		
WebCC1V Alarm Configuration Wizard - Alarm Generic 1										
Please choose the PTZ parameters										
		Camera		Preset		Action				
		Panasonic BB-HCE481	~	1 🗸		Add Camera				

## PTZ (Alarm) Screen

To delete the camera, click **Delete**.

Click Next to enter the next Alarm Configuration Wizard Screen.

## 1.8.2.4.3 Recordings

In this tab you are able to do the following:

• Add or delete cameras to record when an alarm occurs.



Multiple recordings can be assigned to one alarm. This way, an incident can be monitored from different cameras and angles.

• Set the recording time before and after an alarm has occurred. This is also called the pre and post alarm recording interval.



An alarm movie is labelled recorded footage from a camera you attached to the alarm, i.e. when an alarm comes in, the specific period of time recorded from a specified camera is labelled and saved. Once the recording is complete, it appears as an alarm movie. If there aren't any recordings (i.e. when there is no activity) for the period when the alarm occurs, you won't have an alarm movie. You can set a camera to record all the time via the Camera Configuration Wizard.

To add the camera to be recorded when an alarm is triggered, follow the steps below:

- 1. Select the camera from the drop-down list.
- 2. Select the pre and post alarm label interval for each camera.
- 3. Click the **Add camera** button.

Name	PTZ	Recordings	FTP Outputs	Notification	Mail	SMS	Sche			
	WebCCTV Alarm Configuration Wizard - Alarm Generic 1									
			Please choose the recording	ng parameters						
	Can	era	Pre-alarm label interval	Post-alarm label interval		Action				
	Axis M1031		30 sec. 30 sec.			Delete				
	Axis P3364	~	30 sec.	30 sec.		Add Camera				

### Recordings (Alarm) Screen

To delete a camera, click **Delete**.

Click Next to enter the next Alarm Configuration Wizard Screen.

### 1.8.2.4.4 FTP

The FTP upload function enables automatic uploading of the movies and images, which were created based on an incoming alarm, onto a remote FTP server or to a local folder for further revision and storing. To configure FTP uploading, see *3.3.7.2 FTP Parameters*.



An alarm image is a snapshot captured at the moment the alarm is triggered.

To use this feature, select the corresponding checkbox.

	webcciv Alarm Con	nguration wizard - Ala	rm Generic I		
	Please	choose FTP parameters			
Upload alarm movies automatically to the FTP server					
Upload alarm images automatically to the FTP server					
Save alarm movies locally:	D.WarmsWovie	151		Browse	
Save alarm images locally:	D:\Alarms\Movie	95/		Browse	
Only movies or images from cameras that are selected on the Recordings t	ab will be uploaded or saved.				

FTP (Alarm) Screen

Click **Next** to enter the next Alarm Configuration Wizard Screen.

### 1.8.2.4.5 Outputs

This tab allows you to configure which outputs will send the signals to the external devices when an alarm is triggered.



The output tab is only available if some lines of the I/O device are set as output.

To configure outputs follow the steps below:

- 1. Select the output from the corresponding drop down list.
- 2. Select the state to which the output will switch when an alarm is triggered.



By default the output is in Low State. This means that the voltage on the corresponding pin is 0 V. When an alarm is triggered, the output switches to the High State which corresponds to the voltage of 5 V.

- 3. Choose when the output will return to its previous state. There are two variants:
  - Output returns to its previous state in a time span you indicate.
  - Output returns to its previous state on the deactivation of the triggered alarm.
- 4. Click Add Output button.

Cameras <u>Alarms</u> Storage Manager Single View	w Mosaics Web Publishing	Network Settings Network Video Recon	ders Certificate Management	Time Synchronization	
PTZ Recordings	FIR	Outputs Notification	Mail	SMS	Schedule
	Please, choose the	e parameters for the outputs			
Output	Switch to	Return to default state		Action	]
Output M3027 2-1	High State 🗸	After 30 sec. On deactivation		Delete	
Output Panasonic BB-HCE481 3-1 V	High State	✓ After 30 sec.		Add Output	
	PTZ Recordings Output Output Output M3027 2-1 Cutput Panasonic BB-HCE481 3-1 ¥	PTZ     Recordings     PTF       WebCCTV Alarm Config       Please, choose the       Output     Switch to       Output M3027 2-1     High State V       Output Panasonic BB-HICE4813-1 V     High State	PTZ         Recording         PTF         Output         Netification           WebCCTV Alarm Configuration Wizard - Alarm Generic 1           Please, choose the parameters for the outputs           Output         Switch to         Return to default state           Output         Switch to           Output         Switch to           Output M3027 2-1           Output Alarm Configuration           Output Planasonic BB-HICE461 3-1 V           High State           On deactivation	PTZ         Recordage         PTP         Outputs         Netdection         Mail           WebCCTV Alarm Configuration Wizard - Alarm Generic 1           Desse, choose the parameters for the outputs           Output         Switch to         Return to default state           Output         Miles         Image: After Test to the outputs           Output         Miles         Image: After Test to the outputs           Output Parasonic BB-HCE481 3-1 V         High State         Image: After Test to the outputs	PTZ         Rewriting         PTP         Output         Netification         Mail         SMS           WebCCTV Alarm Configuration Wizard - Alarm Generic 1           Please, choose the parameters for the outputs           Output         Return to find tasks         Action           Output         Switch to         Return to find state         Action           Output         Switch to         Return to find state         Delete           Output M3027 2-1         High State         On descrivation         Delete           Output Panasonic BB-HCE451 3-1 V         High State         After         State         Add Output

### **Outputs (Alarm) Screen**

Click Next to enter the next Alarm Configuration Wizard Screen.

#### 1.8.2.4.6 Notification

This tab allows you to configure the sound notification for an incoming alarm. At the same time, it's possible to automatically switch to live view for an assigned camera.



To use the sound notification, speakers should be connected to WebCCTV server.

To get the sound notification signal when an alarm is triggered, select the **Play sound** checkbox.

To configure switching to Live View on a specific camera, follow the steps below:

- 1. Select Switch to Live view from camera checkbox.
- 2. Choose the desired camera from the drop-down list.

Name	PTZ	Recordings	FIP	Outputs	Notification	Mail	SMS	Schedule			
WebCCTV Alarm Configuration Wizard - Alarm Generic 1											
Please choose the notification parameters											
Play sound:											
Switch to Live view fro	m camera:			Axis M1031	~						

Notification (Alarm) Screen

Click Next to enter the next Alarm Configuration Wizard Screen.

#### 1.8.2.4.7 Mail

This tab allows you to configure an email notification when an alarm is triggered. It means that you will be sent an e-mail giving you the basic information about the triggered alarm (by default). In order to activate the email notification feature, follow the steps below:

- 1. Select the Send E-Mail Message checkbox.
- 2. Select a mail profile from the drop-down list.



To create a mail profile, see 3.3.7.4 E-Mail Profile.

- 3. Specify the **Message Subject** and **Message Body** in the corresponding fields. The message body can include macros that will be substituted based on the specific alarm properties. Following macros are supported:
  - %ALARM\_ID% unique ID of the alarm.
  - %**TIME**% date and time on which the alarm was generated.

Name PTZ Recordings	FTP Outputs Notification	Mail	SMS Schedule						
WebCCTV Alarm Configuration Wizard - Alarm Generic 1									
✓ Send E-mail m Mail profile:	zssage								
Message Subject:	Alarm was triggered								
Message Body:	The alarm #ALASM ID# was triggered on your video surveillance system at %TIME%.	Û							
The message body Currently the follow	an include macros that will be substituted based on the specific alarm properties ring macros are supported:	L							
%ALARM_ID% - 1	inique ID of alarm								
%TIME% - the date	and time on which the alarm was generated								
You can configure	he email profiles on the Network Settings page								

Mail (Alarm) Screen

Click Next to enter the next Alarm Configuration Wizard Screen.

## 1.8.2.4.8 SMS

This tab allows you to configure an SMS notification when an alarm is triggered. It means that you will be sent a SMS message giving you the basic information about the triggered alarm (by default).



You need a Clickatell account to use the SMS notification feature. Use the direct link <u>http://www.clickatell.com/developers/api\_http.php</u> or use the link on the SMS page in order to create an account.



To configure your SMS account, see 3.3.7.3 SMS Account Parameters.



#### SMS (Alarm) Screen

In order to use SMS Notification feature, execute the following steps:

- 1. Check Send SMS Message checkbox.
- 2. Enter the phone number you would like the SMS message to be sent to. Don't put the leading + or 0 when specifying the Country Code.
- 3. Edit the default or create a new message body text in a **Message Body** textbox. The message body can include macros that will be substituted based on the specific alarm properties. Following macros are supported:
  - %ALARM\_ID% unique ID of the alarm
  - %TIME% date and time on which the alarm was generated

Click **Finish** to apply the settings.

#### 1.8.2.4.9 Schedule

Schedule tab allow you to make a schedule for this particular alarm.

	Cameras	Alarms	Storage Manager	Single View	Mosaics	Web Publishing	Network Settings	Network Video Recorders	Certificate Management	Time Synchronization	
Name	PTZ		Recordings		FIP	_	Outputs	Notification	Mail	SMS	Schedule
				`	VebCCT	V Alarm Config	uration Wizard	- Alarm Generic 1			
						Please	set alarm schedule				
							Schedule				
			01	Monday O	Tuesday	• Wednesday	• Thursday •	Friday Saturday	Sunday		
			0	123	4 5	6 7 8 9 1	10 11 12 13 14	15 16 17 18 19 20	21 22 23		
				Apply th	current se	ttings to: • Selec	cted Day O Workda	vs O Weekend O Whole We	ek		
				ppi, u	Carl Carl						

When you have configured the schedule, click **Finish** to save your settings for this alarm. Alarm is configured now.

Version 6.0 Series

# 1.8.3 POS

This chapter explains how to configure the WebCCTV POS (**Point of Sale**) functionality. The POS functionality is a part of the WebCCTV Alarm Component. It transforms POS printer transactions into WebCCTV alarms. In other words, when a ticket is generated by the POS terminal, an alarm is triggered within WebCCTV. This makes it possible to observe all transactions and recordings which are recorded based on the incoming transaction data into the WebCCTV system.

Following POS types (devices) are supported in WebCCTV:

- Generic POS
- NAMOS
- Quadrox POS printer
- Serial Port POS
- TP.Net

The POS device and its sources have to be added in WebCCTV in order to let WebCCTV process the incoming POS ticket information.

POS								
Enable/Disable	POS	Device	A	ction				
1	POS Printer Source 1	QPOS Printer	<u>Edit</u> / <u>Delete</u>	Edit Device / Delete Device / Add POS				
2	Serial Port Source 1		Edit / Delete	Edit Device /				
3 Serial Port Source 2 Serial POS 1 Edit / Delete Device Add POS								
Add POS Device Add POS Printer Automatically Saved Searches								

### **POS Screen**

To enter the POS Device Configuration Wizard, click the **Edit device** or **Add POS Device** link/button in the POS screen. The **POS Device Configuration Wizard** consists of four tabs with easy to follow instructions.

The following **POS Device Configuration Wizard** tabs are described in the corresponding subchapters of Serial Port POS, TP.Net and NAMOS:

- Name
- Protocol
- Connection
- Configuration

After you added a Serial Port POS Device, you have to add a POS printer by adding it as a source.

To configure or add POS sources, click the **Edit** or **Add POS** link in the POS screen which will lead you to the POS configuration Wizard. The **POS Configuration Wizard** consists of two tabs with easy to follow instructions.



When a POS device is added, the first POS source is added by default.



You can add several POS Sources (POS Printers) to a single POS Device.

The following **POS Configuration Wizard** tabs are described in the corresponding subchapters of Serial Port POS, TP.Net and NAMOS:

- Name
- Recordings



The POS functionality is a part of the WebCCTV Alarm Component. You need the Alarm Component installed before you can use the POS functionality.



When installing the Alarm Component, the Serial Port POS and Generic POS driver is installed by default. If you need the TP.Net or NAMOS driver, you need to select them in the custom menu which is available when installing the Alarm Component.

To delete a POS Device or source, click the **Delete** link.

# 1.8.3.1 Serial Port POS

Before you can add and configure a Serial Port POS Device and sources in WebCCTV, you need to:

- 1. Connect the POS printer you want to control by means of WebCCTV to the serial port (COM port) of any computer in your network.
- 2. Install the **QPOS Link** application and configure it. (See **QPOS Link Installation Manual** for version 4.5)

When all steps are completed, Remote POS Monitor will capture the transactions which come from the POS printer connected to the COM port and will send them to the WebCCTV server.

In order to add and configure your POS device, click the **Edit device** or **Add POS Device** link/button in the POS screen. The **POS Device Configuration Wizard** consists of four tabs with easy to follow instructions.

In order to configure the sources, click the **Edit** link of the source in the POS screen which will lead you to the POS configuration Wizard. The **POS Configuration Wizard** consists of two tabs with easy to follow instructions



The POS functionality is a part of the WebCCTV Alarm Component. You need the Alarm Component installed before you can use the POS functionality.

### 1.8.3.1.1 Device Name

In this tab, you can adjust the POS Device name. It's a part of the **POS Device** Configuration Wizard.

Name	Protocol	Connection	Configuration					
	WebCCTV PC	OS Device Configuration Wizard						
Please enter a POS device name								
	Device name: POS Term	inal 1						

### Name (Serial Port POS) Screen

Click Next to enter the next POS Device Configuration Wizard Screen.

#### 1.8.3.1.2 Device Protocol

In this tab, the protocol has to be selected. It's a part of the **POS Device Configuration** Wizard.

Select Serial Port POS in the drop-down list.

Name	Protocol	Connection	Configuration						
	WebCCTV POS Device Configuration Wizard								
	Piez	se specify the POS protocol							
	Protocol: Cenerc POS NAMOS Quadrox POS printer Senal Port POS TP: NET								

Protocol (Serial Port POS) Screen

#### Click Finish button.



Depending on the drivers you installed together with the Alarm Component, it's possible some values are not present in the drop-down list.



If you entered the POS Device Configuration Wizard by clicking the **Edit Device** link in the POS Screen, you can't change the protocol anymore, but can only see which protocol has been selected.

#### 1.8.3.1.3 Device Connection

This tab is not available for Serial Port POS Devices. You don't have to configure it.

#### 1.8.3.1.4 POS Name

This tab is a part of the **POS Configuration Wizard.** The following parameters have to be configured:

- Name specify the name of the POS source.
- **IP address** specify the IP address of the computer on which the POS source is connected.

i

If the WebCCTV server is installed on the same machine the POS printer is connected to, do not use the 127.0.0.1 IP address, but fill in the real IP-address. You can check the real IP address in the TCP/IP properties of your machine.

Cameras	Alarms	POS	Storage Manager	Single View	Mosaics	Web Publishing	Network Settings	Network Video Recorders	Certificate Management	Time Synchronization
	Name		Recordings							
				WebC	CTV PO	S Configuratio	on Wizard - Ser	ial Port Source 1		
						Please ent	er a POS name			
			If a POS pr	inter is connect	ed to the sa	me machine where ' ao	WebCCTV is installed ddress.	l, do not use 127.0.0.1, specify	the real IP-	
			Name:		Serial Por	t Source 1				
			Type:		OPOS					
			IP-address:		192, 168	1, 1, 1				

### Name (Serial Port POS) Screen

Click Next to enter the next POS Configuration Wizard Screen.

### 1.8.3.1.5 POS Recordings

This tab is a part of the **POS Configuration Wizard**. In this tab you are able to do the following:

• Add or delete cameras to record when a ticket is generated.



Multiple recordings can be assigned to one source. This way, a ticket can be monitored from different cameras and angles.

• Set the recording time before and after a ticket is generated. This is also called the pre and post ticket recording interval.



A ticket movie is labelled recorded footage from a camera you attached to the ticket, i.e. when a ticket comes in, the specific period of time recorded from a specified camera is labelled and saved. Once the recording is complete, it appears as a ticket movie. If there aren't recordings (i.e. when there is no activity) for the period when the ticket is generated, you won't have a ticket movie. You can set a camera to record all the time via the Camera Configuration Wizard.

To add the camera to be recorded when a ticket is generated, follow the steps below:

- 1. Select the camera from the drop-down list.
- 2. Select the pre and post ticket label interval for each camera.
- 3. Click the **Add camera** button.

Name Recordings WebCCTV POS Configuration Wizard - Serial POS Monitor 1 Please choose the recording parameters								
Primary	Camera	Pre-event Post-event label interval label interval	Action					
•	Camera 1	30 sec. 30 sec.	<u>Delete</u>					
	Camera 2	✓ 30 sec. 30 sec.	Add Camera					

#### **Recordings (Serial Port POS) Screen**

To delete a camera, click **Delete**.

Click Finish button.

# 1.8.3.2 Generic POS

The **Generic POS Device** makes it possible to generate transaction tickets without needing a POS Device. Generating tickets is done by using the SDK (Software Development Kit). For more information about how to use the SDK Kit, contact <u>SDK@quadrox.be</u>.

In order to add and configure your Generic POS device, click the **Edit device** or **Add POS Device** link/button in the POS screen. The **POS Device Configuration Wizard** consists of four tabs with easy to follow instructions.

In order to configure the sources, click the **Edit** link of the source in the POS screen which will lead you to the POS configuration Wizard. The **POS Configuration Wizard** consists of two tabs with easy to follow instructions.



The POS functionality is a part of the WebCCTV Alarm Component. You need the Alarm Component installed before you can use the POS functionality.

#### 1.8.3.2.1 Device Name

In this tab, you can adjust the Generic POS device name. It's a part of the **POS Device** Configuration Wizard.

Cameras	Alarms	<u>POS</u>	Storage Manager	Single View	Mosaics	Web Publishing	Network Settings	Network Video Recorders	Certificate Management	Time Synchronization
		Name	1		Protoc	1		Connection	Configurati	on
	WebCCTV POS Device Configuration Wizard									
	Please enter a POS device name									
			Device name	:		POS Terminal1				

## Name (Generic POS) Screen

Click Next to enter the next POS Device Configuration Wizard Screen.

Version 6.0 Series		
### 1.8.3.2.2 Device Protocol

In this tab, the protocol has to be selected. It's a part of the **POS Device Configuration** Wizard.

Select Generic POS in the drop-down list.

Cameras	Alarms	POS	Storage Manager	Single View	Mosaics	Web Publishing	Network Settings	Network Video Recorders	Certificate Management	Time Synchronization
		Name			Protoc	51	)	Connection	Configurati	on
					WebCO	CTV POS Devi	ce Configuratio	on Wizard		
						Please specify	the POS protocol			
			Protocol:	Ge	neric POS neric POS adrox POS	printer	-			
				Se	rial Port PO	8				

Protocol (Generic POS) Screen

Click Finish button.

Depending on the drivers you installed together with the Alarm Component, it's possible some options are not present in the drop-down list.

i

If you entered the POS Device Configuration Wizard by clicking the Edit Device link in the POS Screen, you can no longer change the protocol.

### 1.8.3.2.3 Device Connection

This tab is not available for Generic POS Devices. You don't have to configure it.

#### 1.8.3.2.4 POS Name

In this tab, you can adjust the Generic POS source name. It's a part of the **POS** Configuration Wizard.

Name	Recordings
	WebCCTV POS Configuration Wizard - Generic POS Source 1
	Please enter a POS name
Name:	Generic POS Source 1

### Name (Generic POS) Screen

Click **Next** to enter the next POS Configuration Wizard Screen.

## 1.8.3.2.5 POS Recordings

This tab is a part of the **POS Configuration Wizard**. In this tab you are able to do the following:

• Add or delete cameras to record when a ticket is generated.



Multiple recordings can be assigned to one source. This way, a ticket can be monitored from different cameras and angles.

• Set the recording time before and after a ticket is generated. This is also called the pre and post ticket recording interval.



A ticket movie is labelled recorded footage from a camera you attached to the ticket, i.e. when a ticket comes in, the specific period of time recorded from a specified camera is labelled and saved. Once the recording is complete, it appears as a ticket movie. If there aren't recordings (i.e. when there is no activity) for the period when the ticket is generated, you won't have a ticket movie. You can set a camera to record all the time via the Camera Configuration Wizard.

To add the camera to be recorded when a ticket is generated, follow the steps below:

- 1. Select the camera from the drop-down list.
- 2. Select the pre and post ticket label interval for each camera.
- 3. Click the **Add camera** button.

Name         Recordings           WebCCTV POS Configuration Wizard - Generic POS Source 1						
r		Please	choose	e the recording pa	arameters	
	Primary	Camera		Pre-event label interval	Post-event label interval	Action
	•	Camera 1		30 sec.	30 sec.	Delete
		Camera 2	*	30 sec.	30 sec.	Add Camera
L						

**Recordings (Generic POS) Screen** 

To delete a camera, click **Delete**.

Click Finish button.

## 1.8.3.3 TP.Net

The TP.Net device has to be configured at both sides. This means at the TP.Net software side and at the WebCCTV side. We only discuss the WebCCTV side. For the TP.Net software side, consult the TP.Net documentation.

In order to add and configure your POS device, click the **Edit device** or **Add POS Device** link/button in the POS screen. The **POS Device Configuration Wizard** consists of four tabs with easy to follow instructions.

In order to configure the sources, click the **Edit** link of the source in the POS screen which will lead you to the POS configuration Wizard. The **POS Configuration Wizard** consists of two tabs with easy to follow instructions.



The POS functionality is a part of the WebCCTV Alarm Component. You need the Alarm Component installed before you can use the POS functionality.



You need to select the TP.Net driver in the custom menu when installing the Alarm Component. By default only the Serial Port POS and Generic POS driver is installed when installing the Alarm Component.

#### **1.8.3.3.1** Device Name

In this tab, you can adjust the POS Device name. It's a part of the **POS Device** Configuration Wizard.

Name	Protocol		Connection	Configuration			
	We	bCCTV POS Device Con	nfiguration Wizard				
Please enter a POS device name							
Device name: TP NET							

Name (TP.Net) Screen

Click Next to enter the next POS Device Configuration Wizard Screen.

#### 1.8.3.3.2 Device Protocol

In this tab, the protocol has to be selected. It's a part of the **POS Device Configuration Wizard.** 

Select **TP.NET** in the drop-down list.

Name		Protocol	Connection	Configuration					
WebCCTV POS Device Configuration Wizard									
		Please specify the PO	DS protocol						
	Protocol:	Generic POS NAMOS Quadrox POS printer Serial Port POS TP .NET							

Protocol (TP.Net) Screen

Click **Finish** button. You will end up in the **Connection** tab of the POS Device Configuration Wizard.



Depending on the drivers you installed together with the Alarm Component, it's possible some options are not present in the drop-down list.



If you entered the POS Device Configuration Wizard by clicking the **Edit Device** link in the POS Screen, you can no longer change the protocol.

## 1.8.3.3.3 Device Connection

In this tab, the connection has to be established. It's a part of the **POS Device Configuration Wizard.** 

Select the directory where the PosLog compliant .xml files are saved by clicking the **Browse** button and the **Select** button.

Name	Protocol	Connection	Configuration
	WebCCTV POS Device Configuration Wit	tard	
	Please enter the POS device connection parameters		
Directory location:	· []	Browse	
Г		Rahat	
	C D Bin Mehrilew Recover Points ReSTServer		
	SBS webNest webRest webVidee Bonjour64.mi DatabaseBeforeUpdate-5.6.0.0.mdb Licenst.htt Licenst.htt		
	Readme.xtt SettingsBeforeUpdate-5.6.0.0.reg		
<< Previous	Next>> Finish	Cancel	

Connection (TP.Net) Screen

Click Finish button.

### 1.8.3.3.4 POS Name

This tab is a part of the **POS Configuration Wizard.** The following parameters have to be configured:

- **Name** specify the name of the POS source.
- Workstation ID specify the workstation ID.
- **Store ID** specify the store ID.

Name Recordings	VebCCTV POS Configuration Wizard - POS 1
	Please enter a POS name
Name:	POS 1
Workstation ID:	1
Store ID:	4

## Name (TP.Net) Screen

Click **Next** to enter the next POS Configuration Wizard Screen.

### 1.8.3.3.5 POS Recordings

This tab is a part of the **POS Configuration Wizard**. In this tab you are able to do the following:

• Add or delete cameras to record when a ticket is generated.



Multiple recordings can be assigned to one source. This way, a ticket can be monitored from different cameras and angles.

• Set the recording time before and after a ticket is generated. This is also called the pre and post ticket recording interval.



A ticket movie is labelled recorded footage from a camera you attached to the ticket, i.e. when a ticket comes in, the specific period of time recorded from a specified camera is labelled and saved. Once the recording is complete, it appears as a ticket movie. If there aren't recordings (i.e. when there is no activity) for the period when the ticket is generated, you won't have a ticket movie. You can set a camera to record all the time via the Camera Configuration Wizard.

To add the camera to be recorded when a ticket is generated, follow the steps below:

- 1. Select the camera from the drop-down list.
- 2. Select the pre and post ticket label interval for each camera.
- 3. Click the **Add camera** button.

Name		Recordings				
			WebCCTV POS C	onfiguration	Wizard - PO	S 1
			Please choose	the recording pa	arameters	
6						
	Primary		Camera	Pre-event label interval	Post-event label interval	Action
	۲	(	Camera 3	30 sec.	30 sec.	Delete
		Camera 1	<b>*</b>	30 sec.	30 sec.	Add Camera
L						

Recordings (TP.Net) Screen

To delete a camera, click **Delete**.

Click Finish button.

## 1.8.3.4 NAMOS

The NAMOS device has to be configured at both sides. This means on the NAMOS software side and at the WebCCTV side. We only discuss the WebCCTV side. For the NAMOS software side, consult the NAMOS documentation.

In order to add and configure your POS device, click the **Edit device** or **Add POS Device** link/button in the POS screen. The **POS Device Configuration Wizard** consists of four tabs with easy to follow instructions.

In order to configure the sources, click the **Edit** link of the source in the POS screen which will lead you to the POS configuration Wizard. The **POS Configuration Wizard** consists of two tabs with easy to follow instructions.



The POS functionality is a part of the WebCCTV Alarm Component. You need the Alarm Component installed before you can use the POS functionality.



You need to select the NAMOS driver in the custom menu when installing the Alarm Component. By default only the Serial Port POS and Generic POS driver is installed when installing the Alarm Component.

### **1.8.3.4.1** Device Name

In this tab, you can adjust the POS Device name. It's a part of the **POS Device** Configuration Wizard.



### Name (NAMOS) Screen

Click Next to enter the next POS Device Configuration Wizard Screen.

### 1.8.3.4.2 Device Protocol

Version 6.0 Series

In this tab, the protocol has to be selected. It's a part of the **POS Device Configuration** Wizard.

Select **NAMOS** in the drop-down list.

Name		Protocol	Connection	Configuration
		WebCCTV POS Device C	onfiguration Wizard	
		Please specify the Po	OS protocol	
	Protocol:	Generic POS NAMOS Guadrox POS printer Serial Port POS TP .NET		

Protocol (NAMOS) Screen

#### Click Finish button.



Depending on the drivers you installed together with the Alarm Component, it's possible some options are not present in the drop-down list.



If you entered the POS Device Configuration Wizard by clicking the Edit Device link in the POS Screen, you can no longer change the protocol.

#### 1.8.3.4.3 Device Connection

This tab is not available for NAMOS Devices. You don't have to configure it.

#### 1.8.3.4.4 POS Name

This tab is a part of the **POS Configuration Wizard.** The following parameters have to be configured:

- **Name** specify the name of the POS source.
- **Number** specify the number.

Name	Recordings WebCCTV POS Configuration Wizard - Fuel Point 0
	Please enter a POS name
Name:	Fuel Point 1
Number:	6

#### Name (NAMOS) Screen

Click Next to enter the next POS Configuration Wizard Screen.

#### 1.8.3.4.5 POS Recordings

This tab is a part of the **POS Configuration Wizard**. In this tab you are able to do the following:

• Add or delete cameras to record when a ticket is generated.



Multiple recordings can be assigned to one source. This way, a ticket can be monitored from different cameras and angles.

• Set the recording time before and after a ticket is generated. This is also called the pre and post ticket recording interval.

A ticket movie is labelled recorded footage from a camera you attached to the ticket, i.e. when a ticket comes in, the specific period of time recorded from a specified camera is labelled and saved. Once the recording is complete, it appears as a ticket movie. If there aren't recordings (i.e. when there is no activity) for the period when

the ticket is generated, you won't have a ticket movie. You can set a camera to record all the time via the Camera Configuration Wizard.

To add the camera to be recorded when a ticket is generated, follow the steps below:

- 1. Select the camera from the drop-down list.
- 2. Select the pre and post ticket label interval for each camera.
- 3. Click the **Add camera** button.

Name		Recordings	1 <b>(</b> 1		and TD NET	POS 1	
WebCCTV POS Configuration Wizard - TP.NET POS 1							
		Please of	hoose	the recording pa	rameters		
D.1		<b>6</b>		Pre-event	Post-event	Anton	
Pri	mary	Camera		label interval	label interval	Action	
	•	Camera 4		30 sec.	30 sec.	Delete	
		Camera 1	*	30 sec.	30 sec.	Add Camera	

## Recordings (NAMOS) Screen

To delete a camera, click **Delete**.

Click Finish button.

## 1.8.3.5 Quadrox POS Printer

The Quadrox POS Printer device allows receiving tickets from a software POS. There is no need anymore for physical cabling towards the Video Server as all data will be sent over the network. In order to make the Quadrox POS Printer work, the following actions have to be performed:

- The Quadrox POS Printer tool (driver) has to be installed on the WebCCTV or on the POS unit
- The POS software prints a ticket to the network printer that is installed automatically by the Quadrox POS Printer tool. By default it's called **Quadrox POS Printer**
- The automatically network Quadrox POS Printer has to be added and configured in the Video Manager. This will be explained below

In order to add and configure your Quadrox POS Printer device, click the **Add POS Printer**, **Add POS Printer Automatically** or **Edit device** link/button in the POS screen. If you choose the automatic option, it will find the installed network printers (Quadrox POS Printers). Give them an appropriate name; check the checkbox and click **Add selected POS printers**.

POS printer search POS printers search complete						
New POS printers						
■ Name POS MAC ID						
Quadrox POS printer 1   00:0c:29:ce:d1:27						
Add selected POS printers Refresh Cancel						

Automatically add POS Printer

The **POS Device Configuration Wizard** consists of three tabs with easy to follow instructions.

In order to configure the sources, click the **Edit** link of the source in the POS screen which will lead you to the POS configuration Wizard. The **POS Configuration Wizard** consists of two tabs with easy to follow instructions.



The POS functionality is a part of the WebCCTV Alarm Component. You need the Alarm Component installed before you can use the POS functionality.

### 1.8.3.5.1 Device Name

In this tab you can adjust the POS Device name. It's a part of the **POS Device Configuration Wizard**.

Cameras	Alarms	POS	Storage Manager	Single View	Mosaics	Web Publishing	Network Settings	Network Video Recorders	Certificate Management	Time Synchronization
		Name	]		Protoco	1		Connection	Configurati	on
					WebCO	TV POS Devi	ce Configuratio	on Wizard		
						Please enter a	POS device name			
			Device name	¢		Quadrox POS printe	er device			

## Name (Quadrox POS Printer) Screen

Click Next to enter the next POS Device Configuration Wizard Screen.

#### 1.8.3.5.2 Device Protocol

In this tab the protocol has to be selected. It's a part of the **POS Device Configuration** Wizard.

Select Quadrox POS printer in the drop-down list.

Name	Protocol Connection WebCCTV POS Device Configuration Wizard	
	Please specify the POS protocol	
Protocol:	Generic POS Generic POS NAMOS Quadrox POS printer Serial Port POS TP .NET	

## Protocol (Quadrox POS Printer) Screen

#### Click Finish button.

If you entered the POS Device Configuration Wizard by clicking the Edit Device link in POS Screen, you can no longer change the protocol.

### 1.8.3.5.3 Device Connection

This tab is not available for NAMOS Devices. You don't have to configure it.

#### 1.8.3.5.4 POS Name

This tab is a part of the **POS Configuration Wizard.** The following parameters have to be configured:

- Name specify the name of the POS source
- **POS Mac ID** specify the max address of the Quadrox POS Printer

Name R	ecordings WebCCTV POS Configuration Wizard - POS Printer Source 1
	Please enter a POS name
Name:	POS Printer Source 1
POS MAC ID:	00:0c:29:ce:d1:27

### Name (Quadrox POS Printer) Screen



If you added the Quadrox POS Printer automatically, the POS Mac ID will be filled in already.

Click Next to enter the next POS Configuration Wizard Screen.

#### 1.8.3.5.5 POS Recordings

This tab is a part of the **POS Configuration Wizard**. In this tab you are able to do the following:

• Add or delete cameras to record when a ticket is generated.



Multiple recordings can be assigned to one source. This way, a ticket can be monitored from different cameras and angles.

• Set the recording time before and after a ticket is generated. This is also called the pre and post ticket recording interval.



A ticket movie is labeled recorded footage from a camera you attached to the ticket, i.e. when a ticket comes in, the specific period of time recorded from a specified camera is labeled and saved. Once the recording is complete, it appears as an alarm movie. If there aren't any recordings (i.e. when there is no activity) for the period when the alarm occurs, recordings still will be present as the recordings will be forced because an alarm was triggered and considered being high priority.

To add the camera to be recorded when a ticket is generated, follow the steps below:

- 1. Select the camera from the drop-down list.
- 2. Select the pre and post ticket label interval for each camera.
- 3. Click Add camera button.
- 4. Decide which camera will be the **primary** camera which will be shown when selecting a ticket.

Name         Recordings           WebCCTV POS Configuration Wizard - POS Printer Source 1           Please choose the recording parameters											
Primar	7 Camera	Pre-event label interval	Post-event label interval	Action							
•	Camera 1	30 sec.	30 sec.	Delete							
•	Camera 2	30 sec.	30 sec.	Delete							
•	Camera 3	30 sec.	30 sec.	Delete							
	Camera 4	30 sec.	30 sec.	Add Camera							

Recordings (Quadrox POS Printer) Screen

To delete a camera, click **Delete**.

Click Finish button.

# 1.8.4 Storage Manager

This chapter describes the **Storage Manager** menu. This menu gives you the ability to manage the volumes the movies are recorded to. It provides detailed information about every volume and the recordings stored on it. It allows adding or deleting cameras from a certain volume, disabling volumes etc.

The following topics are discussed:

- Adding, configuring & deleting a volume
- Advanced Storage Settings
- Detailed Storage Information



You must be very careful while performing any manipulations of volumes as this may erase all the footage from the cameras assigned to the volumes being manipulated.



Storage Manager Screen

# 1.8.4.1 Adding, configuring & deleting a Volume

Since WebCCTV supports multivolume recording, several volumes can be added to one server. To enter the Volume Configuration Wizard, click the **Edit** or **Add Volume** link/button in the Storage Manager screen. The **Volume Configuration Wizard** consists of three tabs with easy to follow instructions.

The following Volume Configuration Wizards tabs are described:

- Location
- Cameras
- Storage Parameters



You cannot delete all volumes added to your system. In case only one volume is left, the **Delete** link will be disabled. Furthermore you can't delete a volume if there are cameras assigned. First reassign all cameras to another volume.

To delete a volume, click the **Delete** link. Click **OK** on the screen that pops up.

## 1.8.4.1.1 Location

This tab allows you to select the location of the folder wherein you want to store your recordings.



Only one volume per partition can be created. For example, if you have your footage being recorded to **D:\Movies** folder, you cannot specify **D:\New\_Movies** as a new volume. The partition letter has to be unique for each volume.

Loc	ation	Cameras	Storage Parameters								
	W	ebCCTV Volume Configuration Wiz	ard								
Please enter	Please enter the location of the folder where you would like to keep the recorded movie files. You may type in a new folder or click Browse to find an existing location.										
Location:			Browse								

Location Screen

Enter the path and the name of the folder in the **Location** field that will be used to store recordings.



If you entered Volume Configuration Wizard by clicking the Edit link, you will not be able to change the location. You can choose the location only when adding a new volume.

Click Browse button to open a table. The following screen will appear:

Lo	cation	Cameras	Storage Parameters										
	W	ebCCTV Volume Configuration	n Wizard										
Please ente	Please enter the location of the folder where you would like to keep the recorded movie files. You may type in a new folder or click Browse to find an existing location.												
Location:	D:\Movies\		Browse										
	D:\Movies\		Select										
	C:	D:											
	<ul> <li><u>Activity</u></li> <li><u>Export</u></li> </ul>												

Location (Browse) Screen

Browse the table and choose the folder you would like to use for storing recordings. Click the **Select** button to confirm your selection.



In case you enter the path and name of a folder which doesn't exist, it will be created automatically.

Click Next to enter the next Volume Configuration Wizard Screen.

## 1.8.4.1.2 Cameras

This tab allows you to assign cameras to a volume.



Cameras Screen



By default only one volume is created during installation and thus all the cameras added will be automatically assigned to this volume. If you add a volume after you added all the cameras to your system, you will have to reassign those cameras from the "old" volume to a newly created one which will erase all the recordings from these cameras on your previous volume. Therefore it is recommended to manage your volumes before you add cameras to your system.

To add a camera to a volume, follow the steps below:

- 1. Select a camera from the drop-down list.
- 2. Click Add Camera button.

When finished adding cameras to the volume, click **Next** to enter the next Volume Configuration Wizard Screen.

#### 1.8.4.1.3 Storage Parameters

This tab gives you the ability to manage the disk space used by the recordings stored on the volume. Depending on whether you are adding or editing the volume, this tab will differ slightly.

When **adding** a volume, following parameters are present:

- Use full disk space this option allows the recordings to use all free space available on the volume.
- Allocate disk space for the recordings this option allows limiting the space used by recordings. In order to limit the space, select the corresponding radio button and enter an integer number (in gigabytes) that will be allocated for recordings.

Location	Cameras	Storage Parameters
Location	WebCCTV Volume Configuration Wizard	- C:\
Use full disk space:  Allocate disk space for the recordings:	GB	

Storage Parameters (Add) Screen

Click Finish button.

Version 6.0 Series

When editing a volume, the following parameters are present:

- Available disk space for recordings shows the amount of disk space on the volume that is assigned for recordings.
- **Space used by recordings** shows the amount of space on the volume that is currently used by recordings.
- Free space left shows the amount of space on the volume that is left for recordings.
- Estimated disk space usage shows the estimated amount of space that will be used for recordings for one day.
- Estimated time of recording shows the estimated amount of days that can be recorded.
- **Oldest movie** shows how old the oldest movie on the volume is.
- Clean up shows when the backup functionality cleaned up the volume for the last time in order to make space for recordings. The oldest movies are deleted first when the backup functionality starts.
- Use full disk space this option allows the recordings to use all free space available on the volume.
- Allocate disk space for the recordings this option allows limiting the space used by recordings. In order to limit the space, select the corresponding radio button and enter an integer number (in gigabytes) that will be allocated for recordings.

Location	Cameras CTV Volume Configuration Wizard - D:\	Storage Parameters Movies
Available disk space for recordings: 100 GB Space used by recordings: 96.8 GB Free space left: 3.2 GB (3%)		
With your current recordings configuration, you will u With the current limitations that you have set, you can	use an estimated <b>47.9</b> GB per day on this volume. record for an estimated $0$ day(s).	
The oldest movie on this volume is <b>2</b> day(s) old. The last recordings cleanup was at: <b>6/14/2011 8:22:1</b>	7 AM.	
Use full disk space: O Allocate disk space for the recordings: () 100	GB	
<b>C</b> 4		

Storage Parameters (Edit) Screen

Click Finish button.

## 1.8.4.2 Advanced Storage Settings

Click the **Advanced Storage Settings** button in the Storage Manager screen to open the Advanced Storage Settings Wizard. This menu allows for the configuration of the movie lifetime parameters for all types of movies.

The following Advanced Storage Settings Wizards tabs are described:

- Movie Lifetime
- Alarms
- POS

## 1.8.4.2.1 Movie Lifetime

This tab allows you to configure the **Maximum lifetime of a movie.** It is a value set in hours, days or months which determines the amount of time the recorded movies will be kept on the hard disk.

Movie Lifetime		Alarms		POS
	Advanced Stor	age Settings Wizard		
Limit the maximum lifetim	ne of a movie:		day(s) 💙	

### Movie Lifetime Screen

In order to set a movies lifetime limitation, follow the steps below:

- 1. Check Limit the maximum lifetime of a movie checkbox.
- 2. Select the unit of time from the drop-down list (default unit is day(s)).
- 3. Enter an integer number indicating the period of time the movies will be kept (minimal value is 1).

Click Next to enter the next Advanced Storage Settings Wizard Screen.

#### 1.8.4.2.2 Alarms

This tab allows you to configure two parameters:



This tab will not be available unless the Alarm Component is installed.

- Minimum lifetime of alarm recordings integer value set in hours and determines the amount of time the alarm movies will be kept on the hard disk. Check the checkbox if you want to activate this parameter.
- **Minimum number of alarms to keep** integer value indicating the minimum number of alarms to keep. Check the checkbox if you want to activate this parameter.

	Movie Lifetime	Alarms	POS								
	Advanced Storage Settings Wizard										
	Minimum lifetime of alarm record	dings:	hour(s)								
	Minimum number of alarms to a	eep:									
When	n there is not enough disk space to least	comply with these requirements, ala 12 hours of non-alarm recordings wi	rms with higher severity will be deleted 1 be maintained.	last and at							

Alarms Screen



When there is not enough disk space to comply with the requirements, alarms with higher priority will be deleted last and at least 12 hours of non-alarm recordings will be maintained.

Click Next to enter next Advanced Storage Settings Screen.

### 1.8.4.2.3 POS

This tab allows you to configure two parameters:



This tab will not be available unless you have POS installed together with the Alarm Component.

- Minimum lifetime of POS transaction recordings integer value set in hours and determines the amount of time the POS transaction movies will be kept on the hard disk. Check the checkbox if you want to activate this parameter.
- Minimum number of POS transaction to keep integer value indicating the minimum number of POS transactions to keep. Check the checkbox if you want to activate this parameter.



### **POS Screen**



When there is not enough disk space to comply with the requirements, POS transactions with higher severity will be deleted last and at least 12 hours of non-POS recordings will be maintained.

Click Finish button.

Version 6.0 Series

## 1.8.4.3 Detailed Storage Information

This menu gives you the detailed information about the space used by recordings from each camera on each volume.



The parameters shown here are measured in Megabytes.

The following info is available on a per camera basis in the **Detailed Used Storage Information** table:

- Used space and % of total amount of disk space currently used by the recorded video footage from the particular camera in MB as well as the percentage used of the total available space.
- Oldest movie (hours) age of oldest recorded video footage that belongs to this particular camera.
- **Days** columns total size of recorded video footage from the particular camera for a particular day.
- **Total per volume** storage space consumed by all cameras assigned to a particular volume for a particular day.

•	Total - storage space	consumed by all	cameras for a particul	lar day.
---	-----------------------	-----------------	------------------------	----------

Detailed Used Storage Information (MB)															
Volume	Cameras	Used	Space	Oldest Movie	<u>Tue</u>	Mon	<u>Sun</u>	<u>Sat</u>	<u>Fri</u>	<u>Thu</u>	<u>Wed</u>	<u>Tue</u>	Mon	<u>Sun</u>	10 days and
		MB	%	(hours)											older
	Camera 9	652	1	49	496	81	77	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	Camera 3	38778	38	49	9456	19079	10245	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	Camera 5	7654	7	49	1868	3784	2003	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	Camera 7	30922	30	49	7603	15224	8097	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
1	Camera 8	1087	1	49	251	509	328	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	Camera 2	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	Camera 1	8628	8	49	2342	4847	1440	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	Camera 4	11802	12	49	2649	5707	3446	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	Camera 6	9	0	43	6	1	3	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Total per	volume				24671	49232	25639	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Total 246						49232	25639	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
To see the Detailed Used Storage Information per day, click on the required day															
							Return								

#### **Detailed Used Storage Information**

#### **Detailed Used Storage Information Screen**

12.5% of the total space amount is reserved by the Operating System for the Master File Table (MFT). If free space becomes less then 12.5%, MFT begins to fragment. This process makes the Operating System slow. Therefore the maximum disk space that might be occupied by recordings is 87.5% of total disk space.

To return to the Storage Manager Screen, click Return.

The headers of each column in the table represent a day and are clickable. When clicking on the link, the **Detailed Used Storage Information per Day** table is shown.



There are 10 days for which more precise hour-by-hour information is available by clicking on the applicable days link. All the rest of the days are shown as a combined value in the "Older" column. The present's day data is displayed in the left column.



You can request the playback of a certain hour from a certain camera by clicking in the corresponding cell.

	Detailed Used Storage Information per hour per camera for 6/14/2011 (MB)																								
Volume	Cameras	0	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11	12	13	14	15	16	17	18	19	20	21	22	23
	Camera 9	0	0	0	0	0	0	21	141	101	181	81	55	35	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	Camera 3	823	823	802	802	802	802	782	802	822	822	822	822	377	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	Camera 5	181	181	181	181	161	181	181	181	181	181	181	181	65	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	Camera 7	642	662	662	662	642	662	662	662	642	662	662	642	309	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
1	Camera 8	38	41	41	41	33	49	37	31	51	40	41	32	12	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	Camera 2	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	Camera 1	0	0	0	0	81	221	201	161	341	381	481	502	137	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	Camera 4	141	141	121	81	161	201	281	321	341	341	341	361	165	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	Camera 6	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	6	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	Return																								

**Detailed Used Storage Information** 

## Detailed Used Storage Information (per Day) Screen



Requesting the **Detailed Used Storage Information** may take a few minutes. The WebCCTV server examines the disk on the first Detailed Information request only. Since it is cached internally, all requests within the next 10 minutes will produce the same result. A request made after 10 minutes, will restart the information collection process and delivers updated information.

To go back to the Detailed Used Storage Information Screen, click Return.

# 1.8.5 Single View

This menu allows you to configure the settings for the **single camera live viewing mode**. The **Single View** menu contains the following parameters:

- Frame rate
- Sequence

Cameras	Storage Manager	<u>Single View</u> Certifica	Mosaics te Manage	Web Publishing ment Time Syn	Network Settin chronization	ngs Network Video Recorders
		Si	ingle V	iew Settin	gs	
			Gen			
		Frame rate:			12 💌 fps	
				Apply		
			Defin	ed Sequences		
		Sequence 1		Ī	Edit / Delete	
			Ad	d Sequence		

Single View Settings Screen

## 1.8.5.1 Frame rate

The frame rate set by this parameter is the frame rate for the live view visualisation. The possible **Frame Rate** ranges from 0.5 to 30 fps (frames per second). The real frame rate depends on the available network bandwidth and the camera model. In order to set a desired frame rate follow the steps below:

- 1. Select the frame rate value from the drop-down list.
- 2. Click Apply button.



It is recommended to test the various settings in order to choose the optimal Frame Rate and the desired quality of the image.

By default the live view frame rate is 12 fps.

## 1.8.5.2 Sequence

The **Camera Switching Sequence** allows you to create a sequence of cameras in which cameras will switch in a defined order after a certain time interval set for every camera independently.

You are able to create different sequences with different settings. To add a sequence, click **Add Sequence** button. The following screen will be opened:

General Settings									
Name:									
Frame rate:	15 🔽 fps								
Camera switching	Sequence time Sort								
No	cameras defined								
Camera 1 💌	Add Camera								
Apply	Cancel								

**Single View Sequence Settings** 

Single View Sequence Settings Screen

i i

Camera Switching Sequence setting allows the adding or removing of cameras at any time. This allows you to dynamically monitor the most significant areas.

The sequence time option defines the duration of the interval between each camera view.

To edit or configure a sequence, click the Edit link and follow the steps below:



#### Single View Sequence Settings

#### Single View Sequence Settings Screen

- 1. Specify a **Name** for the sequence.
- 2. Select Frame rate.
- 3. Add cameras to the sequence:
  - a. Select camera from the drop-down list.
  - b. Click Add Camera button.
  - c. Specify Sequence time for every camera.



Sequence time for a camera is the time span during which WebCCTV shows this camera.

d. Use Sort buttons to change the position of a camera in the sequence.



To delete a camera, click the **Delete** link.

e. Click Apply button. You will return to the Single View Settings Screen.

# 1.8.6 Mosaics

This menu allows you to configure the settings for the **mosaics viewing mode** which provides enhanced surveillance capabilities as you can monitor video from several cameras on one screen simultaneously. This chapter explains how to add and configure the mosaic views in WebCCTV.

Cameras	Alarms	POS	Storage Manager	Single View	<u>Mosaics</u>	Web Publishing	Network Settin	gs Network Vi	deo Recorders	Certificate Manager	nent Time Sync	hronization
						Μ	losaics					
						Click on an i	con to add a mo	saic.				
					.1 F			F	<b>F</b>			
	23	1	2x2 Zoom+3	Zoom+5 Zoo	om+7 3x	2 3x3	5x3 2	Zoom+8V	2 Zoom-	+8H 4x4	5x4	
						Defin	ed Mosaics					
					2x2			Edit / De	<u>elete</u>			
					Zoom+5	5		Edit / De	elete			

Mosaic Menu Screen

To **add** a mosaic, choose one of the 9 available mosaic views by clicking on the icon of the desired mosaic view. The mosaics view will be added to the list of **Defined Mosaics**.

	There a	are 9 available	mosaic views:
		2x2	A square with two images on top and two below.
	E	Zoom+3	One of the images appears large, and three others are small.
		Zoom+5	One of the images appears large, and five others are small.
	E	Zoom+7	One of the images appears large, and seven others are small.
i		3x3	A square with three times three images.
$\cup$		3x2	A square with two times three images.
		2 Zoom + 8V	Two of the images appear large, and 8 others are small at the left.
		2 Zoom + 8H	Two of the image appears large, and 8 others are small at the bottom.
		4x4	A square with four times four images.

To Edit or configure a mosaic view, click the Edit link and follow the steps below:

Mosaic View Settings									
	General	Settings	]						
Nam	e: Zoor	n+5							
Fran	ne rate: 3	🎽 fps							
Name:     Step 1       Sequence Time:     10       Name:     Step 2       Sequence Time:     10		Camera 1  ▼ Camera 7		Camera 2 Camera 8 Camera 3 Camera 9					
Add Sequence Step	Camera 4 None	Camera 5	~	Camera 6 💌 None					
Ap	ply	Cancel							

#### Mosaic View Settings Screen

- 1. Specify a Name for the mosaic.
- 2. Select Frame rate.
- 3. Configure Sequence:
  - a. Select cameras from the drop-down lists.
  - b. Specify a Name for the sequence (step).
  - c. Specify Sequence time.

**Sequence time** is the time (in seconds) that is used to switch between all sequences (steps). This is only relevant when two or more sequences (steps) are configured.

4. Add additional Sequences (optional).



П

Frame rate is the number of frames shown per second. This setting only applies to the focus view, the small views by default have 1 fps as frame rate.

5. Click **Apply** button.



By default each mosaic view is created with the number of steps needed to involve all available cameras.



You can delete a Step any time by clicking the **Close** button in upper right corner of the Sequence (step) section.

To go back to the Mosaics Screen, click Cancel button.

# 1.8.7 Web Publishing

Nowadays customers more and more want to see online real time images from their video surveillance systems. Web Publishing is one kind of communication that makes this possible by uploading images to an ftp server. These images can be used for multiple purposes such as visualizing the images on a website at regular intervals.

Cameras	Storage Man	nager Sing	le View Certificate	Mosaics <u>W</u> e Manageme	<u>leb Publis</u> nt Time	<u>hing</u> Ne Synchron	twork Se ization	ettings	Network \	/ideo Recor	ders
			,	Web Pu	blishi	ng					
	[		v	Veb Publishi	ng Param	eters			]		
				🗹 Enable W	eb Publis	hing					
		Resolution	1:	320							
		Interval (s	ec):	30							
		FTP Serve	er:	ftp://f	tp.webcctv	.com/Suppo	ort				
		User ID:		qsup	port						
		Password:		•••	•••••						
		Initial fold	er:	Web	⊃ub						
		Camera	Publish	Image file name Sched							
		Camera 1		Image_\$Y-\$	n-\$d_\$hh\$	imm\$ss.jpg		<u>Edit</u>			
		Camera 2		Image_\$Y-\$	n-\$d_\$hh\$	imm\$ss.jpg		<u>Edit</u>			
		Camera 3		Image_\$Y-\$	n-\$d_\$hh\$	imm\$ss.jpg		<u>Edit</u>			
		Camera 4		Image_\$Y-\$	n-\$d_\$hh\$	imm\$ss.jpg		<u>Edit</u>			
		Camera 5		Image_\$Y-\$	n-\$d_\$hh\$	imm\$ss.jpg		<u>Edit</u>			
		Camera 6		Image_\$Y-\$	n-\$d_\$hh\$	imm\$ss.jpg		Edit			
		Camera 7		Image_\$Y-\$	n-\$d_\$hh\$	imm\$ss.jpg		<u>Edit</u>			
		Camera 8		Image_\$Y-\$	n-\$d_\$hh\$	imm\$ss.jpg		Edit			
		Camera 9	<b>Z</b>	Image_\$Y-\$	n-\$d_\$hh\$	imm\$ss.jpg		Edit			
	l		Арр	ly		Clear		]			

Web Publishing Screen

Following options are available:

- **Enable Web Publishing:** If not selected, Web Publishing is not active and will not upload images for any camera.
- **Resolution:** Resolution of the images that will be uploaded.
- Interval (sec): An image will be uploaded every X seconds where X is the Interval (sec) value.
- **FTP server:** Enter the address of the FTP server. Examples: localhost, ftp.webcctv.com...
- User ID: Enter the login name for the FTP server.
- **Password**: Enter the password for the FTP server.
- **Initial folder:** This is the directory where the images will be stored on your FTP server.
- Camera: Name of the camera which images you want to publish.
- **Publish:** When selected, this camera will upload images, otherwise nothing happens.
- **Image file name:** Each image will be build up based on the format you enter here.
- **Schedule:** Link which will open the Schedule screen where you can make a schedule for this particular camera.



Web Publishing Camera Schedule Screen

When you have configured the schedule, click **Apply**.

Click **Apply** in the Web Publishing screen to save your settings. Web Publishing is configured now.

# 1.8.8 Network Settings

This chapter explains how to change the WebCCTV server's network settings. The following parameters can be configured:

- TCP Server Port port which is used to allow external users to receive alarms, control PTZ cameras, send commands, etc. This is called the WebCCTV control signal.
- **UDP Streaming Ports** ports used to transmit video streams. WebCCTV chooses the necessary amount of ports from the range 4096 4224 to transmit video streams.

Cameras Alarms Storage Manager Single View Mosaics Web Publis	ning <u>Network Settings</u>	Network Video Recorders	Certificate Management	Time Synchronization
N	etwork Settings			
	Network Settings			
TCP Server Port:			1518	
UDP Streaming Ports:			4096 - 4607	
Activa	ion Code Renewal Setti	ngs		
Renew Activation Code Automatically:				
Flexible Amount of Cameras:	<b>v</b>			
Renewal Notification Timeout in days:	3			
Company Code:			•	
Renewal Server URL:	http://server/	license/api/activate		
	FTP Parameters			
FTP Server Address:				
FTP Directory:				
FTP Login Name:				
FTP Password:				
Firewall Mode:				
SM	S Account Parameters			
Clickatell API ID:				
Clickatell User Name:				
Clickatell Password:				
D	fined E-Mail Profiles			
	Add New Profile			
Apply	Can	cel		

Network Settings Screen



Don't change any parameter if unless you are absolutely sure.

The FTP Parameters, SMS account Parameters and Defined E-Mail Profiles sections are only visible when the WebCCTV Alarm Component is installed.

Click **Apply** button to save the settings.

# 1.8.9 Network Video Recorders

This menu allows you to define multiple WebCCTV units to enable simplified switching between units by using one centralized installed IIS server (Web Application User Interface).

See chapter **2.1 WebCCTV IIS Split** for more information about this option.

In order to add and configure your network video recorders, click the **Edit** or **Add NVR** link/button in the Network Video Recorders screen. The **Network Video Record Wizard** consists of one tab with easy to follow instructions.



#### Network Video Recorders Screen

## 1.8.9.1 Network Video Recorder Wizard

The Network Video Recorder Wizard only has the Name tab on which you can configure the following parameters:

- **Name** Friendly name for the unit.
- LAN IP Address or DNS Name IP address or DNS name of the unit.
- LAN TCP Port Control port of the unit.



By default the control port is **1518**.

- WAN IP Address or DNS Name If you want to access your unit over the Internet, you need to specify the external/public IP address or DNS name of the unit.
- WAN TCP Port Control port of the unit on the WAN side of the network.



By default the control port is **1518**.

• Make default NVR – This unit will be the default unit which is connected to when accessing the centralized Web Application User Interface.

Recommended for installations where only one network video recorder and IIS are installed.

Name	
Network	Video Recorder Configuration Wizard
	Please specify the NVR server settings
In case you will access the system from NVR and th	the internet, both the LAN and WAN addresses need to be filled in, even when the $e$ user interface server (IIS) are in the same network.
Name:	
LAN IP-address or DNS Name:	
LAN TCP Port:	1518
WAN IP-address or DNS Name:	
WAN TCP Port:	1518
	Make this server default for all users, connected through this IIS server. It is recommended for the installation with one Network Video Recorder and one IIS server.

#### Network Video Recorder Wizard Screen

Click **Finish** to save the settings and exit the wizard.

Click Cancel to go back to the Network Video Recorders Screen.

In order to delete a unit from the list, click **Delete**.

# 1.8.10 Certificate Management

The **Certificate Management** section allows you to handle your certificates for exported movie signing.

Cameras	Storage Manage	r Single View	Mosaics	Web Publishing	Network Settings	Network Video Recorders	<u>Certificate Management</u>	Time Synchronization			
				Certif	icate Manag	ement					
				Curre	nt Certificate Infor	mation					
	Su	bject:	4D61								
	Iss	uer:	4D61								
	E-	nail:									
	Iss	ued to:	Q	TEST4 94CF49F9-	DAB1E659-958370	C2-F8624D61, webcctv@	quadrox.com, Belgium				
	Iss	ued by:	Q1	TEST4 94CF49F9-	DAB1E659-958370	B1E659-958370C2-F8624D61, webcctv@quadrox.com, Belgium					
	Da	ys before expira	tion:		T 1	30523					
	Cr	eated:			Tue Jun 14 10:	03:57 UTC+0300 2011					
				Ce	ertificate Managem	ent					
	Ex	port an encoded	certificate	(*.cer)			Export				
					E-mail:	web	cctv@quadrox.com				
	Ge	nerate a new sel	f-signed ce	rtificate, using the	Location:						
	sp	specified parameters			Location	Belg	ium				
							Generate				
					File on						
	Im	port a new certifi	cate (*.cei	. *.pfx)	server:		Browse				
				, , ,,							
							ιπροπ				

#### Certificate Management Screen

The **Current Certificate Information** section consists of general information about the certificate which is currently used by WebCCTV for export movie signing, such as:

- Name of your certificate
- Certificate name of an issuer which signed your certificate
- Email you specified for certificates generating
- Complete information that identifies your certificate (including name, email and location)
- Complete information that identifies certificate of an issuer which signed your certificate (including name, email and location)
- Days left to your certificate expiration
- Date of your certificate generation



Subject/Issuer and Issued to/Issued by fields are the same if using a self-signed certificate.

## 1.8.10.1 Self-signed certificates

During the WebCCTV installation a self-signed certificate is created which has nonpersonalized information. It is recommended that you create a new certificate which will include your information as a signer. To do that, follow the steps below:

- 1. Specify your e-mail in the **E-mail** field.
- 2. Specify your location in the **Location** screen.
- 3. Click Generate button.

Your new self-signed certificate has been generated. From now on it is used for signing the export movie files.

To export this certificate for transmitting it to a remote location or other purposes, click the **Export** button and define the location to store.

Self-signed certificate have the following advantages and disadvantages:

#### Advantages:

- Certificate can be renewed at one's choosing
- Custom information (i.e. location of the recorder and contact email, etc.) can be added which is useful in court
- Certificate doesn't expire
- Certificate is free of charge

### **Disadvantages:**

- Certificate is not verified by 3<sup>rd</sup> party, so it has limited trust.
- Certificate should be explicitly added to the trusted certificates list on each machine for the verification.

# 1.8.10.2 CA signed certificates

In spite of the self-signed certificates advantages, this approach is not the most secure. To improve your security, Quadrox recommends getting a certificate from a trusted certification authority (CA). There are Certification Authorities (CA) which are explicitly trusted worldwide so Microsoft pre-installed theirs certificates in the Windows Operating System. Hence those certificate authorities are trusted by all 3<sup>rd</sup> parties which use a Windows Operating System. If you get a certificate signed by the CA, you automatically become a trusted signer in the Windows environment.

To import the CA certificate in the WebCCTV system, follow the steps below:

- 1. Save the certificate on your WebCCTV server.
- 2. Specify the exact path to the certificate in the **File on server** field.
- 3. Click **Import** button.

Exported movie files will now be signed by the imported CA certificate. The main advantage is that you don't need to install it on each machine since this certificate is pre-installed there.

A certificate loses its "trust value" over time, because the longer it is in place, the higher chance it has of being compromised. It is recommended that certificates are renewed regularly and that the old certificate is allowed to expire.

CA certificates have the following advantages and disadvantages:

#### Advantages:

- Certificate is checked by trusted 3<sup>rd</sup> party for maximal security
- Certificate doesn't need to be explicitly added to trusted certificates list
- Certificate expires

```
Disadvantages:
```

Certificate must be purchased



# 1.9 Info

The **Info** section gives you detailed information about WebCCTV Server. The following topics are described in this chapter:

- System info
- Network Diagnostics
- Load information
- Server Messages Log
- System Downloads

# 1.9.1 System Info

The System Info screen consists of two sections:

- System Configuration
- System Information

	System Info Network Diagnostics	s Load Server Messages	Log System Downloads							
System Info										
	Sys	stem Configuration								
System settings		Export	Import	Overview						
System Report			Generate							
System Information										
Logged User	Serega-test/Serega									
Activation Code		535EFDC9-B0C5957E-CE792367-BE8BCF80								
Allowed Cameras		5 cameras until Sa	turday, September 19, 20	015	Upgrade					
Allowed VCA Cameras			None		Upgrade					
OS Version		Wii	ndows 10 Pro							
Setup Version			5.9.4.8		Update					
Setup Path		C:\Program ]	Files\Quadrox\QGuard							
Setup Date		Wednesday, Sept	ember 09, 2015 5:04:26 P	M						
Update Date		Friday, September 11, 2015 2:40:25 PM								
System Manufacturer		Gigabyte Technology Co., Ltd.								
Model Number	mber G31M-S2L									
	WebCCT	V © Quadrox 1997–2015								

### System Info Screen

## 1.9.1.1 System Configuration

All system configurations can be backed up to an external xml file for backup purposes.



You need Microsoft .NET Framework 2.0 installed in order to Save/Restore your configuration. If the Microsoft .NET Framework 2.0 is not installed on your computer, the Save/Restore feature will be unavailable. You can install the standalone Save/Restore functionality from a stand-alone installation setup (refer to 3.4.5 System Downloads).



You can save and restore a configuration only if your old software version is 4.0.0.0 or higher. Previous versions can't be restored.

## 1.9.1.1.1 Saving Configuration

To save the configuration, follow the steps below:

1. Click the **Export** button. The Save/Restore functionality will collect all configuration information.



Saving Settings Screen

2. You will be asked to save an .xml configuration file. Select a directory of your choice and click **Save** button.



You need Microsoft .NET Framework 2.0 to be installed in order to Save your configuration.

## 1.9.1.1.2 Restoring Configuration

To restore a configuration, follow the steps below:



You need Microsoft .NET Framework 2.0 to be installed in order to Restore your configuration.

- 1. Click **Import** button.
- 2. Choose a saved .*xml* file with configurations.
- 3. Click **Open**.



While restoring a configuration the WebCCTV Server may restart several times. This is a normal behavior. Please be patient until the restoring process is finished.

# **Importing settings**

Please wait...

**Importing Settings Screen** 

When the restore process is finished, an overview will be given outlining the results of your restore action. In case a particular section was not (or partially) restored, it will be marked in yellow or red. Move the mouse cursor over the results in order to see the detailed information of that section.

System Info								
The import procedure has completed. Pleas	se position the mouse p	pointer over the results to see a detailed description:						
	Cameras	-success						
	Mosaic	-success						
	Network Settings	-success						
	Single View	-success						
	Storage settings	-success						
	Time synchronization settings	-success						
	Users	-success						

**Restore Results Screen** 

# 1.9.1.2 System Information

The System Information section describes the following parameters:

- Logged User user that is logged in.
- Activation Code activation code based on the machine and number of allowed cameras.



When reinstalling or upgrading the WebCCTV software on the same machine, you can reuse the Activation Code as long as crucial components as CPU, Motherboard or Network Interface Card aren't replaced. The Hard disk is not a crucial component.



It's possible that the Activation Code is invalid if you have two different Network Interface Cards installed on your machine. The Activation Code is based on one NIC (Network Interface Card).



You can Upgrade your license in order to be able to monitor more cameras. Click the **Upgrade** button in the **Activation code** row. You will be redirected to the Activation page where you should specify the new key. To obtain this key, contact Quadrox or your installer.

Allowed Cameras – specifies the number of cameras that may be connected to the system.



You can connect as many cameras as you like to the system, but only the number of allowed cameras will be active. The system automatically selects which cameras are active. At first, analogue slots will be replaced by network cameras if analogue cameras are present. If all cameras are network cameras, there will be a selection based on an internal mechanism.

• **OS Version** – version of operating system installed.

- **XPe Build Version** build version of XPe operating system.
- Setup Version WebCCTV software version installed.
- Setup Path directory where the WebCCTV software is installed.
- **Setup Date** date of installation.

# **1.9.2** Network Diagnostics

This section allows you to check the state of the ports (opened/closed) necessary for proper operation of the software. It consists of two diagnostic functionalities:

- Port Scanning
- Camera Scanning

System Info <u>Network D</u>	iagnostics Load Server Messages Log System Downloa			
Network Diagnostics				
Port Scanning				
Ports	Results			
HTTP port 80 (TCP):	Open			
Control port 1518 (TCP):	Open			
Video ports 4096-4223 (UDP):	All ports are open			
	Refresh Stop			
	Camera Scanning			
Cameras	Results			
Camera 1	Online			
Camera 2	Offline. (No connection could be made. The ping command timed out.)			
	Online			
Camera 3	Online			
Camera 3 Camera 4	Online Online			
Camera 3 Camera 4 Camera 5	Online Online Online			
Camera 3 Camera 4 Camera 5 Camera 6	Online Online Online Online			
Camera 3 Camera 4 Camera 5 Camera 6 Camera 7	Online Online Online Online Online Online			
Camera 3 Camera 4 Camera 5 Camera 6 Camera 7 Camera 8	Online Online Online Online Online Online Online			
Camera 3 Camera 4 Camera 5 Camera 6 Camera 7 Camera 8 Camera 9	Online Online Online Online Online Online Online Online			

Network Diagnostics Screen

## 1.9.2.1 Port Scanning

The **Port Scanning** feature allows you to check the state of the **TCP** and **UDP ports** needed for a normal server operation. When entering the Network Diagnostics page, all ports are checked automatically.

Port Scanning			
Ports	Results		
HTTP port 80 (TCP):		Open	
Control port 1518 (TCP):	Open		
Video ports 4096-4223 (UDP):	All ports are open		
	Refresh	Stop	]

### **Port Scanning Screen**



These ports also have to be configured in your firewall(s) and router port forwarding if you want to connect to your server over the Internet.

Click **Refresh** button if you want to refresh the status of the ports.

# 1.9.2.2 Camera Scanning

The **Camera Scanning** feature allows you to check the connection status of the cameras connected to the system. When entering the Network Diagnostics page, all cameras are checked automatically.

Camera Scanning		
Cameras	Results	
Camera 1	Online	
Camera 2	Offline. (No connection could be made. The ping command timed out.)	
Camera 3	Online	
Camera 4	Online	
Camera 5	Online	
Camera 6	Online	
Camera 7	Online	
Camera 8	Online	
Camera 9	Online	
	Refresh	

### Camera Scanning Screen

The camera can have two states:

- Online
- Offline



Only network cameras will be shown in the Camera Scanning list.

Click **Refresh** button if you want to refresh the status of the cameras.

# 1.9.3 Load

This section allows you to check the load on the WebCCTV. When entering this section, a table will be automatically generated that consists of parameters which may overload or influence the stability of your WebCCTV at that moment. If some parameter is overloaded or critical, an appropriate message will be shown with suggested corrective actions.

System Info	Network Diagnostics <u>Load</u> Server Messages Log	System Downloads	
System Load System load indicators updated.			
System Load Indicators			
CPU	CPU Load	10 %	
Memory	Physical Memory (RAM) used	40 %	
	Server process load relative to 2GB process limit	23 %	
Network	Network Load (1000 Mb/s)	1 %	
Disk	Queue length	0.037	
	Transfers per second	14	
	Refresh		

Load Screen

The following parameters are shown:

- **CPU** This parameter shows how much the CPU is loaded.
- **Memory** This parameter checks:
  - Physical memory usage (RAM) relative to the available memory
  - Server process load relative to the 2GB limit
- Network This parameter checks the network load
- **Disk** This parameter checks:
  - The queue length for each logical disk
  - Amount of transfers per second to each logical disk

# 1.9.4 Server Messages Log

WebCCTV stores all server actions in its Server Messages Log. Examples of server messages are capturing, recording, backup, etc. This log is kept inside the Windows operating system itself. Technically, it is kept inside a specific WebCCTV event log container in the Windows event logging subsystem.



The amount of logged server actions (number of days contained in the log) depends on the defined size of the event viewer. In normal circumstances, the log is large enough to keep WebCCTV server logs for approximately 60 days.

# 1.9.4.1 Log Search

The search option allows you to retrieve all or specific actions that have been performed on the server.

System Info Network Di	agnostics Loa	d <u>Server</u>	<u>Messages Log</u>	System Downloads
	Server Me	essages	5 Log	
	Please specif	y the follow	ving:	
User name:	All users	*		
	T	me:		
From (Date/Time):	14 June 201	1 🛄 12		
Time period:	1 hour	1	Precise S	earch
	Cat	egory:		
<ul> <li>Unknown</li> <li>Server</li> <li>Networking</li> <li>Capturing</li> <li>Recording</li> <li>Backup</li> <li>Scripting</li> <li>PTZ</li> <li>Input/Output</li> </ul>	Select Deselec	All t All		
	Search	) <u> </u>	Reset filter	
			Event Logger	Configuration

### Server Messages Log Screen

All possible actions are described in the following table and can be found in the picture above.

Category	Description
Unknown	Actions and errors from an unknown source.
Server	Starting and stopping of the server.
Networking	Actions concerning the network connections.
Capturing	Actions concerning image acquisition.
Recording	Actions and errors concerning recordings.
Backup	Cleaning up of old video footage files.
Scripting	Script messages.
PTZ	Movements and settings from PTZ.
Input/Output	Changes in the in- and outputs settings.
To do a search, follow the steps below:

- 1. Specify the user for which you want to search (Optional).
- 2. Define the time frame in which you want to search.
- 3. Check the required categories checkboxes.
- 4. Click the **Search** button.

The figure below provides a sample overview of a Server Messages Log.

				Server Messages Log
Туре	Time	Category	User	Description
<i></i>	14.06.2011 13:29:13	Server	Quadrox	User requested restart of the service.
٩	14.06.2011 13:29:05	Server	SYSTEM	Server successfully stopped.
3	14.06.2011 13:28:56	Server	Quadrox	User requested restart of the service.
۹	14.06.2011 13:28:48	Server	SYSTEM	Server successfully started.
۹	14.06.2011 13:28:36	Server	SYSTEM	Server successfully stopped.
<u></u>	14.06.2011 13:28:34	Server	Quadrox	User requested restart of the service.
٩	14.06.2011 13:28:26	Server	SYSTEM	Server successfully started.
٩	14.06.2011 13:28:24	Server	SYSTEM	Server successfully stopped.
<u></u>	14.06.2011 13:28:22	Server	Quadrox	User requested restart of the service.
٩	14.06.2011 13:28:16	Server	SYSTEM	Server successfully started.
۹	14.06.2011 13:28:14	Server	SYSTEM	Server successfully stopped.
<u></u>	14.06.2011 13:28:12	Server	Quadrox	User requested restart of the service.
۹	14.06.2011 13:28:06	Server	SYSTEM	Server successfully started.
۹	14.06.2011 13:28:04	Server	SYSTEM	Server successfully stopped.
<i></i>	14.06.2011 13:28:01	Server	Quadrox	User requested restart of the service.
٩	14.06.2011 13:27:31	Server	SYSTEM	Server successfully started.
٩	14.06.2011 13:27:20	Server	SYSTEM	Server successfully stopped.
<i></i>	14.06.2011 13:27:08	Server	Quadrox	User requested restart of the service.
٩	14.06.2011 13:09:19	Recording	SYSTEM	Recording stream {CDFC0985-2297-439A-B576-2D78711F65BB} has been restarted!
8	14.06.2011 13:09:12	Recording	SYSTEM	Source {CDFC0985-2297-439A-B576-2D78711F65BB} recording has failed the periodical check.
74 mat	tch(es) found			Page 1234

#### Server Messages Log Result Screen



П

The Server Messages Log allows you to check all server related actions by users at all times.

In order to conduct a new log search, click on the **New search** button. The reset filter button will clear all the checked boxes so that you can make a new selection.

# 1.9.4.2 Event Logger Configuration

The Event Logger Configuration defines the priority levels for the recorded events. Depending on the selected option, WebCCTV will or will not store certain events.

# **Event Logger Configuration**

	Event Logger Configuration					
Recorded Events Le	evel	Important Events	~			
Return	Apply	Car	icel			

#### **Event Logger Configuration Screen**

There are three Recorded Events levels:

- Only Critical Events WebCCTV stores the most important system events that occur when proper WebCCTV performance is impossible, e.g. recording break, failure to detect a system component, etc.
- **Important Events** WebCCTV stores system events labelled as "Only Critical Events" and system events that play a significant role in the WebCCTV operating, e.g. playback stream creating, system logging on, etc.
- All Events WebCCTV stores all system events.

To apply new settings, click **Apply**.

To cancel your changes, click Cancel.

To go back to the Server Messages Log screen, click Return.



Event Logger Settings functionality is unique for both User Actions Log and Server Actions Log.

# 1.9.5 System Downloads

The **System Downloads** section allows you to download software or installation files that may be needed on your system depending on the functionalities you are using or want to use.

System Info	Network Diagnostics	oad Server Mes	sages Log	<u>System Downloads</u>
	System	Download	5	
	Loca	l Downloads		
	System Events		Downlo	ad
	Video Client Compo	nent Setup	Downlo	ad
	Downloa	ds from Internet		
	Quadrox Codecs Pac	:k	Downlo	ad
	WMP 11 for Window	s XP and Vista	Downlo	ad
	WebCCTV Save/Res	store Setup	Downlo	ad
	Microsoft .NET 4.0	Setup	Downlo	ad
	Quadrox Support Lo	gMeIn Tool	Downlo	ad

#### System Downloads Screen

The following items are downloaded from the WebCCTV Server (Local Downloads):

• System Events – all event logs. This can be requested for support purposes.

The following items are downloaded from the **Internet**:



You must be connected to the Internet.

- Video Client Component Setup installation setup which deletes "old" ActiveX's and installs the one for your current WebCCTV installation.
- **Quadrox Codecs Pack** enables you to view Live Streams and playback Recordings in MPEG 4 format created by the WebCCTV software.
- WMP 9 for Windows 2000 standard Windows 2000 player which may be needed in order to play exported movies.
- WMP 11 for Windows 7 and VISTA latest version of Windows Media Player which is 7 and Vista compatible. May be needed in order to play exported movies.
- WebCCTV Save/Restore Setup standalone installation setup for the WebCCTV Save/Restore functionality.
- Microsoft .NET 2.0 Framework pack of libraries needed for some WebCCTV components (Alarms, Save/Restore etc.)

# Video Browser

This chapter provides an overview of the WebCCTV Video Browser Control Panel and the following WebCCTV functions:

- Live
- Recordings
- Alarms
- POS



Live

Recordings

Alarms

POS

# Video Browser Control Panel

#### Network status indicator The green dot, in the top left co

The green dot, in the top left corner, indicates a good network status. When the indicator is red, the WebCCTV is experiencing network problems which can result in slow response from the Web Application or no response at all.

#### Live

Click this button to access the Live View menu where you can see streaming from all your cameras and control PTZ cameras.

#### Recordings

Click this button to access the Recordings menu where you can export recorded movies or search recordings including alarm and POS transactions.

#### Alarms

Click this button to access the Alarms menu where all alarms are centralised together with their associated recordings including an export feature.

#### **Hide Control Panel**

Click this button to hide or retrieve the control panel

#### POS

Click this button to access the POS menu where all POS transactions are centralised together with their associated recordings including an export feature.

#### **My Account**

Click this button to change your password.

#### Manager

Click this button to open the Video Manager application.

#### Help

Click this button to access WebCCTV Online help.

#### Log Off

Click this button to change user.

#### Exit

Click this button to exit the WebCCTV application.



# 1.11 Live

The WebCCTV Video Browser application allows you to monitor cameras through a comprehensive and user-friendly interface.

Mosaic	View	Enlarge Video Window	High Bandwidth Mode	
No Sequence 🗸 🔛 2x1	~	0	E Low Mid H	ligh
Single View	Create Sn	papshot Low Band	andwidth Mid Bandwidth Iode Mode	1

The following features are present in the Live menu:

- Single View
- Mosaic View
- Reduce/Enlarge Video Window
- Low/High Bandwidth Mode
- Create Snapshot
- PTZ (optional)
- Digital Zoom
- Audio



Live (Single View) Screen



Live (Mosaic View) Screen

# 1.11.1 Single View

When entering the **Live** menu, single view mode is automatically displayed. In single view one camera is displayed at a time. You can switch between cameras by clicking the corresponding camera buttons below the viewing window. The following features are available in the **Live View** screen:

- Selecting a sequence
- Selecting a mosaic
- Enlarging/Reducing video window
- Selecting high/low bandwidth streaming
- Creating a snapshot
- PTZ functions (optional)
- Digital Zoom
- Audio



Right-click on the video Window to get video streaming parameters such as actual frame rate and dimensions (resolution) of the image.





buttons to hide the corresponding Single View panels.



The camera you see when accessing Live View is the camera you selected to view the last time you used Live View.



Single View Screen

# 1.11.1.1 Sequences

To select a Single View Sequence, select the sequence from the drop-down list and click the **Single View** button. If the preferred sequence is already selected in the drop-down list, you

can click on **L** at the left of the drop-down list.



Creating sequences can be done in the Video Manager application.



Click on any camera button to stop automatic switching and revert to viewing cameras manually.

When manual switching is completed, automatic switching retakes after 30 seconds.

# 1.11.1.2 Mosaics

To select a Mosaic, select the mosaic from the drop-down list and click the **Mosaic View** button. If the preferred mosaic is already selected in the drop-down list, you can click on

at the left side of the drop-down list.



Creating mosaics can be done in the Video Manager application.



Note that after selecting a mosaic view, the user will automatically be switched to the Mosaic View mode. See *4.2.2 Mosaic View* for more information.

## 1.11.1.3 Low/Mid/High Bandwidth Mode

Low/High bandwidth mode allows you to decide if you want to have streaming video that consumes a reduced bandwidth. You can choose from:

High Bandwidth Mode (Default) – High Bandwidth mode is used preferably on local computers (when the WebCCTV client is located on the same machine as the WebCCTV server), in local area networks or with high-speed Internet connections. When High Bandwidth mode is enabled, the frame rate and the resolution of the images is taken from the primary stream which usually has maximum value of these indicators.

Use the **High**  $(\overset{\text{High}}{})$  button to enable high bandwidth mode.

• Mid Bandwidth Mode – Mid bandwidth mode is mostly used in medium- or slow-speed LAN or Internet connections and in Mosaic view mode. When Mid Bandwidth mode is enabled, the frame rate and the resolution of the images is taken from the secondary stream which has lower value of these indicators than in High bandwidth mode. It reduces load on the network and server itself.

Use the **Mid** (<sup>Mid</sup>) button to enable middle bandwidth mode.

Low Bandwidth Mode – Low bandwidth mode is mostly used in very slow-speed LAN or Internet connections. When Low Bandwidth mode is enabled, the frame rate and the resolution of the images are extremely reduced. This leads to a reduced bandwidth usage for streaming. For the basis is taken the secondary stream which processed to the lower quality.

Use the **Low** (<sup>Low</sup>) button to enable low bandwidth mode.

## 1.11.1.4 Snapshots

This WebCCTV feature gives you the ability to make snapshots. To create a snapshot, follow the steps below:

- 1. Choose the frame you want to save and click the button with the camera symbol
- 2. Choose the desired location for storing images and click the **Save** button.



Snapshots are saved in .JPEG format.

# 1.11.1.5 PTZ

WebCCTV supports all standard PTZ functions. These functions are listed below:

Functions	Parameters
Move	left, right, up, down
Rotate	constant left, constant right
Zoom	in, out
Preset recall/Set	select, set
PTZ speed	higher, lower

- Move Using these buttons you can move the camera in any direction you want. To
  move the camera, click on the button with the arrow pointing in the direction you want
  to move the camera to.
- **Rotate** Using these buttons allows you to rotate a dome camera left or right without interruption.



The maximum rotation angle depends on the camera model. Some cameras have 360° rotation angle, some have less. Check the camera documentation.

• **Zoom** – Click the "+" or "–" buttons to zoom the image in or out.



Depending on the camera model the zoom function may or may not be present. Check the camera documentation.

Preset recall/set – Using a preset button will instruct the dome camera to jump to a certain predefined position and zoom state. These presets are user-definable. To define a preset setting, move the camera to the position you want, zoom in or out if needed and click one of the buttons while holding the Ctrl button on your keyboard. The preset details will then be stored under that number and can be recalled by clicking it (without holding the CTRL key).



Setting presets is only possible if you have Administrator rights.

When **Home** Preset functionality is enabled, the first preset button is displayed as **L**. This means the camera will return to its Home preset after 300 seconds of inactivity.

• **PTZ Speed** – Function to increase or decrease the camera movement speed.



PTZ Speed is not enabled for PTZ cameras that control the speed themselves.



Please note that use of PTZ functionality within both WebCCTV and the camera software concurrently can cause conflicts with PTZ functionality.

# 1.11.1.6 Digital Zoom

The Digital Zoom functionality is very useful when there are small details in the scene, but the camera doesn't support optical zoom and there's no way to visually enlarge those objects.

In order to use the Digital Zoom functionality, follow the steps below:

- 1. Click on the video window in order to set a focal point.
- 2. Use the mouse wheel to zoom the image in and out (a magnifying glass is shown).
- 3. When partially or totally zoomed in, click any point on the video screen in order to centralize the video window on this point. This also resets the zoom's focal point.



You cannot use the Digital Zoom functionality if your mouse doesn't have a mouse wheel.

You can use digital and optical zoom simultaneously. You will first zoom optically and switch to digital zoom when you can no longer zoom optically.

# 1.11.1.7 Audio

WebCCTV supports audio listening for the following brands:

- Panasonic camera models: BB-HCM311, BB-HCM311A, BB-HCM331, BB-HCM331A, BB-HCM371, BB-HCM371A, BB-HCM381, BB-HCM381A, KX-HCM110, BB-HCE481.
- Axis Listen in and speak: M1031-W, M1054, P1311, P1343(-E), P1344(-E), P1346(-E), P3301(-V), P3304(-V), P3343(-V/VE), P3344(-V/VE), P5534, Q1755, Q1910(-E), Q7401.



WebCCTV only supports listening audio. Recording audio is not available.



By default, audio is supported only for Axis Q7401. For the other models mentioned above, contact support as a small extra configuration is needed.

The audio component will be installed automatically the first time the camera is accessed in Live view.



Audio Panel

Audio Listening Component Installation Window

After installation, the **Audio Controls** will appear.

Figure	Description
3	This slider adjusts the volume of the speaker.
0	This slider adjusts the volume of the microphone.
1	Enable and disable speakers with this button.
9	Enable and disable the microphone with this button.

# 1.11.1.8 Quick Playback

The Quick Playback function delivers easy access to recordings from the past 1, 5 and 15 minutes. Instead of going to the Recordings section and manually selecting this small time interval, you can just click a single button.

This function can be accessed with a Right-Click operation anywhere on the streaming video. After the mouse click, the following 3 buttons will appear in the top left corner of the video:



Pressing a button will take you to the recordings of the currently streaming camera. The time interval is indicated on the button.



Right-clicking once more will hide the quick playback buttons.

# 1.11.1.9 Full Screen Mode

Full screen mode allows you to visualize video by using the full screen.



Full Screen mode is not the same as pressing F11 in Internet Explorer.

To enter the full screen mode, click the icon



To leave the full screen mode, click the **fire** icon at the right top corner or press any key on the keyboard.



Full Screen Mode Screen

#### 1.11.2 Mosaic View

Mosaic View allows you to view up to 16 cameras simultaneously on one screen. This provides enhanced surveillance opportunities and control of all available cameras for a user. The following features are available in the Mosaic View screen:

- Selecting a sequence
- Selecting a mosaic
- Enlarging/Reducing video window



Mosaic View Screen

i

Double click on the video window of a particular camera to switch to the Single View mode for this camera.

i

When you are using Zoom+3, Zoom+5 or Zoom+7 mosaic views, click on the small camera video windows to move them to the large/central video window. Double click on the central camera video window to switch to the Single View mode for this camera.



The **Snapshots, High/Low Bandwidth**, **Digital Zoom** and **Audio** functionalities are not available in Mosaic View.

# 1.11.2.1 Sequences

To select a Single View Sequence, select the sequence from the drop-down list and click the **Single View** button. If the preferred sequence is already selected in the drop-down list, you

can click on **L** at the left of the drop-down list.



Creating sequences can only be done in the Video Manager application.



Click on any camera button to stop automatic switching and revert to viewing cameras manually.



When manual switching is completed, automatic switching resumes after 30 seconds.

Note that after selecting a sequence, the view will be automatically switched to Single View mode. See *4.2.1 Single View* for more information.

# 1.11.2.2 Mosaics

To select a Mosaic, select the mosaic from the drop-down list and click the **Mosaic View** button. If the preferred mosaic is already selected in the drop-down list, you can click on

at the left side of the drop-down list.



Creating mosaics can only be done in the Video Manager application.



There are 9 predefined mosaic views available for configuration in the Video Manager application. By default, no mosaic view is available in the Video Browser application. In case video capture cards are installed, the respective mosaics will automatically be created and installed by WebCCTV.



Mosaic View Screen

# 1.12 Recordings

The **Recordings Menu** allows you to search and view recorded footage and export clips of this video footage.

The following sections are described:

- Select Time Period
- Single Playback
- Synchronized Playback
- Alarms
- POS
- Export



POS and Alarms are only available if the Alarm Component is installed.

#### **Recordings Management**

	Please specify the following:				
From (Date/Time):	14 June 2011 🔲 13 🖕 4 🙀 0 🙀				
Time period:	1 hour  Precise Search				
Single camera playback:					
Synchronized playback:					
Smart Search	Camera 1 💌				
Movie export:					
	Search				

#### **Recordings Screen**

# 1.12.1 Select Time Period

Selecting the time period is needed for all possible recording requests as you need to search amongst all footage which has been recorded.

To select a **time period**, you have to specify time and date. There are two ways of specifying a certain time period:

1. Using a **From** date and a **Time span** interval: all recorded video footage between the **From** date plus the **Time period**, will be shown.



2. Using **Precise Search** with **From** and **To** date: all recorded video footage between these two points in time will be shown.

	Please specify the following:				
From (Date/Time):	14 June 2011 🛄 13 🛉 4 🛊 0 🛉				
To (Date/Time):	14 June 2011 14 4 4 0 ×				
Interval Search					
	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·				

Click on the calendar icon to be able to choose the **From** or **To** date.







Click the Interval search button in order to return to Time span search.



Note that in the **From/To** and the **Time span** modes, time and dates in the future cannot be specified. If a date in the future is selected, your time and date will be adjusted to the current date and time.

# 1.12.2 Single Playback

When using the **Single Playback** feature, you will search among all the recorded video footage for one particular camera. To do this, follow the steps below:

- 1. Select the time period (see 4.3.1 Select Time Period).
- 2. Check the Single camera playback radio button.
- 3. Choose **camera** from the drop-down list.
- 4. Click Search button.
- 5. For new single playback recording search, click New Search button.



#### **Recordings Single Playback Screen**

When you have the recording mode open, the following functionality is available:

- Single playback controls
- Switching sources
- Activity level
- Slider
- Enlarging/Reducing video window
- Low/High Bandwidth mode
- Snapshots
- Digital Zoom

# 1.12.2.1 Single Playback Controls

You can use the Single Playback Control buttons in order to make the viewing process more flexible and controllable. The following **Single Playback Control** buttons are available:

- Frame Backward allows you to view the recording in the 'frame-by-frame' mode in reverse direction.
- **Play/Pause** start or pause the playback. After you press this button the slider is not automatically returned to its initial position.
- **Fast Forward** increase the playback speed in order to skip the irrelevant information. You can choose from 2x, 4x or 8x speed by clicking on the button.
- Frame Forward allows you to view the recording in the "frame-by-frame" mode.

#### 1.12.2.2 Switching sources

You can switch between all cameras that are available on your system by clicking the corresponding camera buttons. By doing this, you will get the recording from that camera for the selected time period. Note that the slider position remains the same while switching between cameras.

# 1.12.2.3 Activity Level

The **Activity level** for the specified time period is displayed below the video for ease of use. When there is no green activity line drawn or if the green activity line is drawn below the red activity threshold line, no recorded video footage exists for these periods.

## 1.12.2.4 Slider

Use the **slider** to quickly look through the recording.

## 1.12.2.5 Full Screen Mode

Full screen mode allows you to visualize video by using the full screen. When going to full screen the activity line and camera buttons are hidden by default. You can unhide them by clicking the **second** icon.



Full Screen mode is not the same as pressing F11 in Internet Explorer.

To enter the full screen mode, click the  $\underbrace{\mathbf{III}}_{icon}$ .



To leave the full screen mode, click the **control** icon at the right top corner or press any key on the keyboard.



Full Screen Mode

# 1.12.2.6 Low/Mid/High Bandwidth Mode

Low/High bandwidth mode allows you to decide if you want to have streaming video that consumes a reduced bandwidth. You can choose between:

High Bandwidth Mode (Default) – High Bandwidth mode is used preferably on local computers (when the WebCCTV client is located on the same machine as the WebCCTV server), in local area networks or with high-speed Internet connections. When High Bandwidth mode is enabled, the frame rate and the resolution of the images is taken from the primary stream which usually has maximum value of these indicators.

Use the **High**  $(^{\text{High}})$  button to enable high bandwidth mode.

 Mid Bandwidth Mode – Mid bandwidth mode is mostly used in medium- or slowspeed LAN or Internet connections and in Mosaic view mode. When Mid Bandwidth mode is enabled, the frame rate and the resolution of the images is taken from the secondary stream which has lower value of these indicators than in High bandwidth mode. It reduces load on the network and server itself.

Use the **Mid** (<sup>Mid</sup>) button to enable middle bandwidth mode.

• Low Bandwidth Mode – Low bandwidth mode is mostly used in very slow-speed LAN or Internet connections. When Low Bandwidth mode is enabled, the frame rate and the resolution of the images are extremely reduced. This leads to a reduced bandwidth usage for streaming. For the basis is taken the secondary stream which processed to the lower quality.

Use the **Low** (<sup>Low</sup>) button to enable low bandwidth mode.

## 1.12.2.7 Snapshots

This WebCCTV feature gives you the opportunity to make snapshots. To create a snapshot, follow the steps below:

- 1. Choose the frame you want to save and click the button with the camera symbol
- 2. Choose the desired location for storing images and click the Save button.



Snapshots are saved in .JPEG format.

# 1.12.2.8 Digital Zoom

The Digital Zoom functionality is very useful when there are small details in the scene, but the camera doesn't support optical zoom and there's no way to visually enlarge those objects.

In order to use the Digital Zoom functionality, follow the steps below:

- 1. Click on the video window in order to set a focus point.
- 2. Use the mouse wheel to zoom the image in and out (a magnifying glass is shown).
- 3. When partially or totally zoomed in, click on any point of the video screen in order to centralize the video window on this point. This also resets the focus point for additional zooming in and out.



You cannot use the Digital Zoom functionality if your mouse doesn't have a mouse wheel.

# 1.12.3 Synchronized Playback

This feature allows you to view recorded footage simultaneously from up to four cameras. Playback from all four cameras is synchronized in time. The synchronized playback feature allows viewing the recorded video depending exclusively on time and not on video presence, i.e. it doesn't jump over the time spans without recordings.

To do a synchronized playback, follow the steps below:

- 1. Select the time period (see *4.3.1 Select Time Period*).
- 2. Check the Synchronized playback radio button.
- 3. Choose **four cameras** from the drop-down lists.
- 4. Click Search button.
- 5. For new synchronized playback recording search, click New Search button.



#### **Recordings Synchronized Playback Screen**

When you have the recording mode open, the following functionality is available:

- Synchronized playback controls
- Switching sources
- Slider
- Enlarging/Reducing video window



Double click on the video window of a camera in order to switch to single playback of this camera.



The **Snapshots, High/Low Bandwidth**, **Digital Zoom** and **Activity level** functionalities are not available in synchronized playback.

# 1.12.3.1 Synchronized Playback Controls

You can use the Synchronize Playback Control buttons in order to make the viewing process more flexible and controllable. The following **Synchronized Playback Control** buttons are available:

- Frame Backward allows you to view the recording in the 'frame-by-frame' mode in reverse direction.
- **Play/Pause** start or pause the playback. After you press this button the slider is not automatically returned to its initial position.
- Frame Forward allows you to view the recording in the "frame-by-frame" mode.



Buttons *Frame Backward/ Forward* are not active in this mode. To use them you should switch to the *Single Playback* mode.

#### 1.12.3.2 Switching sources

You can switch between all available cameras for every video window by selecting the camera from the drop-down list. By doing this, you will get the recording from that camera for the same time period. Note that the slider position remains the same while switching between cameras and that the slider has the same position synchronized in time for all four cameras.

#### 1.12.3.3 Slider

Use the **slider** to quickly look through the recording.

## 1.12.3.4 Full Screen Mode

Full screen mode allows you to visualize video by using the full screen.

i

Full Screen mode is not the same as pressing F11 in Internet Explorer.



icon at the right top corner or press any key on the keyboard.



Synchronized Playback Full Screen Mode

# 1.12.4 Smart Search

**Smart Search** is a solution to search for activity in a user-specified, dynamic region of interest and time interval. This feature allows you to look for activity recordings in a specified area. Smart Search is a dynamic solution because all the parameters can be adjusted for every search separately (including the area). You can navigate to the Smart Search in the following way: **Video Browser**  $\rightarrow$  **Recordings**  $\rightarrow$  **Smart Search** tab.



Smart Search Page

## 1.12.4.1 Smart Search Interface

Below are the main control buttons and options of the Smart Search page described:

- **Time period search field** general parameter for playback search page. You can choose any time period you need. Note that the bigger the time period you choose the more time it might take to search for the recordings.
- **Camera name** the name of the camera that is currently displayed on the screen below.
- • Select search area radio button if this button is checked, you can select the area where you want to perform Smart Search.
- **Ourselect search** radio button if this button is checked, you will DEselect the previously selected area.
- Question mark button ? while pressing this button you will get the help window with information on how to select the area you want to search recordings for:

<b>i</b>	Mask the areas where activity needs to be searched. Press the left mouse button, move the mouse pointer and release the button to select an area of interest.
	Use the "Select search area" and "Unselect search area" radio buttons to switch between both modes.

#### Help Message for Smart Search

• **Camera image** – live image of the camera that is currently selected for Smart Search. There you will see the image and green grid that will help you to select the proper area for your search.

It may be that the green masking grid doesn't appear. In order to be able to draw the grid, the video card of the client PC has to have at least 16 MB of internal video memory and DirectX accelerations fully enabled. This can be done as follows:

- Go to Start/Settings/Control Panel.
- Click on Display/ Settings/Advanced/Troubleshoot.
- Set Hardware acceleration on full.



#### **Troubleshoot Screen**

Click **OK** and return. The masking grid should be visible on your screen now.

You cannot see the grid if you are connected to the machine remotely through RDC etc. You can only see the grid (and so perform Smart Search) if you are connected as a client (through IE) or locally on the server.

- Low Bandwidth button Low bandwidth mode is mostly used in very slowspeed LAN or Internet connections. When Low Bandwidth mode is enabled, the frame rate and the resolution of the images are extremely reduced. This leads to a reduced bandwidth usage for streaming. For the basis is taken the secondary stream which processed to the lower quality.
- Mid Bandwidth button Mid bandwidth mode is mostly used in medium- or slow-speed LAN or Internet connections and in Mosaic view mode. When Mid Bandwidth mode is enabled, the frame rate and the resolution of the images is taken from the secondary stream which has lower value of these indicators than in High bandwidth mode. It reduces load on the network and server itself.

• High Bandwidth button - High Bandwidth mode is used preferably on local computers (when the WebCCTV client is located on the same machine as the WebCCTV server), in local area networks or with high-speed Internet connections. When High Bandwidth mode is enabled, the frame rate and the resolution of the images is taken from the primary stream which usually has maximum value of these indicators.

To perform a search, define the area where you want to find activity for the specified period of time and press the **Search** button. The area will be coloured in a semi transparent light green colour:



Selected Area for Smart Search

The grid that you might find in **Activity** tab of camera **Edit** wizard in Video Manager and the **Smart Search** grid have a different origin. They look the same but have a different meaning.



In the masking image space in the **Activity** tab you choose the area where you do **not** want to record activity.

By selecting a search area in the **Smart Search** window, you choose the area where you search activity for. If you selected an area of image where the activity mask is applied, you will get a message on the playback page saying: "No recordings were found for the specified time period".

If you press the **Search** button but did not select any area you will get the following message:



No Search Area Selected

After you set all the configurations, Smart Search will be performed and you will be redirected to the playback page.



Smart Search Playback Page

The **Activity level** for the specified time period is displayed below the video for ease of use. When there is no yellow activity line drawn no recorded video footage exists for these periods and the area that you have selected. Use the **slider** to quickly look through the recordings.

When you have the recording mode open, the following functionalities are available:

- Smart Search playback controls
- Enlarging/Reducing video window
- Low/Mid/High Bandwidth mode
- Snapshots
- Digital Zoom

## 1.12.4.2 Smart Search Playback Controls

You can use the Smart Search Playback Control buttons in order to make the viewing process more flexible and controllable. The following control buttons are available:

- Frame Backward allows you to view the recording in the 'frame-by-frame' mode in reverse direction.
- **Play/Pause** start or pause the playback. After you press this button the slider is not automatically returned to its initial position.
- **Fast Forward** increase the playback speed in order to skip the irrelevant information. You can choose from 2x, 4x or 8x speed by clicking on the button.
- Frame Forward allows you to view the recording in the "frame-by-frame" mode.

#### 1.12.4.3 Full Screen Mode

Full screen mode allows you to visualize video by using the full screen. When going to full screen the activity line and camera buttons are hidden by default. You can unhide them by clicking the **screen** icon.



Full Screen mode is not the same as pressing F11 in Internet Explorer.

To enter the full screen mode, click the **box** icon.

Version 6.0 Series



To leave the full screen mode, click the **r** icon at the right top corner or press any key on the keyboard.



Full Screen Mode



# 1.12.4.4 Low/Mid/High Bandwidth Mode

Low/High bandwidth mode allows you to decide if you want to have streaming video that consumes a reduced bandwidth. You can choose between:

High Bandwidth Mode (Default) – High Bandwidth mode is used preferably on local computers (when the WebCCTV client is located on the same machine as the WebCCTV server), in local area networks or with high-speed Internet connections. When High Bandwidth mode is enabled, the frame rate and the resolution of the images is taken from the primary stream which usually has maximum value of these indicators.

Use the **High**  $(^{\text{High}})$  button to enable high bandwidth mode.

Mid Bandwidth Mode – Mid bandwidth mode is mostly used in medium- or slow-speed LAN or Internet connections and in Mosaic view mode. When Mid Bandwidth mode is enabled, the frame rate and the resolution of the images is taken from the secondary stream which has lower value of these indicators than in High bandwidth mode. It reduces load on the network and server itself.

Use the **Mid** (<sup>Mid</sup>) button to enable middle bandwidth mode.

Low Bandwidth Mode – Low bandwidth mode is mostly used in very slow-speed LAN or Internet connections. When Low Bandwidth mode is enabled, the frame rate and the resolution of the images are extremely reduced. This leads to a reduced bandwidth usage for streaming. For the basis is taken the secondary stream which processed to the lower quality.

Use the **Low** (<sup>Low</sup>) button to enable low bandwidth mode.

## 1.12.4.5 Snapshots

This WebCCTV feature gives you the opportunity to make snapshots. To create a snapshot, follow the steps below:

- 3. Choose the frame you want to save and click the button with the camera symbol
- 4. Choose the desired location for storing images and click the **Save** button.



Snapshots are saved in .JPEG format.

# 1.12.4.6 Digital Zoom

The Digital Zoom functionality is very useful when there are small details in the scene, but the camera doesn't support optical zoom and there's no way to visually enlarge those objects.

In order to use the Digital Zoom functionality, follow the steps below:

- 1. Click on the video window in order to set a focus point.
- 2. Use the mouse wheel to zoom the image in and out (a magnifying glass is shown).
- 3. When partially or totally zoomed in, click on any point of the video screen in order to centralize the video window on this point. This also resets the focus point for additional zooming in and out.



You cannot use the Digital Zoom functionality if your mouse doesn't have a mouse wheel.

# 1.12.5 Movie Export

This chapter provides an overview of the export capabilities of WebCCTV and covers the following topics:

- Creating movie export files
- Saving movie export files on your computer
- Saving movie export files to a CD / DVD disk.
- Checking the digital signature of movie export files.

	Current Export file(s):					
	🔺 File creation	Camera	Movie time	Size (MB)	Subtitle	Signature
<ul><li>.ASF</li><li>.WMV</li></ul>	16-06-2011 15:52:05	QTEST4_Camera 3	16-06-2011 15:41:56 16-06-2011 15:51:55	29 (ASF) 12 (WMV)	22	<b>S</b> *
<ul><li>.ASF</li><li>.WMV</li></ul>	16-06-2011 15:51:47	QTEST4_Camera 1	16-06-2011 15:09:24 16-06-2011 15:12:01	1 (ASF) 0.7 (WMV)	22	<b>S</b> *
С	onvert to WMV	Download	Cancel		Delete	
				Bas	ic HTTP do	wnload mod

#### **Recordings Export Screen**

## 1.12.5.1 Creating Export

To create a movie export file, follow the steps below:

- 1. Select the time period (see 4.3.1 Select Time Period).
- 2. Check the **Movie export** radio button.
- 3. Choose the **camera** from the drop-down list.
- 4. Click **Search** button.



Specified time period should be within 1 minute to 1 hour range.

## 1.12.5.2 Saving Export Files to Hard Disk

After you clicked the **Search** button, your **Export files** will become visible beneath the **Recordings screen**.

To save an export file on your local disk, please follow the steps below:

- 1. **Right click** on the export file you want to save.
- 2. From the pop-up menu that appears, choose Save Target As...



**Recordings Export Screen** 

3. Define destination and click the **Save** button.



To delete the export files, select the export files you want to delete and click the **Delete** button.

The Compression format (JPEG, MPEG) for recordings is defined in the Camera wizard during camera set-up in the Video Manager application.

## 1.12.5.3 Saving Export Files to CD

To save an exported movie file to the CD follow the steps below:

- 1. **Right click** on the export file you want to save.
- 2. From the pop-up menu that appears choose Save Target As...

Synchronized playback: Smart Search Alarm listing: POS: Movie export: For help on exported movie	Camera 3 V Convert to WMV Search ss, download the <u>Export Quick Start Manual</u> and the <u>E</u>	Export Tool P	ack	Open Link Open Link in New Tab Open Link in New Window Save Target As Print Target Show Picture As E-mai Picture As E-mai Picture Go to My Pictures Set as Background Cut Copy Copy Shortcut Paste	
	Current Export file(s):			Add to Favorites	
	File name	Size (MB)	Sul	Google Sidewiki	
QTEST4 Camera 3 from 2011-06-16           QTEST4 Camera 3 from 2011-06-16	15-41-56 to 2011-06-16 15-51-55 rad85294.asf 15-41-56 to 2011-06-16 15-51-55 rad85294.wmv	29 12	127	Properties	
QTEST4 Camera 1 from 2011-06-16           QTEST4 Camera 1 from 2011-06-16	i 15-09-24 to 2011-06-16 15-12-01 radA06AB.asf i 15-09-24 to 2011-06-16 15-12-01 radA06AB.wmv	1 0.7	22	Sec.	
	Delete				
		St	andard	download mode	

**Recordings Export Screen** 

- 3. Choose your CD-RW drive as destination and click Save.
- 4. Wait until downloading is complete and click **Close**. At the bottom of your screen a message in your tray appears:



5. Click on the message. In the window that appears, select the shortcut to the file you want to save under the **Files Ready to Be Written to the CD** title.



This can also be done in File Explorer in the event notifications are disabled.

Edit View Favoriti	; Tools Help	
Back + 🛞 + Ď	🔎 Search 📂 Folders 🔢 🕶	
ess 💽 E:\		
	Files Ready to Be Written to the CD	
Write these files to C     Delete temporary file	QTEST2_Came	
file and Folder Tasks	2_2005-12-06 19-44_2005- 12-06_20-14_y on the CD	
🟥 Rename this file	rad54031.asx	
🚡 Move this file	0 0 0	
Copy this file	OTEST2 Caus OTEST2 Caus OTEST2 Caus	
🔕 Publish this file to the	Web 2_2005-12 6_2005-12 6_2005-12	
🗟 E-mail this file		
🗙 Delete this file		
Dther Places	*	
😡 My Computer		
My Documents		
Documents		
🧐 My Network Places		
Details	*	

#### **CD** Explorer Screen

6. Click **Write this file to CD** in the left pane of the screen. The **CD Writing Wizard** screen appears.

🜲 CD Writing Wizard 🛛 🛛 🗙				
	Welcome to the CD Writing Wizard			
	This wizard helps you write, or record, your files to a CD recording drive.			
	Type the name you want to give to this CD, or just click Next to use the name below.			
	CD name:			
	Movies			
	New files being written to the CD will replace any files already on the CD if they have the same name.			
	$\square$ Close the wizard after the files have been written			
	< Back Next > Cancel			

#### CD Writing Wizard Screen

- 7. To begin the writing process, click the **Next** button.
- 8. After the writing process is complete, click the **Finish** button to close the CD Writing Wizard.

# 1.12.5.4 Checking Digital Signature

The latest generation of networked systems promises a much easier and faster way of moving video around (e.g. police, court room...), by simply sending it over the Internet. A public network like the Internet is not exactly the safest when talking about transport. However, digital video can be digitally secured and the possibility to trace the video back to its origin is now a reality. This technology is called **digitally signing** the video.

A **digital signature** is a cryptographically encoded text that contains information about the exported movie file that was signed and about the entity that created the signature. Each export file has its own signature.

A **certificate** is again a cryptographically protected text that contains the electronic key with which the owner of the certificate can sign digital documents or content. This certificate is only valuable if it is trusted by the authorities.

The following diagram shows how a digital timesignature is used in the video authentication process:



Video Authentication Process

#### **Step 1 - Recording**

Video from the camera is recorded in a standard ASF movie file.

#### Step 2 - Export

When a relevant piece of video is exported, information about that video (e.g. the timestamp, camera name, recorder information and the user who performed the export) is gathered in a signature message. This message is encrypted by the certificate, unique to each recorder, to form a digital signature.

WebCCTV supports two formats of digital signature:

- .eml S/MIME standard message like used in digitally signed emails.
- .p7m true PKCS #7 standard signature message. It can be opened by specialized viewers like Cryptigo's P7MViewer (<u>http://www.cryptigo.com</u>).



Quadrox has based all of these systems on the open standard technology to prevent any possibility of security holes or "back doors". All algorithms that are used are well known and widely used cryptographic standards, like MD5, SHA-1 and RSA. They cannot be broken if the key is not known, not even by the people that implemented them. The certificate is standard (X.509, PKSC #12), as is the digital signature format (PKCS #7). Apart from the true signature standard that can be viewed by publicly available specialized viewers, we also provide the signature in a standard email format (S/MIME format) so that it can be viewed by common email clients like Outlook Express. Quadrox uses Microsoft's implementations of these formats and algorithms, which are validated and certified by the National Institute of Standards and Technology (NIST).

#### Step 3 – Signature and movie transportation

The movie file and the signature are transported to the courtroom. They don't necessarily have to travel together and the channel can be unsafe (e.g. they can be sent over the Internet).

To save the signature for further transportation, follow the steps below:

1. Right click on the signature you want to save.

2. From the pop-up menu that appears choose **Save Target As...** and define destination.



Saving Digital Signature Screen

#### **Step 4 + Step 5 - Certificate transportation and trust**

The certificate should be trusted by the court. By trusting the validity of a certificate (by manually checking that it is indeed what it claims to be), the court acknowledges explicitly that the certificate belongs to the machine on which the export was created.

The court expresses this trust by explicitly adding it to the list of trusted root certificates. When doing this, the system will ask to manually verify the certificate, e.g. by comparing the thumbprint of the certificate to the thumbprint of the certificate that is present on the recorder. The latter should be retrieved by physically going to the recorder, it should be done by the authorities and a proven track record should be available. Trusting the certificate has to be done only once per recorder (not for every movie) and doesn't have to necessarily happen at the moment of movie verification.



When using CA certificates, the trust in the certificate might come from trusting the CA that delivered the certificate. In that case, this procedure might not be necessary.

A copy of the certificate can be extracted from the signature by using the Digital Signature Verifier (available from the Quadrox website). The certificate can also get to the courtroom in a different way (by exporting it from the recorder) or can already be present because it was extracted from previous movies.

To extract and install the certificate from the signature itself using the Digital Signature Verifier, follow the steps below:



Digital Signature Verifier main screen

- 1. Open the Digital Signature Verifier tool.
- 2. Enter the locations of the movie and signature files and click the **Verify** button. If the certificate is not yet trusted, you will see the following screen.



#### Not trusted certificate warning screen

3. Click the **Certificate** button.



**Certificate Information Screen** 

- 4. Click **Install Certificate** button and follow further instructions leaving all settings by default. A Security Warning window will appear.
- 5. To make sure that you are installing the exact certificate you need, find the **Thumbprint** line in the Security Warning window and compare it with the thumbprint of the original certificate on the recorder. If the thumbprints match, click **Yes**.



Security Warning Screen

Certifica	ite		? 🗙
General	Details Certification Pat	h	
Show:	<a  ></a  >	~	
Field		Value	<b>^</b>
🖃 Va	lid from	Monday, October 30, 2006 4:	
🗖 Valid to		Saturday, October 30, 2106 4	
E Subject		herent, test@dobedo.com, NI	
Public key		RSA (1024 Bits)	
Subject Alternative Name		RFC822 Name=test@dobedo	• 🗉
Th	umbprint algorithm	sha1	
	umbprint	71 28 50 aa 81 c8 32 95 1b d7	$\rightarrow$
			_
· · · · ·			
	E	Edit Properties Copy to File	»
			ок

#### **Certificate Information Screen**

6. Once your certificate is installed, repeat step 2 to verify the signature. See also "Step 6 – Checking the signature" below.

#### To install the certificate by exporting it from the recorder, follow the steps below:

- 1. Open WebCCTV web-client.
- 2. Go to System-> Certificate Management section.
- 3. Click **Export** button and define location to store the certificate.

Certificate Management				
Export an encoded certificate (*.cer)		Export		
	E-mail:	webcctv@quadrox.com		
Generate a new self-signed certificate,	Location:			
using the specified parameters		Belgium		
		Generate		
	File on			
Import a new certificate (* cer * nfv)	server:	Browse		
import a new certificate (er,pix)				
		Import		

#### Certificate Management Screen

- 4. Transport the exported certificate to the target machine and double click on it. The Certificate Information screen will appear.
- 5. Click **Install Certificate** button and follow further instructions leaving all settings by default. A Security Warning window will appear.
- 6. To make sure that you are installing the exact certificate you need, find the **Thumbprint** line in the Security Warning window and compare it with the thumbprint of the original certificate on the recorder. If the thumbprints match, click **Yes**.



To learn advanced ways to make the certificate explicitly trusted, see Appendix A.
#### **Step 6 – Checking the signature**

Once the certificate is trusted, the signature message can be decoded. Because the certificate is trusted, we know that a) the information in the signature is correct (wasn't changed) and b) the signature was produced on the recorder from which the movie is claimed to have originated. If the signature was forged, the certificate will not decode it.

Inside the signature, a hash value links the certificate uniquely to the movie file. By recalculating the hash in the courtroom, we can be sure that a) this signature belongs to this particular movie and b) the movie hasn't changed since the signature was created. If the movie was forged, the hash value would be different and the signature invalid.

These actions are performed automatically by the Digital Signature Verifier tool.

Quadrox Digital Signature Verification	🛛
	Digital Signature Verification
Please select movie file	
D:\WEBCCTVTEST1_CAMERA 4_2006-11-30_11-1 Please select signature file D:\WEBCCTVTEST1_CAMERA 4_2006-11-30_11-1	8_2006-11-30_11-26-59_1 Browse
About Help	Verify Close

#### Digital Signature Verifier main screen

- 1. Open the Digital Signature Verifier tool.
- 2. Enter the locations of the movie and signature files and click the **Verify** button.
- 3. If the signature can be decoded and the hash information matches the movie, the movie authenticity is proven and the following information screen will be shown. The displayed information is part of the digital signature and is likewise proven to be authentic.

Verification Results	
The signature is trusted.	
The movie file has not been ch	anged after signing.
Filename	WEBCCTVTEST1_NV5 207 4_2006-11-30_11-18_2006-11-30_11-26-59_rad2B2B3.asf
Start time of the movie	2006-11-30 11:18:00
End time of the movie	2006-11-30 11:26:59
Time of export	2006-11-30 11:35:26
Name of the user that created the	WEBCCTVTEST1\Administrator
Name of the recorder	WEBCCTVTEST1
Name of the camera	NV5 207 4
Certificate	Close

Trusted signature information screen

4. If the signature cannot be trusted because either the signature or the movie was tampered with, the following screen will be shown.



Not trusted signature information screen

The Digital Signature Verifier was created by Quadrox to make your life easier. However, it is not crucial to verifying the digital signature. You are free to manually check the signature, or by a tool of your own choosing.

The tool is released as an open source tool under the BSD license. To make sure that the tool doesn't display false information, feel free to examine the source code and make your own compilation for maximum trust.



1

To learn how to manually verify the signature, see Appendix B.

### 1.12.6 Alarms listing

WebCCTV allows searching specifically for recordings from cameras associated with certain alarms. In order to search for alarms recordings, follow the steps below:

- 1. Select the time period (see 4.3.1 Select Time Period).
- 2. Check the **Alarm listing** radio button.
- 3. Choose the **alarm** from the drop-down list.
- 4. Click Search button.
- 5. For new alarm recording search, click New Search button.



### **Recordings Alarms Screen**

Click on the camera buttons or event links to see the recordings associated with the alarm events.

When you have the recording alarms screen open, this is identical to the one in the Alarms menu. The only difference is that you only have the alarms for the time period you requested.

For more explanation about all the functionalities you can use in this screen, see 4.4 Alarms.

### 1.12.7 POS

WebCCTV allows searching specifically for recordings from cameras associated with certain POS transactions. In order to search for POS transaction recordings, follow the steps below:

- 1. Select the time period (see 4.3.1 Select Time Period).
- 2. Check the **POS** radio button.
- 3. Check a radio button out of three options:
  - a. **POS** select the POS source from the drop-down list.
  - b. Transaction ID fill in the ID of the transaction you wish to see.
  - c. **Transaction data** fill in some data (e.g. cola) in order to get all transactions where that word is included.
- 4. Click Search button.
- 5. For new POS transaction recordings search, click New Search button.



**POS Recordings Screen** 

Click on the camera buttons or event links to see the recordings associated with the transactions.

When you have the recording POS screen open, this is identical to the one in the POS menu. The only difference is that you only have the alarms for the time period you requested.

For more detailed information see **QPOS Link User Manual** for version 4.9.

# 1.13 Alarms

The Alarms Menu allows you to view and export recorded alarm events generated on incoming alarms.



The **Alarm Component** has to be installed to see the menu.

The following sections are described:

- View alarm movie
- Export alarm movie
- Slider
- Alarm playback controls
- Enlarging/Reducing video window
- Low/Mid/High Bandwidth mode
- Snapshots
- Digital Zoom

0		Low. Mid	l High		
		Camera 9	24 40 20		
_	Show most recent	New Search	Do acess	al	
Event	Date/Time	Camera:	;	Q	Action
Alarm PMD 1-2	03.04,2013 14:26:14		8		Export
Alarm PMD 1-1	03.04.2013 14.02:27			3	Export
Alam PMD 1-1	03.04 2013 14:02:26			3	Export
Alarm PMD 1-2	03.04.2013 14.01:13		3		Export
Alarm PMD 1-1	03.04.2013 13:59:50			8	Export

Alarms Screen

ון

### 1.13.1 View Alarm Movie

In the Alarm Screen, you get a list of all the alarms with their associated recordings. Furthermore you also get the **date** and **time** of each alarm event.

Each new incoming active alarm is highlighted in **red**. To view the alarm movie, click on the **alarm event link** and the movie of the first added camera will be displayed in the video window screen. When the alarm link is clicked, the alarm is deactivated and loses its red color. You can switch between all cameras that are associated with an alarm event, by

clicking the corresponding camera icon S. If you want to see the live view of the cameras, click on the following cons.

The list is limited to the 5 most recent deactivated alarm events if all are in deactivated state. Activated alarms stay visible until deactivated, up to a maximum of 50.

Click the **Deactivate All** button if you want to deactivate all alarms.

When clicking on the alarm name, the recording of the first camera connected to that alarm is shown. If no recordings are connected to that alarm, you will see live view from the camera that is first in the camera list.

To extend the alarm pane, click on its upper board and move it to the top of the screen while holding the left mouse button.

A new alarm is called active and has a red colour. A previously viewed alarm is called de-activated and is shown in blue.

If you don't see your alarm event in the list, you can search it by clicking the **New Search** button which will redirect you to the recordings menu.

## 1.13.2 Export Alarm Movie

You can export alarm movies as .asf files while staying on the **Alarms** page. In order to export the alarm movie, click the **Export** button of the alarm event and wait while WebCCTV creates an export movie for each associated active camera(s) in the **Recordings Menu**.

### 1.13.3 Slider

Use the **slider** to quickly look through the recording.

### 1.13.4 Alarm Playback Controls

You can use the Alarm Playback Control buttons in order to make the viewing process more flexible and controllable. The following **Alarm Playback Control** buttons are available:

• **Stop button** – stops playback and returns the slider to its initial position.

- **Frame Backward** allows you to view the recording in the 'frame-by-frame' mode in reverse direction.
- **Play/Pause** start or pause the playback. After you press this button the slider is not automatically returned to its initial position.
- **Fast Forward** increase the playback speed in order to skip the irrelevant information. You can choose from 2x, 4x or 8x speed by clicking on the button.
- **Frame Forward** allows you to view the recording in the "frame-by-frame" mode.

# 1.13.5 Low/Mid/High Bandwidth Mode

Low/High bandwidth mode allows you to decide if you want to have streaming video that consumes a reduced bandwidth. You can choose out of:

High Bandwidth Mode (Default) – High Bandwidth mode is used preferably on local computers (when the WebCCTV client is located on the same machine as the WebCCTV server), in local area networks or with high-speed Internet connections. When High Bandwidth mode is enabled, the frame rate and the resolution of the images is taken from the primary stream which usually has maximum value of these indicators.

Use the **High**  $(\overset{\text{High}}{})$  button to enable high bandwidth mode.

 Mid Bandwidth Mode – Mid bandwidth mode is mostly used in medium- or slowspeed LAN or Internet connections and in Mosaic view mode. When Mid Bandwidth mode is enabled, the frame rate and the resolution of the images is taken from the secondary stream which has lower value of these indicators than in High bandwidth mode. It reduces load on the network and server itself.

Use the **Mid** (<sup>Mid</sup>) button to enable middle bandwidth mode.

Low Bandwidth Mode – Low bandwidth mode is mostly used in very slow-speed LAN or Internet connections. When Low Bandwidth mode is enabled, the frame rate and the resolution of the images are extremely reduced. This leads to a reduced bandwidth usage for streaming. For the basis is taken the secondary stream which processed to the lower quality.

Use the **Low** (<sup>Low</sup>) button to enable low bandwidth mode.

### 1.13.6 Snapshots

This WebCCTV feature gives you the ability to take snapshots. To create a snapshot, follow the steps below:

- 1. Choose the frame you want to save and click the button with the camera symbol
- 2. Choose the desired location for storing images and click the Save button.



Snapshots are saved in .JPEG format.

### 1.13.7 Digital Zoom

The Digital Zoom functionality is very useful when there are small details in the scene, but the camera doesn't support optical zoom and there's no way to visually enlarge those objects.

In order to use the **Digital Zoom** functionality, follow the steps below:

- 1. Click on the video window in order to set a focus point.
- 2. Use the scroll wheel to zoom the image in and out (a magnifying glass is shown).
- 3. When partially or totally zoomed in, click on any point of the video screen in order to centralize the video window on this point. This also resets the focus point of further zooming in and out.



You cannot use the Digital Zoom functionality if your mouse doesn't have a scroll wheel.

# 1.14 POS

The **POS Menu** allows you to view recorded POS transaction movies and tickets and export the associated POS transaction movies.



The Alarm Component has to be installed to see the menu.



**POS Screen** 

For more detailed information see **QPOS Link User Manual** for version 4.9.

# Appendix A

# To make a certificate explicitly trusted by means of the Outlook Express email client, follow the steps below:

- 1. Save **.eml** signature on the target machine.
- 2. Double-click on it to open. You will see the following screen that means your certificate is not trusted on this machine.

🚔 (No subj	iect)	<u>_   ×</u>
File Edi	t View Tools Message Help	
Reply	Septending     Septending     Septending     Septending     Septending       Reply All     Forward     Print     Delete     Previous     Next     Addresses	
From: Date: To: Subject:	invalid@invalid.com 20 October 2006 22:27 none (No subject)	
Security:	Digitally signed - signing digital ID is not trusted	<u> </u>
	Security Warning	
	There are <b>security problems</b> with this message. Please review the <b>highlighted</b> items listed below:	
	✓ Message has not been tampered with	
	You have not yet made a decision about ? whether to trust the digital ID used to sign this message	
	✓ The digital ID has not expired	
	✓ The sender and digital ID have the same e-mail ✓ address	
	The digital ID has not been revoked or ✓ revocation information for this certificate could not be determined.	
	$\checkmark$ There are no other problems with the digital ID	
	Don't ask me about this message again.	
	Open Message View digital ID Edit Trust	~

MS Outlook Express Untrusted Signature Screen

- 3. Click Edit Trust button.
- 4. In the screen that appears select **Explicitly Trust this Certificate** and follow further prompts.

Signing digital ID properties	×
General Details Certification Path Trust	
Trust Status indicates whether you trust the individual, group or corporation to whom this certificate is issued. The certificate can then be used for the specified purposes such as sending/receiving email, trusting a web site having the certificate, etc.	
Certificate trusted for	
E-Mail Encryption and Authentication	
Edit Trust	
Inherit Trust from Issuer	
Explicitly Trust this Certificate	
C Explicitly Don't Trust this Certificate	
	í
	-
OK	

Signing Digital ID Properties Screen

To make a certificate explicitly trusted by means of the Microsoft Management Console follow the steps below:

- 1. Go to **Start->Run** and specify **mmc** command.
- 2. In the window that appears, click **File** in the window menu and select **Add/Remove Snap-in**.
- 3. In the window that appears, click **Add** button.
- 4. In the next appeared window, choose Certificates and click Add button.

🚡 Console1		
File Action View Favorites Window Help		
in Lonsole Root		
There are no items to show in	h this view.	
Add/Remove Snap-in	<u>? x</u>	
Standalone Extensions		
Han this same to add as service a standalous Cours in from the service		
Snap-ins added to: 🔄 Console Root 💌		
	Add Standalone Snap-in	? ×
	Available Standalone Snap-ins:	
	Snap-in	Vendor 🔺
	3 ActiveX Control	Microsoft Corporation
	Certificates	Microsoft Corporation
	Component Services	Microsoft Corporation
	B Computer Management	Microsoft Corporation
	Bevice Manager	Microsoft Corporation
	Disk Defragmenter	Microsoft Corp, Executi
	Disk Management	Microsoft and VERITAS
Description	Event Viewer	Microsoft Corporation
	Folder	Microsoft Corporation
	Group Policy Ubject Editor	Microsoft Corporation
	Description	
	The Certificates snap in allows you to t	prowse the contents of the
Add Remove About	certificate stores for yourself, a service	, or a computer.
	_	
OK C	Ca	
		Add <u>Liose</u>

### Microsoft Management Console Screen

🚡 Console1			
File Action View Favorites	Window Help		
← → 🖪 🗟 🔮			
Topcolo Poot			
Console Root	Name		
Console Root	Name .		
	Add /Remove Span.in	2 X	
	Standalone Extensions		
	Use this page to add or remove a standalone Snap-in from the console.		
	Spapins added to: 🦳 Canada Bast		
		Add Standalone Snan-in	? X
		Certificates snap-in	×
		This snap-in will always manage certificates for:	
		<ul> <li>My user account</li> </ul>	
		O Service account	
		<ul> <li>Computer account</li> </ul>	
	2 compton		
1			
		ſ	
	Add Bemove About		
	OK Ca		
		_	K Back Finish Cancel

5. Then select My User account item and click Finish.

Microsoft Management Console Screen

- 6. Close all previously opened windows by pressing **Close** and **OK** buttons.
- 7. Finally you will get the list of all installed certificates.

🚡 Console1 - [Console Root\Certificates - C	urrent User\Intermediate Certificat	ion Authorities\Certificates]				
🚡 File Action View Favorites Window	Help					
← →   🗈 🔳 👗 🛍   🗙 🛱 😼   [	3					
📄 Console Root	Issued To 🔺	Issued By	Expiration Date	Intended Purposes	Friendly Name	Status C
🖻 🐻 Certificates - Current User	🖼 GlobalSign Root CA	Root SGC Authority	28/01/2014	1.3.6.1.4.1.311.10	<none></none>	
🗄 🖳 Personal	🖼 GTE CyberTrust Root	Root SGC Authority	23/02/2006	1.3.6.1.4.1.311.10	<none></none>	
Trusted Root Certification Authorities	🖼 Microsoft Windows Hardware Com	Microsoft Root Authority	31/12/2002	Code Signing, Windo	<none></none>	
🛨 🔤 Enterprise Trust	Microsoft Windows Hardware Com	Microsoft Root Authority	31/12/2002	Code Signing, Windo	<none></none>	
Intermediate Certification Authorities	MS SGC Authority	Root SGC Authority	01/01/2010	Server Authenticatio	<none></none>	
	QTEST2 D5CB4ED6-C7AC2C61-AC	QTEST2 D5CB4ED6-C7AC2C61-AC6	24/10/2106	<all></all>	<none></none>	
Active Directory Liser Object	🖼 Root Agency	Root Agency	01/01/2040	<all></all>	<none></none>	
	SecureNet CA SGC Root	Root SGC Authority	16/10/2009	1.3.6.1.4.1.311.10	<none></none>	
	🖼 Thawte Premium Server CA	Root SGC Authority	16/07/2004	1.3.6.1.4.1.311.10	<none></none>	
🗄 🛅 Third-Party Root Certification Authoriti	🖼 Thawte Server CA	Root SGC Authority	16/07/2004	1.3.6.1.4.1.311.10	<none></none>	
🗄 💼 Trusted People	WIN - DATACorp SGC	Root SGC Authority	24/06/2019	1.3.6.1.4.1.311.10	<none></none>	
🖃 💼 Other People	🖼 VeriSign Class 1 CA Individual Sub	Class 1 Public Primary Certification A	13/05/2008	<all></all>	<none></none>	
Certificates	🖼 VeriSign Class 2 CA - Individual Su	Class 2 Public Primary Certification A	07/01/2004	<all></all>	<none></none>	
	🖼 www.verisign.com/CPS Incorp.by	Class 3 Public Primary Certification A	08/01/2004	2.16.840.1.113733	<none></none>	

### Microsoft Management Console Screen

- 8. After the certificate installation procedures, which were described above, the certificates are installed to the **Intermediate Certification Authorities** list (when certificate is extracted from the digital signature) or to the **Other People** list (when certificate is installed by exporting it from the recorder). Find your certificate in the corresponding list.
- 9. To make the certificate fully trusted, drag and drop your certificate to the **Trusted Root Certification Authorities** list.

📸 Console1 - [Console Root\Certificates - Current User\Intermediate Certification Authorities\Certificates]								
📸 File Action View Favorites Window Help								
← →   🖻 🔳 👗 🛍 🗡 🗃 🖶   [	3							
Console Root	Issued To 🔺	Issued By	Expiration Date	Intended Purposes	Friendly Name			
🖻 👹 Certificates - Current User	🖼 GlobalSign Root CA	Root SGC Authority	28/01/2014	1.3.6.1.4.1.311.10	<none></none>			
Personal	GTE CyberTrust Root	Root SGC Authority	23/02/2006	1.3.6.1.4.1.311.10	<none></none>			
Trusted Root Certification Authorities	Microsoft Windows Hardware Com	Microsoft Root Authority	31/12/2002	Code Signing, Windo	<none></none>			
	Microsoft Windows Hardware Com	Microsoft Root Authority	31/12/2002	Code Signing, Windo	<none></none>			
Interprise Trust	MS SGC Authority	Root SGC Authority	01/01/2010	Server Authenticatio	<none></none>			
Certificate Revocation List	QTEST2 D5CB4ED6-C7AC2C61-AC	QTEST2 D5CB4ED6-C7AC2C61-AC6	24/10/2106	<all></all>	<none></none>			
Certificates	Root Agency	Root Agency	01/01/2040	<all></all>	<none></none>			
Active Directory User Object	SecureNet CA SGC Root	Root SGC Authority	16/10/2009	1.3.6.1.4.1.311.10	<none></none>			
🗄 📄 Trusted Publishers	🖼 Thawte Premium Server CA	Root SGC Authority	16/07/2004	1.3.6.1.4.1.311.10	<none></none>			
🕀 💼 Untrusted Certificates	🚟 Thawte Server CA	Root SGC Authority	16/07/2004	1.3.6.1.4.1.311.10	<none></none>			
🗄 📄 Third-Party Root Certification Authoriti	WITN - DATACorp SGC	Root SGC Authority	24/06/2019	1.3.6.1.4.1.311.10	<none></none>			
🕀 💼 Trusted People	VeriSign Class 1 CA Individual Sub	Class 1 Public Primary Certification A	13/05/2008	<all></all>	<none></none>			
🕀 💼 Other People	🖼 VeriSign Class 2 CA - Individual Su	Class 2 Public Primary Certification A	07/01/2004	<all></all>	<none></none>			
🗄 💼 Certificate Enrollment Requests	🖼 www.verisign.com/CPS Incorp.by	Class 3 Public Primary Certification A	08/01/2004	2.16.840.1.113733	<none></none>			
	1							

### Microsoft Management Console Screen

10. After verifying the thumbprint, click Yes in the screen that appears.

#### Security Warning

⚠

You are about to install a certificate from a certification authority (CA) claiming to represent:

QTEST2 D5CB4ED6-C7AC2C61-AC6795EC-A6138FB9

Windows cannot validate that the certificate is actually from "QTEST2 D5CB4ED6-C7AC2C61-AC6795EC-A6138FB9". You should confirm its origin by contacting "QTEST2 D5CB4ED6-C7AC2C61-AC6795EC-A6138FB9". The following number will assist you in this process:

Thumbprint (sha1): B91DC763 BA4283C4 7FA72B72 C7F49B5C F02C76E6

Warning: If you install this root certificate, Windows will automatically trust any certificate issued by this CA. Installing a certificate with an unconfirmed thumbprint is a security risk. If you click "Yes" you acknowledge this risk.

Do you want to install this certificate?



### Security Warning Screen

# Appendix B

You can manually verify the digital signature by using either the .eml or the .p7m format.

 Signatures in .eml format can be viewed by MS Outlook Express. To do that, double click on the .eml file you just saved, Outlook Express opens the signature and you will see the following screen.

								-			
🚔 (No sub	ject)										
<u> </u>	lit <u>V</u> iew	<u>T</u> ools <u>M</u>	essage <u>H</u> elp								
Reply	鹶 Reply All	<b>5</b> Forward	Print	X Delete	Previous	<b>V</b> Next	M Addresses				
From: Date: To: Subject: Security:	invalid@ir Thursday none (No subje Digitally s	nvalid.com , October 2 :ct) igned and v	6, 2006 14:08 erified								<b>R</b>
FileNan HashTy HashVa TimeSta Server User Systeml Source Sourcel MovieS MovieE	ne pe due amp D D tart ind		Q Q Q	QTEST2_ MD5 fb21f1ad9 2006-10: TEST2 IEST2\Ac CB4448F amera 1 {3C35776 2006-10- 2006-10-	Camera 1_ 9a8797c1ei -26 14:07:2 Iministrator F-8CD52I 57-A59A-4 26 11:47:5 26 11:52:5	_2006-1 8753218 25 DEF-6A 167F-92 1 10	0-26_11-47-51_ 365193ee2 425E01-891389 FB-5DF09BCD	_2006-10-26_1 18 0FF0}	1-52-50_rad	C5899.asf	
											- //

### Digital Signature Screen

Signatures in .p7m format can be viewed by a p7mViewer or another relevant viewer (<u>http://www.cryptigo.com</u>). To do that, install the viewer and double click on the .p7m file you just saved. The p7mViewer opens the signature and you will see a screen, which is similar to the one that is above.

Being able to open a digital signature file and see the information inside it implies that it can be decoded (and thus was generated) by the certificate. This means that the signature file itself cannot have been tampered with.

The digital signature generated by Quadrox software contains the following information:

- i
- The filename of the signed movie.
- Signed movie hash type and value. Together, filename and hash value indisputably link the signature to the movie file.
- The time at which the video was recorded.
- The name of the recorder where video was recorded and exported.
- The system user that created the movie export.
- The identifier of the recorder, which together with the certificate that

was used proves that the movie file was originally recorded on that particular system.

- The name of the camera that recorded the exported footage.
- The identifier of the camera that recorded the exported footage.
- The start time of the exported footage
- The end time of the exported footage.

A hash value or a checksum for a file is a short value, something like a fingerprint of the file. This feature can be useful both for comparing the files and their integrity control.

A hash is a mathematically calculated number that uniquely defines the original information. There are always several information strings that have the same hash as a result, but it is infeasible to find a "second original" based only on the hash. If you change a single bit in the original information, the hash will be different. Popular hashes used by the Quadrox software are MD5 and SHA-1.

The Hash value can be checked by using the special tools which are built upon the MD5 checksum algorithm which is used worldwide for checking the integrity of the files, for example FastSum application (<u>http://www.fastsum.com</u>).

# To calculate the movie's hash value by means of the FastSum application, follow the steps below:

- 1. Download and install the **FastSum** application by using all the default settings.
- 2. Right-click on the export file and make the selection as shown on the following screen.

NICK236_Camera 2_2006-10-30_15-53-02_200		
🍳 Play		
Queue-It-Up		
Add to Playlist		
Copy to CD or Device		
> FastSum	•	Create checksums for selected files
Open With		
Send To	•	
Cut		
Сору		
Create Shortcut		
Delete		
Rename		
Properties		

### Create Checksum Selection Screen

- 3. Click **F9** button in the FastSum screen that appears to begin the calculation.
- 4. When the checksum is calculated by means of FastSum, compare it with the one from the digital signature.

FastSum 1.5 [Unregistered]
File Edit View Run Tools Help
Choose the files or an entire folder you want to make checksums of Files Folder
After you save the results you will be able to check the integrity of your files. Press the Save (Ctrl+S) button to save.
Display the full path in file list
Name         Size         Checksum/State           Changed         Actual         NICK.236_Camera 2_2006-10-30_15-53-02_2006-10-30_15         4.494 KB         F7DD0EDEA50FEEFCF6358804C6738E17           New: 1 (100%)         New: 1 (100%)         Image: Change 1         Image: Change 1         Image: Change 1
Detecting size: Found 1 files in U folders with total size 4.39 Mb Calculating the checksums Calculation completed at 11/2/2006 10:07:29 AM Processed 1 files in D folders with total size 4.39 Mb
Elapsed time: 00:00:00 Average speed: 166.45 Mb/Sec.
🛅 Selected 4.39 Mb in 1 files 0 folders 🔗

### FastSum Screen

🚔 (No subject)	
File Edit View Tools Message Help	at 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 19
Reply Reply All Forward Print Delete Previous Next Address	es
From:       invalid@email.invalid         Date:       Thursday, November 02, 2006 10:11 AM         To:       none         Subject:       (No subject)         Security:       Digitally signed and verified	<b>R</b>
FileName         NICK236_Camera 2_2006-10-30_1           58_rad61477.asf         MD5           HashType         MD5           HashValue         f7dd0edea50feefcf6358b04c6738e17           TimeStamp         2006-10-30 15:58:51           Server         NICK236           User         NICK236\Administrator           SystemID         5D8DB897-F5237FC0-2B60FC6A-Source           SourceID         (5B29277A-066D-46F2-AE07-8EE)           MovieStart         2006-10-30 15:57:58	5-53-02_2006-10-30_15-57- 3D0EFC16 126DA30E5)
	V
	.:

#### Digital Signature Screen

If the checksums don't correspond with each other, this means the movie file is not valid and has been changed.

To check the hash value of an exported movie file by means of the FastSum application, follow the steps below:

#### Version 6.0 Series

- 1. Download and install the **FastSum** application (<u>http://www.fastsum.com</u>).
- 2. Create an empty text file with **.md5** extension.
- 3. Edit the file in the following way:

# fb21f1ad9a8797c1e875321865193ee2 \*QTEST2\_Camera 1\_2006-10-26\_11-47-51\_2006-10-26\_11-52-50\_radC5899.asf



The string above is an example.

#### Assuming that

**fb21f1ad9a8797c1e875321865193ee2** – is the hash value/checksum, which is taken from the digital signature of the exported movie file you want to validate.

 $\label{eq:QTEST2_Camera 1_2006-10-26_11-47-51_2006-10-26_11-52-50_radC5899.asf - is the name of the exported movie file you want to validate.$ 

- 4. Save the edited **.md5** file.
- 5. Put saved .md5 file and export movie file to a one folder.
- 6. Launch **FastSum** application and go to **File -> Verification Wizard**.
- 7. Click Add File in the screen that appears and select .md5 file you created.

FastSum 1.5 [Unreg	istered]		1
File Edit View Run 1	ools Help		
🖻 🔎 🗐 •	🗅 🗙 🖸 - 🎁 Reg	ster now!	
		Choose the files or an entire folder you w	ant to make
	You can open an existing I Press the Verification Wiza	st of checksums and verify your files integrity. d (Ciri+O) button to load the list.	
	Display the full path in file list		
Loaded	Name A		
Changed			
Actual			
		Charlesum Varification Winaud Flavonickovad	
		You can specify files or an entire folder with checksums you want to verify.	
		C:\Exchange\Movie\check.md5	
		Look for new files in selected folders     Add Hie	
		Include only following files (Example: a*.*;figure*.*):	
		Exclude following files (Example: *,xls,*,doc):	
		< Back Next> Cancel	

### FastSum Application Screen

- 8. Click Next button.
- 9. If the movie file wasn't changed and the checksum corresponds to the movie file, you will see the following screen:

Checksum Verification Wizard [Unregistered]	×
Congratulations	
You have successfully completed the verification of 1 files at the chosen locations.	
Source checksums match actual, files not changed.	
To close this wizard, click Finish.	
< Back Finish (	Cancel

### Checksum Verification Wizard Screen

10. If checksum doesn't correspond to the movie file, this means that the movie file is not valid and has been changed. You will see a screen denoting such an error:

Checksum Verification Wizard [Unregister	ed]		X				
Oops!							
Unfortunately FastSum was unable to load any of the source checksums. The files integrity cannot be verified. It is required to have access to the source checksums you selected earlier. To see the errors list click the Details button.							
🔥 Loading errors:	1	Details					
To close this wizard, click Finish.							
Copy Save Report	< Back	Finish	Cancel				

### Checksum Verification Wizard Screen

# Glossary

The terms in this glossary cover topics related to the WebCCTV User's Manual.

### A

- Activation code special collection of characters supplied with the software, used for the software registering.
- ActiveX is a set of technologies from Microsoft providing tools for linking desktop application to the World Wide Web. Also they are used in the interface and creating other software components.
- Activity detection is a function that enables recording only when movement occurs.
- **Application** a group of programs that together are used for a specific task such as accounting, financial planning, word processing, games etc.

### В

- **Backup** a copy of a program or data from a computer onto a data-storage medium, usually one that may be removed to safe storage at a distance from the computer; it is used to preserve data for use in the contingency that the original data on the computer may be lost or become unusable.
- **Browser** is a computer program used for accessing sites or information on a network (as the World Wide Web).
- **Byte** is the representation of a single character. A sequence of eight bits treated as a single unit, also the smallest addressable unit within the system.

### C

Camera Wizard – is a function for facilitation of the camera setting and editing.

- **Capturing** this option means image recording in a computer-readable form.
- **Check box** is an interface element that provides parameter or other data selection. When the user clicks a check box to select an option, a V appears in the box.
- **COM1**, **COM2** the names assigned to the serial and communication ports.
- **Control panel** a collection of the functional buttons. Usually it is arranged at the bottom of the window.
- **CPU** is an abbreviation for Central Processing Unit. This is the portion of the computer that interprets and executes instructions.

- **CRT** is the abbreviation for Cathode Ray Tube. This is a vacuum tube in which beams are projected on a fluorescent screen-producing luminous spots. An example is the television set.
- **Cursor** is a small blinking rectangle or line that indicates the current position on the display screen.
- **Curtain areas** are areas of constant movement and are classified as not important for surveillance.

### D

- **Data compression** process of reducing the amount of data needed for storage or transmission of a given piece of information (text, graphics, video, sound, etc.), typically by use of encoding techniques.
- **Default** is the parameter value automatically selected by the system when you or the program does not provide instructions. It is also called a preset value.
- **Delete** the removing of data from a disk or other data storage device.
- **Dialog box** an interface element that requires the user to provide further information, such as number of copies to print.
- **Differential transmission** an option allowing the decrease in the amount of data sent over the network, because only the differences between images are sent over the network when this option is enabled.
- **Display** CRT, plasma screen, LCD, or other image producing device used to view computer output.
- **DNS** (Domain Name System) is a database system that translates an <u>IP</u> address into a domain name. For example, a numeric address like 192.168.120.54 can become something like camerasite.com.
- **Driver** is a program that controls communication between a specific peripheral device and the computer.
- **Drop-down button (menu)** is a menu of options that appears below the item when the computer user clicks on it.

### F

Fan (Cooler) – a device for hardware components cooling.

File – a collection of related information; a file can contain data, programs or both.

Folder – Windows element used to store documents or other folders.

**Frame rate** – an option used in the recordings setting for defining the number of frames recorded per second per camera.

### G

**Gigabyte (GB)** – is a unit of information equal to one billion (1,073,741,824) bytes or 1024 megabytes.

### Η

- **Hard disk** a digital memory device consisting of a flat disk covered with a magnetic coating on which information is stored.
- **Hardware** the sum of all the physical objects, such as the electrical, mechanical, and electronic devices which comprise a computer system; as, the typical PC hardware suite consists of a mainboard and a number of peripherals such as hard drives and speakers, connected by adapter cards, but the input and output from users occurs mostly through the keyboard and monitor; contrasted with software which are the programs executed by the computer.

### Ι

- **Icon** a small graphic image displayed on the screen or in the indicator panel. In Windows an icon represents an object that the user can manipulate.
- Internet Explorer Microsoft's free World Wide Web browser for Microsoft Windows and Macintosh.
- Image refresh rate an amount of images the camera sends per one second.
- **Infrared sensor** is a cable-less communication tool capable of accepting and reacting for infrared signals.
- Interface 1) Hardware and/or software components of a system used specifically to connect one device to another. 2) Physical connection of the one system or device to another for information exchanging. 3) The point of contact between user, the computer and the program.
- **IO device** equipment used to communicate with the computer and transfer data to and from it.
- **IP address** a number that uniquely identifies each computer on the Internet or local network (see PMD IO Device also).
- **IP camera** a camera that has its own IP address and captures, transmits images electronically rather than on film.

### J

**JPEG** – is a standard format of the compression technology (see data compression).

### Μ

- **Masking** with this feature activated, only images with relevant activity in specified area(s) will be recorded, which increases the recording time significantly.
- **Megabyte** (**MB**) is a unit of information equal to one million (1,048,576) bytes or 1024 kilobytes.

**MPEG** – is a standard format of the compression technology (see data compression).

### Ν

**NTSC** (National Television Standards Committee or National Television Systems Committee) – the standard television video signal format used in the U.S. and Japan. In Europe the formats most often used are PAL and SECAM.

### 0

**Operating system** – is a group of programs that controls the basic operation of a computer. Operating system functions include interpreting programs, creating data files and controlling the transmission and receipt (input/output) of data to and from memory and peripheral devices.

### Р

PC – abbreviation for Personal Computer.

- **PAL** (Phase Alternate Line or Phase Alternation Line) the standard for colour television broadcast throughout much of Europe, which has good colour transmission and sends an analogue signal at 625 lines of resolution 25 interlaced frames a second.
- Pan Tilt Zoom (PTZ) camera camera with moveable lens.
- **Password** a unique string of characters used to identify a specific user. The computer provides various levels of password protection such as user, supervisor, and administrator.
- Picolo IO Proxy equipment for alarm processing.
- **PMD IO Device** equipment for alarm processing.
- **Pop-up menu** a list displayed on the computer screen, by which a program provides the user with different options for processing by the program. It usually includes a mechanism, such as pointing by a mouse or selection by arrow keys, to select the desired option from those on the list.
- Port the electrical connection through which the computer sends and receives data to and from devices or other computers. This term means a part of IP logical connection also. For instance: http://192.168.100.1:5000. Where 5000 is a port number.

### R

- **Radio buttons -** a group of buttons on the computer screen of which only one can be selected at a time (by clicking on it). Radio buttons are commonly used with interactive forms on World Wide Web pages.
- **Reboot** resetting a computer without turning it off. There is a special button that allows the rebooting of a WebCCTV server when it is required.
- **Resolution** the number of pixels per square inch on a computer-generated display. The higher the resolution, the clearer the picture is.

### S

- **Sequence time** an option for interval time defining. It is used in some WebCCTV functions.
- **Server** a computer in a network that is used to provide services (as access to files or shared peripherals or the routing of e-mail) to other computers in the network.
- **Slider** an interface element that provide the handling and changing of the certain parameter.
- Snapshot an image of a certain video moment.
- **Software** the set of programs, procedures and related documentation associated with a computer system. Specifically refers to computer programs that direct and control the computer system's activities.
- **Streaming** an option for activity detection of the cameras that have been watched in live view.
- **SVHS** (Super Video Home System) a high-quality video format that has higher resolution than normal VHS. It must be played on a videocassette recorder that supports the SVHS format, and to see the sharper image resulting from the higher resolution, it must be played on a high-resolution television set.
- **System configuration** the specific components in your system (such as the terminal, printer and disk drives) and the settings that define how your system works.
- **System downloads** a function that allows downloading WebCCTV concerned software.

### Т

**TCP/IP** – these two protocols were developed by the U.S. military to allow computers to talk to each other over long distance networks. IP is responsible for moving packets of data between nodes. TCP is responsible for verifying delivery from client to server. Nowadays these two protocols are used in the Internet for providing data transmitting mostly.

**TCP Server Port** – is used to allow external users to receive alarms, control PTZ cameras, send commands, etc.

### U

- **UDP Streaming Ports** are used to transmit video streams. WebCCTV choose necessary amount of ports from range 4096-4224 and transmit video streams by means of them.
- **UDP Datagram** is the packet (datagram), on which video stream is divided for proper transmission through the network.

### V

- **VHS** (Video Home System) the standard home videocassette format, which has 1/2" videotape and up to 160 minutes playing time.
- Video card a circuit board fitted to a computer, containing the necessary video memory and other electronics to provide a bitmap display. Adaptors vary in the resolution (number of pixels) and number of colors they can display, and in the refresh rate they support. The monitor attached to the adaptor also limits these parameters. A number of such display standards, e.g. SVGA, have become common and different software requires or supports different sets.

Video memory –an amount of the video card memory.

**Virtual Patrol** – this function allows camera inspecting of the different sites at the given times. It allows active 24 hour monitoring of a big area with only one camera.

### W

- **Window** a portion of the screen that can display its own application or document. Often used to mean a Microsoft Windows window.
- Windows 7 an operating system based on the windows effect. Created by Microsoft Corporation.